EXAMINING OLFACTORY LEARNING AND MEMORY IN THE TRIPLE TRANSGENIC AND FIVE TIMES MOUSE MODELS OF ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE USING AN OPERANT OLFACTOMETER

by

Kyle Matthew Roddick

Submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

at

Dalhousie University Halifax, Nova Scotia December 2022

© Copyright by Kyle Matthew Roddick, 2022

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TA	BLESvi
LIST OF FIG	iURES vii
ABSTRACT	viii
LIST OF AB	BREVIATIONS USEDix
ACKNOWL	EDGMENTS xi
1 INTR	ODUCTION1
1.1	MECHANISMS OF AD
1.2	OLFACTION IN AD
1.3	THE RODENT OLFACTORY SYSTEM
1.4	MOUSE MODELS OF AD7
1.4.1	The 3xTg-AD Mouse11
1.4.2	The 5xFAD Mouse13
1.5	OLFACTION IN AD MICE
1.6	MEASURES OF OLFACTORY LEARNING AND MEMORY
1.6.1	Discrimination Learning21
1.6.2	Reversal Learning23
1.6.3	Working Memory And Delayed Matching To Sample Tasks24
1.6.4	Olfactory Sensitivity26
1.7	This Thesis
2 SEX A MODELS O	AND GENOTYPE DIFFERENCES IN ODOR DETECTION IN THE 3×TG-AD AND 5XFAD MOUSE F ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE AT 6 MONTHS OF AGE
2.1	Abstract
2.2	INTRODUCTION
2.3	MATERIALS AND METHODS
2.3.1	Animals
2.3.2	Apparatus
2.3.3	Odors

	2.3.4	Behavioral Testing	37
	2.3.5	Statistical Analyses	
	2.4	RESULTS	
	2.4.1	Odor Detection Criterion	
	2.4.2	Trials To Learn The Discrimination At Each Odor Concentration	43
	2.5	DISCUSSION	48
	2.6	Acknowledgments	52
3	A SIG	GNAL DETECTION ANALYSIS OF OLFACTORY LEARNING IN 12-MONTH-OLD 5XFAD MI	CE 53
	3.1	Abstract	54
	3.2		54
	3.3	Methods	56
	3.3.1	Subjects	56
	3.3.2	Apparatus	57
	3.3.3	Odors	57
	3.3.4	Water Restriction	58
	3.3.5	Behavioral Testing	58
	3.3.6	Statistical Analyses	59
	3.4	RESULTS	61
	3.4.1	5xFAD And WT Mice Do Not Differ In Olfactory Sensitivity	61
	3.4.2	Female Mice Are More Conservative In Their Responses Than Males	63
	3.4.3	5xFAD Mice Show Olfactory Learning Deficits	65
	3.5	DISCUSSION	68
	3.6	Author Contributions	70
	3.7	Acknowledgments	71
	3.8	CONFLICT OF INTEREST	71
	3.9	Data Availability	71

4 5)	OLFA (FAD MO	CTORY DELAYED MATCHING TO SAMPLE PERFORMANCE IN MICE: SEX DIFFERENCES IN THE USE MODEL OF ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE
	4.1	ABSTRACT
	4.2	INTRODUCTION
	4.3	Materials And Methods
	4.3.1	Animals76
	4.3.2	Olfactometers
	4.3.3	Behavioural Procedure
	4.3.4	Statistical Analyses81
	4.4	RESULTS
	4.5	Discussion
	4.6	ACKNOWLEDGMENTS
5	DISC	USSION
	5.1	WHAT WAS FOUND?91
	5.1.1	Female, But Not Male, 3xTg-AD Mice Show A Deficit In Olfactory Sensitivity At Six Months
	Of Ag	ge
	5.1.2	5xFAD Mice Do Not Show An Olfactory Sensitivity Deficit At Six Nor 12 Months Of Age93
	5.1.3	5xFAD Mice Show Learning Deficits At 12 Months Old95
	5.1.4	Mice Can Perform An Olfactory Delayed Matching To Sample Task97
	5.1.5	Female 5xFAD And Wildtype Mice Perform Better Than Males On The Olfactory Delayed
	Mate	hing To Sample Task97
	5.1.6	5xFAD Mice Are Not Impaired On An Olfactory Delayed Matching To Sample Task99
	5.2	WHAT MORE NEEDS TO BE DONE?
	5.3	SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS
BI	BLIOGRA	PHY
A	PPENDIX	A: COPYWRITE PERMISSION FOR FIGURE 1-1
A	PPENDIX	B: COPYRIGHT PERMISSION FOR CHAPTER 2
A	PPENDIX	C: COPYRIGHT PERMISSION FOR CHAPTER 3135
A	PPENDIX	D: COPYRIGHT PERMISSION FOR CHAPTER 4136

APPENDIX E: SUPPLEMENTAL FIGURES

List Of Tables

Table 1-1: Summary of neuropathological changes found in the 3xTg-AD mouse model. 8
Table 1-2: Summary of neuropathological changes found in the 5xFAD mouse model9
Table 1-3: Behavioural and sensory changes in the 3xTg-AD mouse model
Table 1-4: Behavioural, sensory, and motor changes in the 5xFAD model
Table 4-1: Akaike's Information Criterion model comparison of training phase data 83
Table 4-2: Akaike's Information Criterion model comparison of test phase data

List Of Figures

Figure 1-1: Overview of the main and accessory olfactory pathways
Figure 1-2: Design of a go / no-go two odour discrimination task
Figure 1-3: Design of a go / no-go olfactory delayed matching to sample task
Figure 2-1: The accuracy (percent correct) for each individual female and male 3xTg-AD mouse (A) and 5XFAD mouse (B) and their wildtype controls on their highest scoring block of 20 trials for each concentration of ethyl acetate tested
Figure 2-2: The proportion of female and male 3xTg-AD mouse (A) and 5XFAD mouse (B) and their wildtype controls in each group which reached the threshold of 85% correct on their highest scoring block on each concentration of ethyl acetate tested
Figure 2-3: Mean accuracy (± 95% CI) of the female and male 3xTg-AD mice (A) and 5XFAD mice (B) and their wildtype controls on each concentration of ethyl acetate tested
Figure 3-1: Boxplots, showing the median, 25th, and 75th percentiles, with whiskers extending to the furthest points within 1.5 interquartile ranges, and outliers shown as dots, for the sensitivity index (d') on the last five block of trials for male and female 5xFAD and WT (B6SJL) mice on the lowest odour concentration (0.00001 ppm ethyl acetate)
Figure 3-2: Boxplots, showing the median, 25th, and 75th percentiles, with whiskers extending to the furthest points within 1.5 interquartile ranges, and outliers shown as dots, for response bias (c) on the last five block of trials for male and female 5xFAD and WT (B6SJL) mice on the lowest odour concentration (0.00001 ppm ethyl acetate) 64
Figure 3-3: Mean (± 95% confidence interval) accuracy of female and male 5xFAD and WT (B6SJL) mice on each block of 20 trials for each of the six odour concentrations 67
Figure 4-1: Diagram of the olfactometer78
Figure 4-2: Errors on delayed matching to sample training
Figure 4-3: Proportion of mice reaching criterion at each delay in the delayed matching to sample task
Figure 4-4: Errors on delayed matching to sample

Abstract

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is a neurodegenerative disease that is the leading cause of dementia. Olfactory dysfunction is one of the earliest symptoms of AD, and mice show a remarkable ability to learn olfactory based tasks. This thesis presents three studies that used transgenic mouse models of AD and assessed their performance in operant olfactometers. The first study examined the 3xTg-AD and 5xFAD models of AD on an olfactory detection task at six months of age. The female 3xTg-AD mice showed a decreased ability to detect ethyl acetate at the lowest concentrations presented compared to their wildtype controls, while there was no such deficit found in the male 3xTg-AD mice, nor the 5xFAD mice. The second study examined the 5xFAD model at 12 months of age on an odour detection task, and applied signal detection measures. Odour detection was not impaired in the 5xFAD mice, but learning was, and this learning impairment was worse in the female 5xFAD mice than the males. Female mice also showed a more conservative response bias. The third study assessed 5xFAD mice on an olfactory matching to sample working memory task at six months of age. This was the first study to demonstrate that mice could perform such a task, with all mice able to learn the task with a two second delay, and the best performing mice completing delays up to 30 seconds. The 5xFAD mice showed no working memory deficits on this task, though the female mice performed better than the males. Taken together, these studies highlight the remarkable abilities of mice to perform olfactory based tasks and demonstrate their use in assessing mouse models of AD.

viii

List Of Abbreviations Used

Abbreviation	Meaning
3xTg-AD	Triple transgenic Alzheimer's Disease mouse model
5xFAD	Five times familiar Alzheimer's Disease mouse model
Αβ	Amyloid Beta
AICD	Amyloid Precursor Protein Intracellular Domain
AD	Alzheimer's Disease
AIC	Akaike Information Criterion
AICc	Akaike Information Criterion corrected for small sample size
APP	Amyloid Precursor Protein
BACE1	Beta-site Amyloid Precursor Protein Cleaving Enzyme-1
С	Response Bias
CA1	A Region of the Hippocampus
CD4	Cluster of Differentiation 4
CD8	Cluster of Differentiation 8
Cl ⁹⁵	95% Confidence Interval
ď	Sensitivity Index
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic Acid
EA	Ethyl Acetate
ΙLIβ	Interleukin 1 Beta
ILI10	Interleukin 10
ILI4	Interleukin 4

ISD	Inter-Stimulus Delay
ITI	Inter-Trial Interval
MCI	Mild Cognitive Impairment
MMSE	Mini Mental State Exam
MRI	Magnetic Resonance Imaging
NCAM	Neural Cell Adhesion Molecule
PCR	Polymerase Chain Reaction
PD	Parkinson's Disease
PPM	Parts Per Million
PS1	Presenilin-1
S+	Rewarded Stimulus
S-	Unrewarded Stimulus
sAPPα	Soluble Amyloid Precursor Protein Alpha
sAPPβ	Soluble Amyloid Precursor Protein Beta
TXNIP	Thioredoxin Interacting Protein
WT	Wild Type

Acknowledgments

This thesis would not have been possible without the support of my supervisor, Dr Richard Brown. His guidance and encouragement made this achievement a reality and I am grateful for the opportunity to work with him.

Dr Heather Schellinck, who co-supervised me during my master's degree and taught me how to operate the olfactometers.

The members of my examination committee, Dr. Robert McDonald, Dr Ian Weaver, and Dr Victor Rafuse. Their comments on my thesis were invaluable.

I would also like to thank my comprehensive supervisors, Dr Aaron Newman and Dr Fuat Balcı. They supported me through the projects and I was able to learn so much while working with them.

The other members of the Brown Lab who made working here a pleasure and I will always appreciative the support I received.

Finally, I'd like to thank my family for the immense support they have given me. Particularly Ann and Dale, my brother Sean, and Sivie and Bob.

1 Introduction

1.1 Mechanisms of AD

With more than 55 million cases worldwide, Alzheimer's disease (AD) accounts for over 70 percent of all dementia cases (Alzheimer Association, 2021; Gauthier et al., 2021). AD is neuropathologically defined by the accumulation of amyloid beta (A β) and hyperphosphorylated tau, synaptic dysfunction, cerebral atrophy, immune disfunction, and gliosis (Lane et al., 2018; S. Li & Selkoe, 2020; Meier-Stephenson et al., 2022; Pei et al., 2020; Pini et al., 2016).

The amyloid hypothesis of AD holds that aggregation of misfolded A β is key to precipitating the disease. Amyloid precursor protein (APP) can be processed by two pathways, the non- amyloidogenic α -secretase pathway, and the amyloidogenic β secretase pathway. When processed by the α -secretase pathway, APP is cleaved by α secretase into sAPP α and C83. Then C83 is cleaved by γ -secretase, a membrane bound complex including presenilin-1 (PS1) (Duyckaerts et al., 2009), into p3 and APP intracellular domain (AICD). In the amyloidogenic pathway, APP is cleaved by β secretase, also referred to as beta-site APP cleaving enzyme-1 (BACE1), into sAPP β and C99; γ -secretase then cleaves C99 into A β and AICD (Finder, 2010)

Various isoforms of A β are produced. The most common forms vary from 39- 42 amino acids long with A β_{42} the most damaging. A β_{42} is more hydrophobic than the shorter peptides due to the additional amino acids on the membrane bound C-terminus, making it more likely to precipitate in an aqueous solution (Duyckaerts et al., 2009). The C terminal fragment of APP has also been implicated in AD pathology and has been demonstrated to accumulate in mitochondria, resulting in their dysfunction (Devi & Ohno, 2012).

Another mechanism involved in AD pathology is the aggregation of tau into neurofibrillary tangles (Bancher et al., 1989). When tau becomes hyperphosphorylated, it oligomizes into helical filaments, which impair axonal transportation, leading to cellular disfunction (Finder, 2010). Hyperphosphorylated tau is found at increased levels in at least 25 other neuropathologies (Spillantini & Goedert, 2013), and some have suggested that the formation of neurofibrillary tangles may be a protective mechanism in response to oxidative stress (Lee et al., 2005). However, the cognitive symptoms of AD correlate better with neurofibrillary tangles than A β burden (Nelson et al., 2012). The precise mechanisms by which the hyperphosphorylated do differ between tauopathies, with tau in AD patients showing increased phosphorylation at Ser202, Thr231, and Ser235 compared to other tauopathies (Samimi et al., 2021).

Approximately 95 to 99 percent of AD cases are late onset, or spontaneous, AD. This manifestation of AD does not have a clear cause, though environmental and lifestyle factors a thought to play important roles (Scheltens et al., 2021). The remaining proportion of AD cases, known as familial AD, and are caused by heritable mutations to genes such as APP, PS-1, or presenilin-2 (PS-2) (Bateman et al., 2012). Though familial AD comprises only a small portion of AD cases, it is the focus of much of the animal research due to the ability to create transgenic models of AD using mutations identified in familial AD. However, it has been suggested that this approach is a factor contributing to the low success rate (< 1%) of translating pharmaceutical interventions from animal models to humans (Cummings et al., 2014).

1.2 Olfaction In AD

Although the most salient behavioural symptoms of AD are deficits in learning and memory (Scheltens et al., 2021; Toepper, 2017; Weintraub et al., 2012), one of the earliest symptoms of AD is a loss of olfactory function (Alves et al., 2014; Devanand et al., 2015; Son et al., 2021). Reduced olfactory sensitivity is well documented in the elderly population (Murphy et al., 2002; Schubert et al., 2011) and can be the result of age-related reductions in the number of olfactory receptors (Doty et al., 1984), an overall thinning of the olfactory epithelium (Naessen, 1971; Paik et al., 1992), a reduction in olfactory bulb volume (Buschhüter et al., 2008; Thomann et al., 2009) or synaptic dysfunction (Daulatzai, 2015). Olfactory deficits have been observed in more

than 50 percent of the population over the age of 65 (Mobley et al., 2014; Ottaviano et al., 2016) including those with mild cognitive impairment (MCI), AD, and other types of dementia (Attems et al., 2015; de Moraes e Silva et al., 2018; Devanand, 2016; Doty & Kamath, 2014; Kotecha et al., 2018; Zou et al., 2016). Olfactory bulb volume is correlated with Mini Mental State Exam (MMSE) score in patients with MCI and AD (Thomann et al., 2009). However, the relationship between healthy aging, olfactory dysfunction, and dementia is complex and determination of these deficits may depend on the tests used (Doty, 2017; Marin et al., 2018) as olfactory dysfunction may be due to deficits in odour detection, odour identification, or odour memory (de Moraes e Silva et al., 2018; Tzeng et al., 2021). AD may also be due to immune system disfunction (Meier-Stephenson et al., 2022) and there is a close relationship between olfaction and the immune system (Bryche et al., 2021; Lampinen et al., 2022; Strous & Shoenfeld, 2006).

Deficits in both odour detection and odour identification are observed in age-related neurodegenerative disorders such as AD (Alves et al., 2014; Doty, 2017; Doty et al., 1987; Karpa et al., 2010; Koss et al., 1988). Aging individuals with difficulty in odour identification have a higher chance of developing MCI than those with normal olfactory abilities, even though they have intact cognition (Wilson et al., 2007). Olfactory dysfunction has been shown to be a better predictor of AD onset than loss of verbal episodic memory (Devanand et al., 2015) as extensive Aβ plaque deposits occur throughout the olfactory system in AD patients (Duyckaerts et al., 2009), however patients are often unaware of their olfactory deficits (Devanand et al., 2000). Carriers of

the epsilon 4 isoform of apolipoprotein E, which is associated with higher risk of nonfamilial AD (Holtzman et al., 2012; Y.-W. A. Huang et al., 2017), showed an age-related decline in odour identification ability but not in odour detection threshold, picture identification, or dementia rating scale scores (Calhoun-Haney & Murphy, 2005). Agerelated decline in odour identification has also been correlated with a faster rate of cognitive decline, and reduced volume of the hippocampus, entorhinal, fusiform, and middle temporal cortices (Dintica et al., 2019). Although a number of tests for measuring olfactory deficits in AD have been described, there is no standard measure of olfactory dysfunction that can be used as a clinical tool in diagnosing AD (Gros et al., 2017; Quarmley et al., 2017; Velayudhan et al., 2015).

1.3 The Rodent Olfactory System

The rodent olfactory system is a complex system consisting of the main and accessory olfactory pathways (Figure 1-1). The traditional view was that the main olfactory system is responsible for detecting and responding to odourant, while the accessory olfactory system is responsible for responding to pheromones. However, evidence shows that this strict division of the systems is misleading, with much overlap between the systems and both playing roles in the detection of odourants and pheromones (Restrepo et al., 2004).



Figure 1-1: Overview of the main and accessory olfactory pathways. The main olfactory pathways (shown in red) go from the olfactory epithelium (OE) to the olfactory bulb (OB). The olfactory bulb projects to the olfactory cortex, which consists of the anterior olfactory nucleus (AON), the olfactory tubercle, the piriform cortex (PC), the amygdala (A), and the entorhinal cortex (EC). These regions project both back to the olfactory bulb, and on to other brain regions such as the hippocampus, thalamus, and hypothalamus. The accessory olfactory system (shown in blue) starts in the vomeronasal organ (VNSO) and project to the accessory olfactory bulb (AOB). The accessory olfactory bulb in turn projects to the amygdala, and onto the hypothalamus. Adapted from de Castro (2009), see appendix A for copywrite permission.

The main olfactory system starts with the olfactory epithelium. Here olfactory receptor neurons each express one of the approximately 1500 olfactory receptors encoded in the

mouse genome, compared to the approximately 900 found in the human genome (Young et al., 2002). These olfactory receptor neurons project to the olfactory bulb, where the axons of different olfactory receptor neurons expressing the same olfactory receptors converge on the same glomeruli (Mombaerts, 2006).

The projections of the olfactory bulb form the lateral olfactory tract, which enervates the olfactory cortex. The olfactory cortex consists of the anterior olfactory nucleus, the olfactory tubercle, the piriform cortex, the amygdala, and the entorhinal cortex (de Castro, 2009). The olfactory cortex has both intrinsic connections within and between the structures of the olfactory cortex, and extrinsic outputs to neocortical and subcortical regions such as the hippocampus, insular, orbital, and perirhinal cortices, and the thalamus and hypothalamus (Ennis et al., 2015).

The accessory olfactory system starts with the vomeronasal organ, located within the nasal septum at the base of the olfactory cavity. The receptor neurons of the vomeronasal organ project to the accessory olfactory bulb, which is embedded in the dorsal section of the olfactory bulb (Mucignat-Caretta, 2010). The main projections of the accessory olfactory bulb are the amygdala, the thalamus and the anterior olfactory nucleus (de Castro, 2009; Ennis et al., 2015).

1.4 Mouse Models Of AD

Starting with the PDAPP mouse which expressed mutant human APP driven by a platelet derived growth factor promoter (Games et al., 1995), nearly 200 different transgenic mouse models of AD have been engineered (*Alzheimer's Disease Research Models | ALZFORUM*, n.d.; Myers & McGonigle, 2019). Most of these models, such as the 5xFAD mouse, involve mutations that result in amyloid pathology in the brain. Others, such as the P301S mouse develop tau pathology. Some, such as the 3xTg-AD mouse, have mutations that result in both amyloid and tau pathology (Mckean et al., 2021; Trujillo-Estrada et al., 2021). My lab uses both the 3xTg-AD and 5xFAD mouse models of AD. The neuropathological changes of these mice are summarized in Table 1-1 and Table 1-2, while their behavioural, sensory, and motor changes are summarized in Table 1-3 and Table 1-4.

Model	Change	Age (months)	Source
3xTg-AD	Myelin abnormalities	2	Falangola et al., 2020
	Increased gamma oscillations in the olfactorv bulbs	3-5	M. Chen et al., 2021
	Amyloid deposits in the olfactory bulbs	3	Mitrano et al., 2021
	Reduced cerebrovascular space in the hippocampus	11	Bourasset et al., 2009
	Decreased glucose metabolism in the piriform and insular cortex	11	Adlimoghaddam et al., 2019
	Increased microglia density in the hippocampus	12	Rodríguez et al., 2010. 2015

Table 1-1: Summary of neuropathological changes found in the 3xTg-AD mouse model.

Model	Change	Age (months)	Source
5xFAD	Soluble A β_{40} and A β_{42}	0.5	Boza-Serrano et al., 2018
	Intraneuronal Aβ	1.5	Eimer & Vassar, 2013
	Amyloid deposits	2	Eimer & Vassar, 2013: Oblak et
	Decreased myelination	2	Gu et al., 2018
	Changes in gene expression	2	Bundy et al. <i>,</i> 2019
	Increased activation of microglia	2	Chithanathan et al., 2022
	Upregulation of IL1β and TNF in olfactorv bulbs	2	Chithanathan et al., 2022
	Decreased glucose metabolism in olfactorv bulbs	6	Xiao et al., 2015
	Decreased dendritic spine density	3	Aytan et al. <i>,</i> 2018
	Decreased neurogenesis in the dentate gvrus	3	Aytan et al., 2018
	Decreased glucose metabolism in the hippocampus and cortex	6	Xiao et al., 2015
	Neuronal loss	9	Eimer & Vassar, 2013
	Increased astrocyte densities in the hippocampus	12	Forner et al., 2021
	Decreased whole brain glucose metabolism	13	Macdonald et al., 2014
	Increased astrocyte densities in cortex	18	Forner et al., 2021

Table 1-2: Summary of neuropathological changes found in the 5xFAD mouse model.

Table 1-3. Behavioural	and sensory	/ changes in	the 3xTo-1	D mouse model
Table 1-3. Dellavioural	and sensory	/ Changes in	uie Skig-P	AD INDUSE INDUEI.

		Age	
Model	Change	(months)	Source
3xTg-AD	Impaired working and reference memory on the 8 arm radial maze	2	Stevens & Brown, 2015
	Retention deficits in the MWM	4	Billings et al., 2005
	Impaired olfactory sensitivity	6	Roddick et al., 2016
	Impaired short and long term contextual fear	6	Billings et al., 2005
	Impaired reversal on a Barns maze	7	Fertan, Rodrigues, et al., 2019
	Impaired on MWM	9	Baazaoui & Iqbal, 2017

Model	Change	Age (months)	Source
5xFAD	Hearing dysfunction	3-4	O'Leary et al., 2017
	Impaired on hippocampal dependant tube maze	4	Girard et al., 2014
	Decreased long term fear conditioning	4	Kimura & Ohno, 2009
	Reduced rearing	6	Oblak et al., 2021
	Hyperactivity	6	Oblak et al., 2021
	Decreased short term fear conditioning	6	Kimura & Ohno, 2009
	Impairments in visuo-spatial learning in the MWM	6	O'Leary & Brown, 2022
	Impaired rotarod performance	9	O'Leary, Mantolino, et al., 2020
	Reduced body weight	9	O'Leary, Mantolino, et al., 2020
	Impaired olfactory learning	12	Roddick et al., 2022

Table 1-4: Behavioural, sensory, and motor changes in the 5xFAD model.

1.4.1 The 3xTg-AD Mouse

The 3×Tg-AD mice have three mutations, the Swedish (K670N/ M671L) mutation to amyloid precursor protein (APP), a mutation to presenilin-1 (PS1) (M146V), and a tau

mutation (P301L) (Oddo et al., 2003). As early as one month of age, the 3xTg-AD mice show texture differences in their retinas (Ferreira et al., 2020).

At two months of age, diffusion magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is able to detect myelin abnormalities in the 3xTg-AD mice (Falangola et al., 2020), possibly due to increased levels of apoptosis in oligodendrocyte seen in this model (Desai et al., 2010). Local field potential recordings of the olfactory bulbs of 3-5 month old 3xTg-AD mice showed increased gamma oscillations (M. Chen et al., 2021), and amyloid deposits were found in the olfactory bulbs of 3xTg-AD mice as early as 13 weeks of age, appearing first in the granule layer, then the external plexiform layer (Mitrano et al., 2021).

Female 3xTg-AD mice show more amyloid plaques and neurofibrillary tangles than male 3xTg-AD mice, as well as increased activation of microglia and astrocytes (J.-T. Yang et al., 2018). There is reduced cerebrovascular space in the hippocampus of 3xTg-AD mice at 11 months of age (Bourasset et al., 2009). At 11 months old there is decreased glucose metabolism in the piriform and insular cortex of the 3xTg-AD mouse (Adlimoghaddam et al., 2019), regions involved in olfaction (Zatorre et al., 1992). The 3xTg-AD mice also show increased microglia density in the hippocampus by 12 months old (Rodríguez et al., 2010, 2015).

Behaviourally, 3xTg-AD mice show impaired working and reference memory as early as 2 months old in a eight arm radial maze (Stevens & Brown, 2015). They show retention

deficits in the Morris Water Maze at 4 months old, showing impaired performance on the first trial of a testing day compared to the last trial of the previous day (Billings et al., 2005). By 6 months old the 3xTg-AD mice also show impaired short and long term retention of contextual fear conditioning (Billings et al., 2005), and by 7 months show impaired reversal and less improvement in performance across days in a Barnes maze (Fertan, Rodrigues, et al., 2019). By 9 months of age performance in the Morris Water Maze is impaired in 3xTg-AD mice (Baazaoui & Iqbal, 2017).

In terms of motor function, the 3xTg-AD mice show a complex phenotype, doing better than wildtype mice on some tasks, such as the rotarod, but poorer on others, such as grip strength (Stover et al., 2015).

The 3xTg-AD mice have larger spleens than wildtype mice, and the spleens contained A β , however, the spleens have lower levels of CD4 and CD8 T cells than the wildtype mice (Fertan, Rodrigues, et al., 2019). The 3xTg-AD mice also showed increased levels of cerebral thioredoxin interacting protein (TXNIP) which increases oxidative stress (Fertan, Rodrigues, et al., 2019).

1.4.2 The 5xFAD Mouse

The 5xFAD mouse model of AD carries three human APP mutations (Sweden, London, and Florida) and two presenilin 1 (PS1) mutations (M146L and L286V), collectively

causing accelerated A β_{42} accumulation (Oakley *et al.* 2006). Unlike the 3xTg-AD mouse model, which shows tau and A β pathology, the 5xFAD model shows only A β pathology. Soluble A β_{40} and A β_{42} is detectable as early as two weeks of age in 5xFAD mice and increases with age (Boza-Serrano et al., 2018), and intraneuronal A β begins to form in the 5xFAD mice as early as 1.5 months old (Eimer & Vassar, 2013), with amyloid deposits forming at two months old (Eimer & Vassar, 2013; Oblak et al., 2021), and neuronal loss starting at nine months old (Eimer & Vassar, 2013).

Decreased dendritic spine density is reported as early as 3 months of age (Aytan et al., 2018), along with decreased neurogenesis in the dentate gyrus at 3 (Aytan et al., 2018) and 7 (Fiol-deRoque et al., 2013) months old. Decreased myelination in the CA1 of the hippocampus is found as early as 2 months old in 5xFAD mice (Gu et al., 2018). By 12 months of age 5xFAD mice show increased astrocyte densities in the hippocampus, spreading to the cortex by 18 months (Forner et al., 2021).

Changes in gene expression in the hippocampus are detectable at 2 months old, and increase substantially by 4 months old (Bundy et al., 2019). These changes in gene expression were greater in the female 5xFAD mice than the male 5xFAD mice (Bundy et al., 2019). The 5xFAD mice also differ from wildtype mice in cytokine levels. The anti-inflammatory IL4 is lower, while the pro-inflammatory IL1β is upregulated in the 5xFAD mice (Boza-Serrano et al., 2018). Interestingly, the anti-inflammatory IL10 is also upregulated in the 5xFAD mice (Boza-Serrano et al., 2018).

Indicators of inflammatory activation in the microglia cells of 5xFAD mice have been detected before amyloid plaques form (Boza-Serrano et al., 2018). Upregulation of the proinflammatory cytokines IL1 β and tumor necrosis factor occurs in the olfactory bulbs of 5xFAD mice as early as two months old, and is accompanied by increased activation of microglia (Chithanathan et al., 2022).

At 6 months old, 5xFAD mice show decreased glucose metabolism in the hippocampus, cortex, and olfactory bulbs. Interestingly, this study also found reduced glucose metabolism in the olfactory bulbs at 3 months old, but no differences in the hippocampus or cortex at this age (Xiao et al., 2015). This suggests the metabolic changes happen earlier in the olfactory bulbs. Whole brain glucose metabolism in decreased at 13 months of age (Macdonald et al., 2014)

Behaviourally, 5xFAD show deficits in contextual fear conditioning. When tested 1 day after fear conditioning, 5xFAD mice show decreased freezing at 6, but not 4 months of age. However, when tested 30 days after conditioning, the deficits do appear in the 4 month old 5xFAD mice (Kimura & Ohno, 2009). Impairments in visuo-spatial learning, as measured by the Morris Water Maze, show in the 5xFAD model at 6 months of age (O'Leary & Brown, 2022).

In an olfactory tubing maze, a hippocampal dependent task, 4 and 6 month old 5xFAD mice show learning deficits when trained with 12 trials per session, but not 20 trials per

session, indicating that their ability to detect the odours were intact, and the deficits are due to hippocampal dysfunction (Girard et al., 2014). Female 5xFAD mice show an age dependent reduction in investigation of social odours and lower levels of social behaviours (Kosel et al., 2019). Hearing dysfunction is present as early as 3 to 4 months old in the 5xFAD mice (O'Leary et al., 2017).

In addition to cognitive deficits, 5xFAD mice also show impaired motor behaviour. Beginning at nine months, 5xFAD show impaired performance on a rotarod compared to wildtype littermates, as well as reduced body weight (O'Leary, Mantolino, et al., 2020). Reduced rearing in an open field is also reported as early as six (Oblak et al., 2021) and nine months of age (O'Leary, Mantolino, et al., 2020).

Hyperactivity, both in an open field and in home cage wheel running, is reported at 6 and 12 months of age (Oblak et al., 2021). No differences in spontaneous alternation in a Y maze were found at 6 or 12 months of age (Oblak et al., 2021).

1.5 Olfaction In AD Mice

There are several methods for measuring olfactory processes in mice, including habituation-dishabituation, Pavlovian, and instrumental conditioning (Schellinck, 2018; Slotnick & Restrepo, 2005), and olfactory deficits have been shown in a number of different mouse models of AD (Tzeng et al., 2021). For example, both the Tg2576 and the APP/PS1 mice have olfactory deficits accompanied by AB pathology in the olfactory pathways (Wesson et al., 2010; Yao et al., 2017). In the APP/PS1 mice, olfactory dysfunction precedes visuo-spatial learning deficits (W. Li et al., 2019). Olfactory deficits have also been reported the T α 1-3RT tau transgenic mice (Macknin et al., 2004) and in the 3xTg-AD mouse, which has both A β and tau transgenes (Mitrano et al., 2021; Roddick et al., 2016). Following intraventricular injection of AB₄₂, female C57BL/6 mice show deficits in the buried food and habituation/dishabituation tasks and have increased neuropathology in the olfactory bulbs and hippocampi (Raj et al., 2019). However, different mouse models of AD differ in the degree of neuropathology in the olfactory system. The APP/PS1 and Tg2576 mice show A β plaques in the olfactory system, but hAPP-J20 mice do not (Whitesell et al., 2019). The 3xTg-AD mice, particularly females, show deficits in odour detection (Roddick et al., 2016) and in finding buried food (Mitrano et al., 2021), and also show amyloid deposits in the olfactory pathways, which are more severe in females than males (Oh et al., 2010). On the other hand, the 5xFAD mice show no deficits in odour detection or olfactory working memory in go/no-go or delayed matching-to-sample tasks in the operant olfactometer at six months of age (Roberts et al., 2020; Roddick et al., 2014, 2016) and, despite significant Aβ pathology in the olfactory bulb, hippocampus, amygdala, and piriform cortex, 5xFAD mice between nine and 15-months of age did not show age-related deficits in olfactory memory in a classical conditioned odour preference task (O'Leary, Stover, et al., 2020). An olfactory working memory capacity test, using a non-matching to sample digging paradigm, did however show diminished performance in three month

old male 5xFAD mice (Jiang et al., 2022). A hippocampal based olfactory maze test found impaired performance in four and six month old 5xFAD mice, but not two month old mice (Girard et al., 2014). Interestingly, this study found better performance among the 5xFAD mice than the wildtype mice on a reversal trial. This reversal was performed after a two week break from testing, and could indicate that the wildtype mice remembered the original training better than the 5xFAD mice.

In a habituation-dishabituation test, 3xTg-AD mice showed no differences from control using either social nor non-social odours at six months old (Nguyen et al., 2020). Twelve month old 3xTg-AD mice showed no impairment in a buried food test, interestingly, this study also found that the male 3xTg-AD mice were quicker to find the buried food than the female 3xTg-AD mice at 26, 39, and 52 weeks, but not 13 weeks (Mitrano et al., 2021).

In a social transmission of food preference test, 3xTg-AD mice at 18 months old show decreased social transfer of food preference, but no decrease in neophobia (Cassano et al., 2011). In an olfactory cross-habituation test, eight month old, but not four month old 5xFAD mice showed deficits (Mariani et al., 2017). Both APP/PS1 mice and 3xTg-AD mice show more errors in an olfactory based cookie finding test in an eight arm radial maze, and greater latency in a buried food test at three to five months of age (M. Chen et al., 2021).

P301S tau mice, expressing mutant human tau (Allen et al., 2002), showed decreased olfactory sensitivity in an ascending odour investigation task, at three months old for non-social odours, and four months old for social odours (S. Yang et al., 2016). P301L tau mice also show olfactory deficits at six months old in a buried cookie test and an odour habituation test (Hu et al., 2016). The P301L mice also show decreased levels of nitric oxide in their olfactory bulbs (Hu et al., 2016), and the nitric oxide signaling pathway has been linked to olfactory memory formation (Okere et al., 1996). Mice expressing human ApoE4 showed decreased olfactory habituation compared to mice expressing human ApoE3 at six months old, but did not show a difference at 12 months old (Peng et al., 2017). Female 5xFAD mice spend less time investigating social, but not non-social, odours in a habituation-dishabituation test at 12 months old (Kosel et al., 2019).

The 5xFAD mice showed increased latency to find a food pellet at six, but not three, months old in two olfactory based tasks, a buried food task and an olfactory maze task (Xiao et al., 2015). Meanwhile, the Tg-SwDI mouse, with the Swedish, Dutch, and Iowa APP mutations, showed no deficit in the buried food test up to 12 months old (Setti et al., 2022).

Phillips et al. (2011) tested both the APPswe/PSEN1 Δ E9 amyloid and the htau tau models of AD mice, expressing A β and tau pathology respectively, from six to 18 months of age on a variety of tasks in an operant olfactometer. There was no olfactory sensitivity deficit in either model; both were able to easily detect 0.01ppm n-hexanal up to 15 months of age, but not at 18 months, when the wildtype mice also failed to detect the hexanal. On a variety of two odour discrimination tasks and learning transfer tasks, there were no differences between the performance of either model and the wildtype mice, however, both models showed slower learning on a reversal task from seven to 15 months of age (Phillips et al., 2011).

APPswe/PSEN1 Δ E9 mice at 12-13 months of age show lower responsivity than the wildtype mice in the local field potentials of the olfactory bulbs in response to odours, and a decrease in the coherence of the spontaneous activity of the two bulbs (Liu et al., 2013). A β PPswe/PS1E9 show soluble A β in the olfactory epithelium at one to two months of age, and in the olfactory bulbs by three to four months of age. This is accompanied by decreasing levels of olfactory marker protein in the olfactory ability, as assessed with a habituation-dishabituation test, starting at three months old, and increased amyloid load in olfactory cortices, such as the anterior olfactory nucleus and piriform cortex, by three to four months of age (Wu et al., 2013b).

Tg2576 mice at 5.5-6 months old showed habituation on an olfactory habituation task when the odours were presented with a five minute intertrial interval, but not when the intertrial interval was 15 minutes (Guérin et al., 2009). However, another study found that while Tg2576 mice were impaired on an olfactory habituation task, they had normal performance on an odour discrimination task, and showed normal electrophysiological

responses to odours in the piriform cortex from three to 12 months old (Xu et al., 2014).

1.6 Measures Of Olfactory Learning And Memory

Olfaction plays a pivotal role in directing the behaviour of rodents, with mice having up to 1500 genes that encode olfactory receptors (Young & Trask, 2002). Rats are able to learn complex olfactory tasks, showing learning to learn (Slotnick & Katz, 1974) and will preferentially attend to an olfactory stimuli over an auditory or visual stimulus (Nigrosh et al., 1975).

1.6.1 Discrimination Learning

Discrimination learning involves training the animal to discriminate between two stimuli. Responding can be done as either a forced choice task, where the animals must choose one of two or more responses when presented with a stimulus, or as was the case in the studies included in this thesis, as a go / no-go task, where the animal must learn to respond to one stimulus, and inhibit responding to another (Figure 1-2). In a go / no-go task one odour will be the rewarded stimulus (S+), and the other will be the unrewarded stimulus (S-). Animals are commonly trained either until they reach a performance criterion, such as 85% accuracy, or for a set number of trials. In the

operant olfactometer, two odour discrimination tasks are often used to measure learning and memory (Slotnick & Restrepo, 2005).



Figure 1-2: Design of a go / no-go two odour discrimination task. The trial is initiated by a nose poke from the mouse, which leads to the presentation of one of two odours, followed by a response window. When the odour presented is the S+, licking during the response window leads to a reward. When the odour presented is the S-, licking during the response window does not lead to a reward.

Examining the effects of age on olfactory performance, Patel and Larson (2009) found that 24 month old C57BL/6J mice were slower to learn an olfactory discrimination task than four month old mice, making approximately 70% more errors before reaching criterion.

1.6.2 Reversal Learning

Reversal tasks can be performed in a variety of apparati, from the Morris Water Maze (Vorhees & Williams, 2006), to visual discrimination tasks (Chudasama & Robbins, 2003), as well as on olfactory guided digging tasks (Mihalick, Langlois, Krienke, et al., 2000). There is some evidence of impaired reversal learning in AD mouse models. Tg2576 mice, which over-express human APP with the Swedish familiar AD mutation, show impaired reversal learning at six months of age (Zhuo et al., 2007, 2008). Interestingly, this study found no difference between Tg2576 mice and wildtype mice at 14 months old as the performance of both genotypes had deteriorated greatly, indicating an age dependent decline in reversal learning (Zhuo et al., 2007). APP^{NL-F/NL-F} mice, which develop an increased ratio of A β_{42} :A β_{40} , also showed impaired reversal learning on the Morris Water maze (Shah et al., 2018), while APPPS1-21 mice show impaired reversal in a visual discrimination task (Van den Broeck et al., 2019). Juvenile mice have also been shown to be better at an odour guided digging reversal task than adult mice (Johnson & Wilbrecht, 2011).

Reversal learning in the operant olfactometer involves changing the values of stimuli the mouse has previously learned. Thus, after learning that stimulus A was a rewarded stimulus and stimulus B was an unrewarded stimulus in a two odour discrimination task, the mouse is presented with the reversal task when stimulus A is now unrewarded while stimulus B is now the rewarded stimulus. 1.6.3 Working Memory And Delayed Matching To Sample Tasks

Working memory tasks involve requiring the animal to store a memory of a stimulus or stimuli and use that memory to determine how to respond at a later timepoint. The three main classifications of working memory tasks used with animals are i) goal maintenance, ii) memory capacity, and iii) interference control (Dudchenko et al., 2013). Goal maintenance type tasks include delayed matching and non-matching to sample tasks, as well as delayed win-shift tasks. In these types of tasks, the animal is presented with a stimulus and must remember it over a delay period before making a response that depends upon the stimulus. These tasks can vary the length of the delay period to change the demands on the animal's working memory.

Memory capacity tests involve the animal retaining a memory of multiple stimuli and using it to determine how to respond. An example of this type of task is the olfactory working memory capacity task (G.-D. Huang et al., 2020). In this task the animal is presented with a variable number of odours before being presented with the same odours plus a novel odour and must dig in the novel odour to get a reward. This type of task is able to control for the demand on the animals working memory by varying the number of stimuli initially presented.

Interference control tasks include n-back tasks, where the animal is presented with a series of stimuli and responds when the presented stimuli matches the stimulus presented a number of steps earlier in the series (Ko & Evenden, 2009). These tasks require the animal to continually update the stimuli it is remembering and can increase working memory demands by increasing the number of steps back the animal must respond to.

A commonly used task to assess rodent working memory is spontaneous alternation in either a Y, T, or cross maze. When placed in any of these mazes mice will spontaneously alternate their entries into the arms, going into the arm which they have entered least recently (Lalonde, 2002). This task has the advantage that it relies on the animals natural behaviour and doesn't require the animal to learn how to perform a task. However, both spatial memory (Lalonde, 2002) and anxiety (Bats et al., 2001) have been show to affect spontaneous alternation, and an animal that always goes in one direction (side preference) when entering an arm in the maze would score prefect alternations. In the operant olfactometer, rats are able to perform a go / no-go delayed matching to sample task with a delay of up to 10 seconds (Lu et al., 1993), however, prior to the paper included in this thesis (Roddick et al., 2014) no one had shown that mice were also capable of performing this task. A go / no-go delayed matching to sample task involves presenting the animal with one odour, and following an inter-stimulus delay, a second odour. If the odours are the same the animal will be rewarded for licking, and if the two odours are different the animal will not be rewarded for licking (Figure 1-3).


Figure 1-3: Design of a go / no-go olfactory delayed matching to sample task. The trial is initiated by a nose poke from the mouse, which leads to the presentation of the first odours, followed by an inter-stimulus delay then a second odour presentation and a response window. When the two odours presented are the same, licking during the response window leads to a reward. When the two odours presented are different, licking during the response window does not lead to a reward.

1.6.4 Olfactory Sensitivity

Olfactory sensitivity has been examined in mice using operant olfactometers. Using a modification of a two odour discrimination task. One stimulus is the odour on which sensitivity is being assessed, and the other is an odourless substance or clean air. Simple organic compounds are typically used in sensitivity tasks, such as ethyl acetate (Bodyak & Slotnick, 1999), octyl aldehyde (Slotnick & Restrepo, 2005), or n-hexanal (Phillips et al., 2011), with varying thresholds for the different compounds.

A study of the olfactory detection thresholds of CD-1 mice to aldehydes with four to nine carbon chains found that the thresholds varied, but there was no relationship between the number of carbons and the detection thresholds (Laska et al., 2006). Similarly, no relationship was found between the number of carbons on alcohols and the olfactory detection threshold of C57BL/6J mice (Williams & Dewan, 2020).

Olfactory sensitivity can also be affected by normal aging. Twenty-four month old C57BL/6J mice showed a higher detection threshold for ethyl acetate than 4 month old mice on a sensitivity test (Patel & Larson, 2009). Similarly, while testing two strains of AD mice, Phillips et al (2011) found that the wildtype, C57Bl/6J, mice showed a higher detection threshold for n-hexanal at 18 months old compared to 15 month old and younger mice.

1.7 This Thesis

This thesis presents a series of papers using the operant olfactometer to evaluate the learning, memory, and olfactory function of two mouse models of AD. As olfactory dysfunction is an early symptom of AD, and mice show a remarkable ability to learn olfactory tasks compared to tasks which rely on other sensory modalities, it is important to assess rodent AD models on olfactory based tasks. The experiments in these papers consider three variables, the genotypes, the sexes, and the ages of the mice.

The first paper presented is an assessment of the olfactory sensitivity of the 5xFAD and 3xTg-AD models of AD at six months of age. The second paper is an assessment of the olfactory sensitivity of 5xFAD mice at 12 months of age. The final paper presented is an evaluation of the working memory of 5xFAD mice using an olfactory delayed matching to sample task

2 Sex And Genotype Differences In Odor Detection In The 3×Tg-AD And 5XFAD Mouse Models Of Alzheimer's Disease At 6 Months Of Age

While reports are mixed, olfactory detection deficits have been reported in human AD patients (Djordjevic et al., 2008; Doty et al., 1987; Murphy et al., 1990). The aim of this study was to evaluate the 3xTg-AD and 5xFAD mouse models of AD on their ability to detect an odour at a low concentrations, and assess whether there are any differences between the transgenic mice and their wildtype controls. As both models show cognitive deficits as early as four months of age (Girard et al., 2013; Webster et al., 2014), it was hypothesised that deficits would be seen in both models. While deficits were found in the female 3xTg-AD mice, no deficits were found in the male 3xTg-AD mice, no the 5xFAD mice.

The manuscript below was published in *Chemical Senses*, see Appendix B for the copyright permission letter from the publisher. I collaborated in the design of the study, collected much of the data, analysed the results, wrote the initial draft of the paper, incorporated feedback from the coauthors, and responded to the peer review upon submission of the paper.

Roddick, K. M., Roberts, A. D., Schellinck, H. M., & Brown, R. E. (2016). Sex and Genotype Differences in Odor Detection in the 3×Tg-AD and 5XFAD Mouse Models of Alzheimer's Disease at 6 Months of Age. *Chemical Senses*, *41*(5), 433–440.

https://doi.org/10.1093/chemse/bjw018

2.1 Abstract

Deficits in odor identification and detection are early symptoms of Alzheimer's disease. Two transgenic mouse models of Alzheimer's disease, the 5XFAD and the 3xTg-AD mice and their wildtype controls, were assessed for olfactory detection with decreasing concentrations of ethyl acetate in a go no-go operant olfactometer task at six months of age. For both the 5XFAD and their B6SJLF1 wildtype littermates, females made fewer errors in detecting the ethyl acetate than males on all but the lowest odor concentrations. Female 5XFAD mice performed slightly better than their female wildtype littermates on the higher odor concentrations, though not at the lowest concentration. The 3xTg-AD females showed decreased olfactory detection compared to their wildtype B6129S1 controls, while there was no difference in the males. Therefore, while the 5XFAD mice showed no olfactory detection deficits, female 3xTg-AD mice had impaired olfactory detection at low odor concentrations but males did not. This difference in odor detection should be considered in studies of olfactory learning and memory, as differences in performance may be due to sensory rather than cognitive factors, though detection seems unimpaired at high odor concentrations.

2.2 Introduction

Olfactory dysfunction is an early symptom of Alzheimer's Disease (AD) and other neurodegenerative diseases and it has been proposed that olfactory deficits could be used as an early test for diagnosing AD (Schofield et al., 2012; Stamps et al., 2013). However, these deficits could arise from impairments in two different aspects of olfactory function: odor identification and odor detection. While odor identification deficits have been widely reported in AD patients (Rahayel et al., 2012; Ruan et al., 2012; Schofield et al., 2012), there are fewer studies on olfactory detection deficits in AD. Stamps et al. (2013) reported that AD patients had impaired odor detection in their left nostril compared to their right nostril, however Doty et al. (2014) were unable to replicate this finding. Testing for odor detection is important because the failure of odor perception provides information about the integrity of the olfactory pathways (Masurkar & Devanand, 2014). Patients with AD and/or mild cognitive impairment display atrophy of the olfactory bulb and olfactory tract as detected by MRI (Thomann et al., 2009). AD patients also show different fMRI patterns to odor concentrations than age matched controls (Wang et al., 2010).

An ever-increasing number of genetically modified mouse models of AD are being developed, with the Jackson Laboratory listing over 90 mouse models of AD in their database (www.jax.org). While no mouse model exactly replicates the symptoms of

human AD, some models have higher validity than others (Webster et al., 2014). A number of olfactory related-deficits have been reported in mouse models of AD (Masurkar & Devanand, 2014). Deficits in olfactory learning and memory have been shown in Tg2576, APP/PS1, 3xTg-AD, and 5XFAD mouse models of AD (Masurkar & Devanand, 2014). The APP/PS1 (Wu et al., 2013a) and Tg2576 (Wesson et al., 2011, 2013) mice show reduced odor detection in a habituation-dishabituation task, while Tg2576 mice show normal odor detection in a buried food task (Deacon et al., 2009). Because the buried food and habituation-dishabituation tasks provide only crude measures of odor detection ability, and failure to perform in these tests does not necessarily indicate failure to detect odors, operant olfactometer methods have been used to provide more reliable and valid procedures for determining odor sensitivity (see Schellinck et al., 1991; Schellinck & Brown, 1999). Using an automated olfactometer, the sensitivity of a number of non-transgenic mouse strains for odor detection has been assessed. Adult male C57BL/6J mice detected 0.01 ppm n-hexanal (Phillips et al., 2011); adult male CF-1 mice detected 0.00005 % ethyl acetate (Bodyak & Slotnick, 1999); and 2 to 8 month old male and female mice of unstated strain(s) detected 0.00001 % noctanal (Slotnick & Restrepo, 2005). C57BL/6J mice up to 15 months old could detect 0.01 ppm n-hexanal, but 18 month old mice could not (Slotnick & Restrepo, 2005).

While the 3xTg-AD mouse develops both amyloid and tau pathology, the 5XFAD mouse develops only amyloid pathology. If olfactory dysfunction is a feature of AD, then one might expect to see age-related olfactory dysfunction in these mouse models; however,

the data from the published studies is difficult to interpret because it cannot be determined whether the deficits in olfactory-guided behavior are related to olfactory perception or cognitive performance. In a social transmission of food preference test, 18 month old 3xTg-AD mice displayed reduced food preference compared to control mice following social interactions, but the 3xTg-AD mice did not differ from controls in their ability to detect buried food, suggesting that they had no olfactory deficit (Cassano et al., 2011). However, female 3xTg-AD mice could discriminate food-related odors at 4 to 5 months of age, but not at 10 to 18 months of age in a habituation-dishabituation task (Coronas-Sámano et al., 2014), suggesting that they did have an olfactory deficit. At 4 and 6 months of age, 5XFAD mice had poorer performance on an olfactory H maze task than wildtype littermates (Girard et al., 2013), suggesting an olfactory deficit, but with an increased number of training trials in a different olfactory tubing maze task, 2 to 6 month old 5XFAD mice showed no such deficits (Girard et al., 2014), indicating that the 5XFAD mice were able to detect the odors and that the impaired performance was due to a cognitive deficit.

The 3xTg-AD and 5XFAD mouse models of AD have not been tested for odor detection, thus the purpose of the present study was to use automated olfactometers to evaluate the ability of male and female 3xTg-AD and 5XFAD mice and their wildtype controls to detect decreasing concentrations of ethyl acetate. We hypothesized that, if the transgenic mice had a deficit in odor perception, they would show impaired odor detection and their performance would decrease at low concentrations. Because we

previously found that female 5XFAD mice performed better than males on olfactory delayed-matching-to-sample learning (Roddick et al., 2014), we also hypothesized that there would be a sex difference in odor detection. As it has been reported that cognitive deficits begin at 4 to 6 months of age in both the 5XFAD (Girard et al., 2013, 2014) and 3x-TgAD mice (Webster et al., 2014), we tested our mice at 6 months of age.

2.3 Materials And Methods

2.3.1 Animals

All mice were obtained from a colony bred at Dalhousie University from mice purchased from The Jackson Laboratory (Bar Harbor, ME). The mice were weaned at 22 days of age, separated into groups of 2–4 same sex littermates and housed in 30 × 18 × 12 cm polycarbonate cages with wire tops and *ad lib* access to food (Purina Rodent laboratory chow #5001).

The 3xTg-AD mice have three mutations, the Swedish (K670N/M671L) mutation to APP, a mutation to PS1 (M146V), and a tau mutation (P301L) (Oddo et al., 2003). Unlike the 5XFAD mice, where wildtype littermates were used as controls, the 3xTg-AD mice and their B6129S/F2 controls were bred separately (Blaney et al., 2013). The 5XFAD mice have five mutations; three on the APP gene, the Swedish (K670N/M671L), Florida

(I716V) and London (V717I) mutations, and two mutations to PS1 (M146L and L286V) (Oakley et al., 2006).

We tested 3xTg-AD (B6;129-Psen1^{tm1Mpm} Tg(APPSwe,tauP301L)1Lfa/Mmjax; JAX stock number 004807) (7 females and 5 males from 6 litters) and B6129SF2/J (JAX stock number 101045) control mice (8 females and 6 males from 5 litters) and 5XFAD mice (B6SJL-Tg(APPSwFILon,PSEN1*M146L*L286V)6799Vas/Mmjax; JAX stock number 006554) (5 females, 6 males from 6 litters) and their wildtype (B6SJLF1/J stock number 100012) littermates (4 females and 9 males from 6 litters) when they reached 6 months of age.

Ten days prior to the start of testing, the mice were individually housed, water deprived and fed with a mash of powdered rodent chow mixed with a measured amount of water. While on water restriction, the mice were weighed daily and the amount of water given in their mash adjusted to maintain their body weight at 80–85% of free feeding weight. As mice learned to respond in the olfactometer and received increasing amounts of water reward, the level of water restriction was decreased by gradually increasing the amount of water in their mash. All animal protocols adhered to the Canadian Council on Animal Care guidelines and were approved by the University Committee on Laboratory Animals (protocol #s 11-033 and 13-044).

2.3.2 Apparatus

Two computer-controlled eight-channel liquid dilution olfactometers (Knosys Olfactometers Inc., Lutz, FL), based on those described by (Slotnick & Restrepo, 2005), were used. Air from a compressor was sent through a filter after which it was split into two pathways, one of which flowed through rubber tubing into a glass manifold as clean air, and the other flowed through a second glass manifold, which controlled the air flow through odor saturation bottles and into a glass T-junction, where clean and odorized air flows converged. The two outflows of the T-junction were controlled by a final valve, which directed the airflow to the odor sampling port, or to the exhaust. The odor sampling port, which opened into the animal chamber, contained a reinforcement tube delivering the water reward, and a sensor that detected when the mice were licking this tube.

2.3.3 Odors

Ethyl acetate was used as the odorant as it has commonly been used in olfactory detection tasks in rodents (Bodyak & Slotnick, 1999; Kraemer & Apfelbach, 2004; Larson et al., 2003; Patel & Larson, 2010; Slotnick & Restrepo, 2005). The concentrations of ethyl acetate used in the odor solutions were 6.3×10^{-6} , 5.6×10^{-7} , 4.9×10^{-8} , 4.4×10^{-9} , 3.9×10^{-10} , and 3.4×10^{-11} M. These concentrations result in vapor concentrations of ethyl

acetate in the head spaces of the odorant bottles of 1, 0.1, 0.01, 0.001, 0.0001, and 0.00001 ppm respectively. The vapor concentration presented to the mice in the odor sampling port was approximately 5% of the concentration in the head space of the odorant bottles (Slotnick & Restrepo, 2005). All odors were diluted with heavy mineral oil.

2.3.4 Behavioral Testing

The mice were first trained on a simple odor discrimination program to learn the procedure for receiving water reward from the olfactometer. They were initially rewarded for simply licking the reinforcement tube and were then required to keep their head inside the odor sampling port for 1 sec before being rewarded. During the testing phase the mice were presented with a stimulus odor when they inserted their head into the odor sampling port, either a rewarded stimulus (S+) consisting of air pumped through the ethyl acetate odorant bottle, or an unrewarded stimulus (S-) of air pumped through an odorant bottle containing mineral oil. When the mice were presented with the S+, they were rewarded with water for licking the reinforcement tube; no reward was provided for licking when the S- was presented. Four types of responses were possible: hits, false alarms, correct rejections, and misses. The mice were presented first with the highest concentration of ethyl acetate (1ppm) as the S+ and given 5 blocks of 20 trials, each consisting of 10 S+ trials and 10 S- trials presented in a random order, for a total of 100 trials at this concentration. They were then tested on

the remaining concentrations in descending order. They received 100 trials over 5 blocks on each odor concentration except for the lowest concentration (0.00001ppm) on which they received 200 trials over 10 blocks. The result of each trial the mice completed was individually recorded for analysis. The criterion for learning the discrimination was 85% correct on one or more of the five blocks of 20 trials.

2.3.5 Statistical Analyses

All statistical analyses were performed using the statistical program R (www.Rproject.com). The data were treated as binomial data with the result of each individual trial, scored as either correct or incorrect, analyzed. Backward stepwise regression of generalized linear models with model selection based on Akaike Information Criterion (AIC) and bootstrapped confidence intervals were used to examine the results. Separate analyses were done for the 3xTg-AD and 5XFAD mice, using genotype, sex, ethyl acetate concentration, and testing block as fixed effects and mouse as a random effect (to account for individual differences). Models were also run examining only the lowest ethyl acetate concentration, using genotype, sex, and testing block as fixed effects and mouse as a random effect. Bootstrapped confidence intervals of the difference in mean score between groups of mice were used to examine effects found in the models. Mean accuracy scores for each odor concentration for each group of animals were calculated (number of correct trials / number of total trials * 100%) and confidence intervals of the means were bootstrapped for use in figures.

2.4 Results

2.4.1 Odor Detection Criterion

Figure 2-1 shows the percentage of correct responses for each mouse on the block with their highest performance for each odor concentration, and Figure 2-2 shows the percent of mice in each group that reached criterion on at least one block for each odor concentration. Differences in the percent of mice that reached the criterion of 85% correct on at least one block of trials for each odor concentration were analyzed with backward stepwise regression of generalized linear models.



Figure 2-1: The accuracy (percent correct) for each individual female and male 3xTg-AD mouse (A) and 5XFAD mouse (B) and their wildtype controls on their highest scoring block of 20 trials for each concentration of ethyl acetate tested.



Figure 2-2: The proportion of female and male 3xTg-AD mouse (A) and 5XFAD mouse (B) and their wildtype controls in each group which reached the threshold of 85% correct on their highest scoring block on each concentration of ethyl acetate tested.

For the 3xTg-AD mice (Figure 2-2A) the best fitting model included fixed effects for sex, genotype, and ethyl acetate concentration, and sex by genotype, sex by ethyl acetate concentration, and genotype by ethyl acetate concentration interactions, with mouse as a random variable (AIC = 136.4). This model was significantly different from the null model of a random effect of mouse ($\chi^2_8 = 20.11$, p = 0.00265). There were significant effects of genotype (p = 0.0133), sex (p = 0.0278), and significant sex by genotype (p = 0.0089) and sex by ethyl acetate concentration (p = 0.0438) interactions.

Overall, wildtype mice (92%) reach criterion significantly more often than 3xTg-AD mice (79%) (p = 0.0133), and male mice (88%) reach criterion significantly more often than female mice (86%) (p = 0.0438). However, as indicated by the sex by genotype interaction, while the wildtype females performed significantly better than 3xTg-AD females (Cl⁹⁵ of the difference: 10.5% to 36.7%); there was no genotype effect in males (Cl⁹⁵ of the difference: -14.8% to 13.8%). Additionally, while the male mice reached criterion more often than the female mice on the lowest three lowest odor concentrations, the females reached criterion more often than males on the three highest odor concentrations, explaining the sex by concentration interaction (p = 0.0438).

For the 5XFAD mice (Figure 2-2B), the best fitting model included fixed effects for sex, genotype, ethyl acetate concentration, and sex by ethyl acetate concentration, and

genotype by ethyl acetate concentration interactions, with mouse as a random variable (AIC = 162.35). This model was significantly different from the null model of a random effect of mouse (χ^{2} ₇ = 29.77, p < 0.00002). There was a significant effect of ethyl acetate concentration (p < 0.00001) and a significant interaction between sex and ethyl acetate concentration (p < 0.00001). Virtually all 5XFAD and their wildtype control mice were above the criterion of 85% correct at the four highest odor concentrations (1, 0.1, 0.01, and 0.001 ppm). However, the proportion of the 5XFAD mice reaching criterion did not differ from that of the wildtype mice at any odor concentration. As the concentration of ethyl acetate decreased, significantly fewer mice reached criterion (p < 0.00001), but significantly more females than males reached criterion at some concentrations (p < 0.00001) (Figure 2-1B).

2.4.2 Trials To Learn The Discrimination At Each Odor Concentration

For the 3xTg-AD mice, the best model had fixed effects for sex, genotype, ethyl acetate concentration, and trial block, as well as sex by genotype, sex by ethyl acetate concentration by trial block, genotype by trial block, ethyl acetate concentration by trial block, sex by genotype by trial block, and sex by ethyl acetate concentration by trial block interactions, with mouse as a random effect (AIC = 14601). This model differed significantly from the null model of a random effect of mouse (χ^{2}_{11} = 574.96, *p* < 0.00001). There were significant effects of ethyl acetate concentration (*p* < 0.00001), trial block (*p* < 0.00001), sex by trial block interaction (*p* < 0.00001), genotype by trial block interaction (*p* < 0.00001).

block interaction (p < 0.00001), odor concentration by trial block interaction (p < 0.00001), sex by genotype by trial block interaction (p < 0.00001), and sex by odor concentration by trial block interaction (p < 0.0035).

The 3x-TgAD mice had within-session learning curves, shown by the effect of trial block, and also between-session learning curves, shown by the effect of ethyl acetate concentration (Figure 2-2A). The odor concentration by trial block interaction indicates that the within-session learning curves differed across odor concentrations, while the sex by trial block and genotype by trial block interactions show that male and female mice, and transgenic and wildtype mice had different within-session learning curves. On the highest four ethyl acetate concentrations presented, female wildtype mice were significantly more accurate than male wildtype mice (Cl⁹⁵ of the difference: 5.2% to 11.7%). There was no sex difference in the performance of the 3xTg-AD mice (Cl⁹⁵ of the difference: -6.0% to 1.8%).

Examining performance of the 3xTg-AD mice on the lowest ethyl acetate concentration found that the wildtype mice were more accurate than the 3xTg-AD mice (p = 0.00036), and that there were significant sex by genotype (p = 0.031), sex by trial block (p =0.00064), and genotype by block (p = 0.00038) interactions. At the lowest concentration the transgenic males were significantly more accurate than the transgenic females (Cl⁹⁵ of the difference: 16.7% to 27.1%), and the wildtype females were significantly more accurate than the wildtype males (Cl⁹⁵ of the difference: 2.7% to 14.5%). While the

wildtype males were no more accurate than the transgenic males at the lowest concentration (Cl⁹⁵ of the difference: -6.3% to 2.7%), the female wildtype mice were more accurate than the transgenic females (Cl⁹⁵ of the difference 15.6% to 24.3%) (Figure 2-3A).



Odour concentration (ppm)

Figure 2-3: Mean accuracy (± 95% CI) of the female and male 3xTg-AD mice (A) and 5XFAD mice (B) and their wildtype controls on each concentration of ethyl acetate

tested. The mice received 5 blocks of 20 trials on each concentration except for the lowest, 10-5 ppm, on which they received 10 blocks of 20 trials.

For the 5XFAD mice, the best model of the data had fixed effects for genotype, sex, ethyl acetate concentration, and trial block, and genotype by sex, genotype by concentration, genotype by trial block, sex by odor concentration, sex by trial block, concentration by trial block, genotype by sex by odor concentration, genotype by sex by block, and sex by odor concentration by block interactions, and with mouse as a random effect (AIC = 15871). This model was significantly different from the null model of a random effect of mouse (χ^2_{13} = 347.57, *p* < 0.00001). The effects of sex (*p* = 0.018), ethyl acetate concentration (*p* < 0.00001), trial block (*p* = 0.00087), sex by odor concentration (*p* = 0.000054), sex by trial block (*p* = 0.012), odor concentration by trial block (*p* < 0.00001), genotype by sex by odor concentration (*p* = 0.0018), genotype by sex by block (*p* = 0.020), and sex by odor concentration by block (*p* = 0.000046) were significant.

The 5XFAD mice showed within-session learning curves, as indicated by the effect of trial block; and between-session learning curves, as indicated by the effect of ethyl acetate concentration (Figure 2-3B). The odor concentration by trial block interaction indicates that the within-session learning curve changed across odor concentrations, while the sex by trial block interaction suggests that male and female mice showed different within-session learning curves. On the highest four ethyl acetate concentrations, females were significantly more accurate than males in both the 5XFAD

(Cl⁹⁵ of the difference: 3.8% to 10.8%) and wildtype mice (Cl⁹⁵ of the difference: 0.2% to 7.8%). However, this sex difference was not present on the lowest concentration of ethyl acetate (Cl⁹⁵ of the difference: -2.0% to 7.1%). The 5XFAD female mice were significantly more accurate than wildtype females on the highest four ethyl acetate concentrations (Cl⁹⁵ of the difference: 0.5% to 8.3%), but not on the lowest concentration (Cl⁹⁵ of the difference: -5.3% to 9.2%). There was no difference between male 5XFAD and wildtype mice on either the highest four ethyl acetate concentrations (Cl⁹⁵ of the difference: -2.5% to 4.4%), or the lowest concentration (Cl⁹⁵ of the difference: -2.1% to 8.6%).

2.5 Discussion

The 3xTg-AD mice, both males and females, reached criterion at the highest five odor concentrations and performed as well as their wildtype controls (Figure 2-1A and Figure 2-2A). However, at the lowest concentration fewer female 3xTg-AD mice were able to reach criterion than wildtype females, indicating that they may have some olfactory dysfunction. The learning curves (Figure 2-2A) indicate that the 3xTg-AD and wildtype control mice could learn the task. While the 3xTg-AD mice did not differ in accuracy from their wildtype controls when performance on the highest odor concentrations was analyzed, the female 3xTg-AD mice showed an impairment on the lowest concentration of ethyl acetate.

The majority of the 5XFAD mice reached criterion on the highest concentration of ethyl acetate and performance declined on the lowest two concentrations, even though some individual mice, both 5XFAD and wildtype, did reach criterion on the lowest odor concentration (Figure 2-1B). These results indicate that the 5XFAD mice have no olfactory deficits compared to their wildtype controls. The learning curves (Figure 2-3B) show that both the transgenic and wildtype 5XFAD females performed better than their male counterparts at high odor concentrations but this difference was not present at the lowest odor concentration. This suggests that this sex difference in performance is not associated with differences in sensitivity, but with other factors such as learning, attention, or strategies used to complete the task. The lack of any significant difference between the transgenic and wildtype 5XFAD mice suggests that this model of AD does not display olfactory detection deficits at this age.

The results of the present experiment show that both the 3xTg-AD and 5XFAD mouse models of AD and their wildtype controls can detect 0.0001 ppm ethyl acetate. Male 3xTg-AD mice can detect 0.00001 ppm, but females cannot. Some 5XFAD mice of both sexes, but not all, can detect 0.00001 ppm ethyl acetate. Based on our previous results (Roddick et al., 2014) we predicted that 5XFAD females would have better olfactory detection than males, but no such sex difference was found in this study. A sex difference was, however found in 3xTg-AD mice in which females had poorer olfactory detection than males at the lowest odor concentration.

Although our data show that neither the 3xTg-AD nor the 5XFAD mice have deficits in olfactory detection at higher odor concentrations, the 3xTg-AD mice appear to have a better olfactory ability than the 5XFAD mice at the lowest concentrations used. Whereas the male 3xTg-AD mice and their male and female wildtype controls (Figure 2-3B) reached criterion at the lowest odor concentration, the 3xTg-AD females failed to reach criterion. Both the 5XFAD mice and their wildtype controls failed to reach criterion at the lowest odor concentration. The mice displayed both within and between session learning curves, indicating that this task involves both short term working memory within days and long term memory between days. All of the mice showed an increase in accuracy as they progressed through the trial blocks at each different odor concentration, but showed decreasing ability to detect ethyl acetate as the concentration decreased. These findings indicate that the task became increasingly difficult for the mice as the concentration of ethyl acetate decreased, and that when presented with a new concentration they needed to relearn to either respond to, or attend to this new odor concentration, even though they had already learned to respond at the prior, higher, concentration.

As all groups of mice were able to reach at least 85% accuracy on the highest four odor concentrations, it appears that, at least at these concentrations, any deficits seen in studies of learning and memory are cognitive and not sensory deficits. This is in agreement with research on human AD patients, which indicates that there are cognitive deficits in tasks such as odor naming but no deficits in olfactory detection

(Doty et al., 2014; Rahayel et al., 2012; Ruan et al., 2012; Schofield et al., 2012). The finding of olfactory deficits in the 3xTg-AD mouse model but not the 5XFAD mouse model is in agreement with prior research. Coronas-Sámano et al. (2014) found evidence of olfactory deficits in the 3xTg-AD mouse, though not until 8 months of age, while Girard et al. (2014) showed that deficits in the 5XFAD model on an olfactory task were cognitive and not detection deficits. There are several differences between the 3xTg-AD and the 5XFAD mouse models. While both models develop amyloid pathology, only the 3xTg-AD mouse develops tau pathology. The 3xTg-AD mouse also displays symptoms of autoimmune inflammation (Marchese et al., 2014). Additionally, 3xTg-AD mice show a large sex difference in terms of mortality, with the transgenic males dying earlier than the transgenic females (Rae & Brown, 2015). However, none of these deficits explain the sex by genotype differences in olfactory detection in these mice. Studies of olfactory performance in other mouse models of AD also have confounds between sensory and cognitive deficits. In the olfactory habituation – dishabituation task, ABPPswe/PS1E9 mice were unable to discriminate vanilla or ethyl acetate odors at 3 months of age, while wildtype controls showed discrimination of these odors until 6 months old (Wu et al., 2013b) suggesting an olfactory deficit in this mouse model. Tg2576 mice also show impaired habituation at 6-7 months and 16 months, as well as abnormal neural activity in the olfactory system as early as 3-4 months (Wesson et al., 2011, 2013). Phillips et al. (2011) tested B6.Cg-Tg(APPswe,P-SEN1dE9)85Dbo/J and B6.Cg-MAPT^{tm1(EGFP)KIt}Tg(-MAPT)8cPdav/J mice, which have amyloid and tau pathology, respectively, from 6 to 18 months of age on olfactory and visuospatial tasks and, while

they found visuospatial deficits in both strains, neither strain displayed olfactory deficits. Martel et al. (2015) tested male THY-Tau22 mice, a model of tau pathology, at 4, 8, and 12 months of age on spontaneous odor exploration and discrimination tasks and on a number of operant olfactometer tasks. Performance decreased with age on both tasks, but the transgenic mice did not show impaired odor discrimination, performing better than the wildtype controls on some tasks. The THY-Tau22 mice did, however, show an increased delay between withdrawing their nose from the odor sampling port and making contact with the water reinforcement tube, suggesting that they had either a motor impairment or reduced motivation in this task.

In summary, the data from this study show that odor detection deficits were only present at low concentrations of ethyl acetate, and then only in the female 3xTg-AD mice, not in male 3xTg-AD mice. Both male and female 5XFAD mice showed a decline in odor detection at 10⁻⁵ ppm but did not differ from wildtype controls. In order to examine olfactory deficits in other mouse models of AD, the influence of cognitive deficits must be dissociated from the sensory deficits in tests of odor-related behavior.

2.6 Acknowledgments

This research was supported by grants from the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada [A7441] to HMS and REB.

3 A Signal Detection Analysis Of Olfactory Learning In 12-Month-Old 5xFAD Mice

While deficits were found in the female 3xTg-AD mice in the first study, no deficits were seen in the 5xFAD model at six months of age. The aim of this study was to evaluate the 5xFAD model at a later age point to see if olfactory sensitivity deficits would emerge as they aged. In this paper additional signal detection measures were calculated to distinguish sensitivity deficits from learning and memory deficits. It was hypothesised that the 5xFAD mice would show both sensory and learning and memory deficits at this advanced age. While learning deficits were found, no sensitivity deficits were found at this advanced age.

The manuscript below was published in the *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, see Appendix C for the copyright permission letter from the publisher. I collaborated in the design of the study, collected much of the data, analysed the results, collaborated on the initial draft of the paper, wrote the second draft of the paper, incorporated feedback from the coauthors, and responded to the peer review upon submission of the paper.

Roddick, K. M., Fertan, E., Schellinck, H. M., & Brown, R. E. (2022). A Signal Detection Analysis of Olfactory Learning in 12-Month-Old 5xFAD Mice. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, *88*(1), 37–44. <u>https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-220049</u>

3.1 Abstract

Although Alzheimer's disease is most often studied in terms of memory impairments, olfactory dysfunction begins in the early stages. We tested olfactory learning, sensitivity and response bias using signal detection methods in 12-month-old male and female 5xFAD mice and their wildtype controls in the operant olfactometer. Odour detection was not reduced in the 5xFAD mice, but learning was, which was worse in female 5xFAD mice than in males. Female mice were more conservative in their response strategy. Signal detection analysis allows us to discriminate between cognitive and sensory deficits of male and female mouse models of AD.

3.2 Introduction

Although the most salient cognitive symptoms of Alzheimer's disease (AD) are learning and memory deficits (Scheltens et al., 2021; Toepper, 2017; Weintraub et al., 2012), one of the earliest symptoms is a decline in olfactory function (Alves et al., 2014; Devanand et al., 2015; Son et al., 2021), which has been shown to be a better predictor of AD onset than loss of verbal episodic memory (Devanand et al., 2015). This predictive property of olfactory dysfunction makes the olfactory pathway a worthy target for diagnosing AD and studying its progression. However, the distinction between healthy aging and AD, in terms of olfactory deficits, is complex (Attems et al., 2015; Devanand,

2016; Doty & Kamath, 2014). Olfactory deficits have been observed in more than half of the population over 65 (Mobley et al., 2014; Ottaviano et al., 2016) including those with mild cognitive impairment, AD, and other types of dementia, along with cognitively healthy individuals (Attems et al., 2015; de Moraes e Silva et al., 2018; Devanand, 2016; Doty & Kamath, 2014; Zou et al., 2016). Age-related decline in odour identification has been correlated with a faster rate of cognitive decline, and reduced volume of the hippocampus, entorhinal, fusiform, and middle temporal cortices (Dintica et al., 2019). Thus, the presence of olfactory learning and identification deficits may be an important feature differentiating AD phenotypes from healthy aging.

Investigating olfactory deficits in mouse models of AD can help us understand the effects of AD related mutations in these mice (Tzeng et al., 2021). Both the Tg2576 and the APP/PS1 mice have olfactory deficits accompanied by amyloid-β (Aβ) pathology in the olfactory pathways (Wesson et al., 2010; Yao et al., 2017). Olfactory deficits have also been reported in tau transgenic mice (Macknin et al., 2004) and in the 3xTg-AD mouse, which carries both Aβ and tau pathology related transgenes (Mitrano et al., 2021; Roddick et al., 2016). On the other hand, the 5xFAD mice showed no deficits in odour detection or olfactory working memory in the operant olfactometer (Roberts et al., 2020; Roddick et al., 2014, 2016) and, despite significant Aβ pathology in the olfactory bulb, 5xFAD mice did not show age-related deficits in olfactory memory in a Pavlovian conditioned odour preference task (O'Leary, Stover, et al., 2020). While the conditioned odour preference task is valuable for testing long-term odour memory

(Wong & Brown, 2007) it does not provide a measure of olfactory learning as is obtained from the operant olfactometer (Roddick et al., 2014, 2016). Therefore, the aim of the present study was to examine olfactory sensitivity and learning in the operant olfactometer in 12-month-old 5xFAD mice. This timepoint was selected as the 5xFAD mice show abnormal whisking behaviour (Flanigan et al., 2014; Grant et al., 2020), impaired hearing (O'Leary et al., 2017), cognitive deficits (Albrecht et al., 2014; Gür, Fertan, Alkins, et al., 2019; O'Leary & Brown, 2022), motor deficits (Jawhar et al., 2012; O'Leary, Mantolino, et al., 2020), and metabolic deficits at this age, leading to increased frailty scores and early death (Gendron et al., 2021; Rae & Brown, 2015).

3.3 Methods

3.3.1 Subjects

Male 5xFAD mice (B6SJLT-Tg (APPSwFlLon, PSEN1*M146L*L286V) 6799Vas/Mmjax) were purchased from Jackson labs (Bar Harbour, Maine; stock #034840) and bred with female B6SJLF1/J mice (Jackson labs; stock #100012), and the offspring were tested. The 5xFAD mouse carries three human APP mutations (Sweden, London, Florida) and two presenilin 1 mutations (M146L and L286V), causing accelerated Aβ₄₂ accumulation (Oakley et al., 2006). Five male and 8 female WT, and 5 male and 9 female 5xFAD mice at 12 months of age were tested. Mice were naive to behavioural testing. Pups were weaned at 21 days of age and housed in same sex groups of 2-4 in transparent

polyethylene cages (35 × 12 × 12 cm) with *ad libitum* food (Purina Rodent Chow #5001) and tap water. Housing cages contained pine chip bedding and a polyvinyl chloride tube (5 cm diameter, 8 cm long) for enrichment. The housing room was on a 12:12 hour reversed light/dark cycle. Mice were genotyped for the APP and PS1 transgenes using polymerase chain reaction by Dr. Chris Sinal (Department of Pharmacology, Dalhousie University). All test procedures were approved by the Dalhousie Committee on Animal Care (Protocol #14-059).

3.3.2 Apparatus

Liquid dilution olfactometers (Knosys Olfactometers Inc.) previously described (Roddick et al., 2016; Slotnick & Restrepo, 2005) were used. Air was sent through a filter after which it was split into two pathways, one as clean air, and the other flowed through a manifold which controlled the air flow through saturation bottles and into a T-junction, where clean and odourized air flows converged. The odour sampling port contained an infrared beam to detect nose-pokes, a reinforcement tube delivering the reward, and a sensor that detected when the mice were licking the tube.

3.3.3 Odors

Ethyl acetate was used as the odourant as it has commonly been used in olfactory detection tasks in mice (Bodyak & Slotnick, 1999; Patel & Larson, 2009; Roddick et al., 2016). Vapor concentrations in the odourant bottles used were 1, 0.1, 0.01, 0.001, 0.0001, and 0.00001ppm. The vapor concentration presented to the mice in the odour sampling port was approximately 5% of the concentration in the odourant bottles (Slotnick & Restrepo, 2005). All odours were diluted with heavy mineral oil.

3.3.4 Water Restriction

Ten days prior to the start of testing mice were individually housed and placed on water restriction. Mice were weighed daily and given measured amounts of mash (powdered food pellets mixed with water) to maintain their weight at approximately 85% of free feeding weight.

3.3.5 Behavioral Testing

All behavioural testing was done during the dark phase of the light/dark cycle. The mice were initially trained for 20 trials to lick the reinforcement tube to receive a water reward and were rewarded for simply licking the reinforcement tube. The inter-trial interval increased from 0.1 sec to 12 seconds over the 20 trials. During the next stage of training an odour was introduced and the mice were required to keep their head in the odour sampling port while the final valve diverted the odour into the port. The amount

of time the mice were required to keep their head in the port increased from 0.1 sec to 1.1 sec over 120 trials. This training was completed when the mice performed 20 trials with the final valve on for 1.1 sec. During the testing phase the mice were presented with a stimulus odour when they inserted their head into the odour sampling port, either a rewarded stimulus (S+) consisting of air pumped through the ethyl acetate odourant bottle, or an unrewarded stimulus (S-) of air pumped through an odourant bottle containing mineral oil. When the mice were presented with the S+, they were rewarded for licking the reinforcement tube. Trials were initiated by the mice poking their nose into the odour sampling port, with a minimum inter trial interval of 4s. The mice were presented first with the highest concentration of ethyl acetate (1ppm) and given 5 blocks of 20 trials, each consisting of 10 S+ trials and 10 S- trials presented in a random order. They were then tested on the remaining concentrations in descending order. They received 100 trials over 5 blocks on each odour concentration except for the lowest concentration (0.00001 ppm) on which they received 200 trials over 10 blocks. The mice received 100 trials per day, with the lowest concentration tested over two days. These extra blocks on the lowest concentration provide a period of stable performance for the signal detection analysis.

3.3.6 Statistical Analyses

R version 4.1.1 (R Core Team, 2021) was used for all analyses, using the "nlme" (Pinheiro et al., 2022) and "MuMln" (Bartoń, 2020) packages. To determine if there were

differences in odour sensitivity, the sensitivity index (d') for each mouse on the last five blocks of the lowest odour concentration were calculated and compared with linear models. This measures the difference between the distributions of the signal and noise, with a larger d' indicating the signal was more readily detected. The d' value was calculated by subtracting the z score that corresponded to the false-alarm rate from the z score that corresponded to the hit rate (Stanislaw & Todorov, 1999) To examine differences in response strategy, the response bias (c) for each mouse on the last 5 blocks of the lowest odour concentration were calculated and compared with linear models. This measures the general tendency to respond on any given trial and was calculated by taking the negative mean of the z score that corresponded to the hit rate and the z score that corresponded to the false-alarm rate (Stanislaw & Todorov, 1999). The last 5 blocks were used as these signal detection measures assume stable performance. Overall performance and learning were investigated by comparing the accuracy of the mice with linear mixed effects models. Models were compared using Akaike Information Criterion corrected for small sample size (AICc) (Hurvich & Tsai, 1989). All possible valid models, including null models without any effects, were calculated and the model with the lowest AICc was reported. The use of AICc allows for different models to be compared, and the model which best fits the data to be selected.

3.4 Results

3.4.1 5xFAD And WT Mice Do Not Differ In Olfactory Sensitivity

To determine if there were differences in olfactory sensitivity, the sensitivity index (d') on the last five blocks of the lowest odour concentration were compared. The null model (AICc = 80.7, weight = 0.459) best explained the data, indicating no differences in the ability of the mice to detect this odour (Figure 3-1).


Figure 3-1: Boxplots, showing the median, 25th, and 75th percentiles, with whiskers extending to the furthest points within 1.5 interquartile ranges, and outliers shown as dots, for the sensitivity index (d') on the last five block of trials for male and female 5xFAD and WT (B6SJL) mice on the lowest odour concentration (0.00001 ppm ethyl acetate). There were no significant differences between groups.

3.4.2 Female Mice Are More Conservative In Their Responses Than Males

To determine if there were differences in response strategies used by the mice, their response bias (*c*) on the last five blocks of the lowest odour concentration were compared. The model with a main effect of sex (AICc = 55.7, weight = 0.685) best explained the data, with the female mice ($c = -0.285 \pm 790$) having a more conservative bias than the male mice ($c = -0.468 \pm 0.407$; Figure 3-2). This model differed significantly from the null model (AICc = 60.3, weight = 0.069, p = 0.011).



Figure 3-2: Boxplots, showing the median, 25th, and 75th percentiles, with whiskers extending to the furthest points within 1.5 interquartile ranges, and outliers shown as dots, for response bias (c) on the last five block of trials for male and female 5xFAD and WT (B6SJL) mice on the lowest odour concentration (0.00001 ppm ethyl acetate). The female mice had a more conservative response bias than the male mice (p = 0.011) and there was no effect of genotype.

3.4.3 5xFAD Mice Show Olfactory Learning Deficits

To determine if there were differences in learning rate, the accuracy levels across all blocks were compared. The model with main effects of genotype, sex, odour concentration, and block, as well as genotype by sex, genotype by block, sex by block, sex by odour concentration, and block by odour concentration interactions (AICc = -613.2, weight = 0.141) best explained the data and differed significantly from the null model (AICc = -358.0, weight < 0.001, p < 0.0001). The overall trend is that the WT mice had higher accuracy (0.83 \pm 0.20) than the 5xFAD mice (0.81 \pm 0.21), and male mice had higher accuracy (0.85 \pm 0.18) than female mice (0.79 \pm 0.22). When splitting the data by genotype, there was a main effect of sex in the 5xFAD mice, with the males having higher accuracy (0.88 ± 0.16) than the females (0.76 ± 0.22), but no such difference in the WT mice. Additionally, the main effect of block was significant for the WT (p = 0.03) but not for the 5xFAD mice (p = 0.45), suggesting a lower effect of learning, or relearning, the task across blocks in the 5xFAD mice. Accuracy increased as the mice progressed through blocks (Figure 3-3), and this increase was most pronounced on the first odour concentration (1ppm) with accuracy on the first block (0.52 ± 0.09) being much lower than the final block (0.83 ± 0.15), and less pronounced on the final odour concentration (0.00001ppm) going from 0.77 (\pm 0.21) on the first block, to 0.87 (\pm 0.20) on the second block, to 0.88 (\pm 0.16) on the final block. The males (0.56 \pm 0.14) had lower accuracy than the females (0.76 ± 0.19) on the first odour concentration (1ppm),

but males had higher accuracy on all other concentrations. There is a trend where on the first blocks of each odour concentration the difference in accuracy between the males (0.75 ± 0.19) and females (0.66 ± 0.21) was greater than the difference between the males (0.89 ± 0.15) and females (0.86 ± 0.19) on the fifth blocks. This larger difference between performance on the first and fifth blocks suggests the females were slower than the males to relearn the task with each new odour concentration.



Figure 3-3: Mean (\pm 95% confidence interval) accuracy of female and male 5xFAD and WT (B6SJL) mice on each block of 20 trials for each of the six odour concentrations. Overall, the wildtype mice had higher mean accuracy (0.83 \pm 0.20) than the transgenic mice (0.81 \pm 0.21), and male mice had higher mean accuracy (0.85 \pm 0.18) than female mice (0.79 \pm 0.22). Wildtype mice had a greater effect of block than transgenic mice, and accuracy was greatest overall (0.91 \pm 0.13) on the third odour concentration (0.01 ppm ethyl acetate).

3.5 Discussion

We studied odour detection and olfactory learning in 12-month-old 5xFAD mice. Our results indicated that: the 5xFAD mice showed deficits in olfactory learning at 12 months of age and this deficit is greater in female mice than male mice; the 5xFAD mice did not have deficits in olfactory sensitivity; and the 5xFAD mice did not use a different strategy than WT mice to learn the odour detection task, but the female mice of both genotypes were more conservative with their responses than males. The operant olfactometer does not rely on auditory or visuospatial cues, nor on motor performance, which makes it an ideal task to measure learning and memory in the 5xFAD mice, which show age related sensory (Gür, Fertan, Alkins, et al., 2019), motor (O'Leary, Mantolino, et al., 2020), and cognitive (O'Leary & Brown, 2022) deficits. While deficits in odour detection and olfactory learning in humans with AD may be confounded by loss in olfactory sensitivity (Velayudhan, 2015), our results show that the 5xFAD mice do not have decreased olfactory sensitivity at 12 months of age. This agrees with our previous findings in 5xFAD mice at 6 months of age (O'Leary, Stover, et al., 2020; Roddick et al., 2016), hence the operant olfactometer can be reliably used to study learning deficits in the 5xFAD mice. We had fewer male mice than female mice in this study. This is often an issue with studies of aged mice due to differences in mortality rates in AD mouse models (Rae & Brown, 2015).

Our results also showed an impairment in olfactory learning in the 5xFAD mice at 12 months of age, which agrees with (Girard et al., 2014) who showed olfactory learning deficits are present as early as 4 months of age in this model. Performance of the mice was highest on the third odour concentration tested (0.01ppm). We propose this is because when tested at this concentration the mice had learned the task well from the prior testing, and where being presented with an odour concentration which was easily detected.

However, O'Leary and Brown (2022) did not show any deficits in olfactory memory using the conditioned odour preference task. This may be due to the nature of the tests, as the conditioned odour preference task relies on Pavlovian conditioning (Schellinck et al., 2001), and the olfactometer uses operant conditioning (Slotnick & Restrepo, 2005). Indeed, intact Pavlovian learning in the fear conditioning task has been shown in the 5xFAD mice (Bhattacharya et al., 2014), while operant conditioning is disturbed (Roddick et al., 2014). Similarly, an intact eye blink reflex has been shown in AD patients (Solomon et al., 1995), yet patients show deficits in operant conditioning (Spira & Edelstein, 2007). The female 5xFAD mice appeared to have a greater impairment in learning compared to the males, which is in line with findings of greater pathology in female 5xFAD mice compared to males (Manji et al., 2019; Sil et al., 2022).

We also showed that female mice were more conservative in their responses. Sex differences in mouse decision making have been reported (C. S. Chen, Ebitz, et al., 2021;

C. S. Chen, Knep, et al., 2021; Orsini & Setlow, 2017), and we have previously reported sex differences in AD mouse models (Fertan, Wong, et al., 2019; Grant et al., 2020; Gür, Fertan, Kosel, et al., 2019; O'Leary & Brown, 2022; Roddick et al., 2014, 2016). This further demonstrates the importance of examining sex differences when working with mouse models of AD.

Our results show the value of analysing olfactory learning and memory using the olfactometer, as it is not confounded by other behavioural or sensory dysfunctions seen in the 5xFAD mice. Thus, it can be reliably used to study disease mechanisms and test novel therapeutics. The value of a signal detection analysis is that it examines the cognitive strategies used by the mice, and allows the for the discrimination between cognitive and sensory deficits in mouse models of AD.

3.6 Author Contributions

K.M.R.: Conception and design, collection and/or assembly of data, data analysis and interpretation, manuscript writing, final approval of manuscript. E.F.: Manuscript writing, final approval of manuscript. H.M.S.: Conception and design, final approval of manuscript. R.E.B: Conception and design, manuscript writing, final approval of manuscript.

3.7 Acknowledgments

Authors would like to thank Ms. Vivian Salazar Roche and Mr. Ryan V. Wheeler for their help during data collection. This work was supported by Discovery Grants from the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada to R.E.B. (Grant RG7441).

3.8 Conflict of Interest

The authors have no conflict of interest to report.

3.9 Data Availability

The data set used in this study is available at https://doi.org/10.5683/SP3/1OSVQO

4 Olfactory Delayed Matching To Sample Performance In Mice: Sex Differences In The 5XFAD Mouse Model Of Alzheimer's Disease

Rats are able to complete an olfactory delayed matching to sample task (Lu et al., 1993), but no one had tested mice on such a task. This study was designed to test if mice could complete such a complex task and evaluate the 5xFAD model for working memory deficits. It was hypothesised that the mice would be able to complete this task, and that the 5xFAD mice would show impaired working memory, shown by not being able to complete the task at longer delays. This was the first paper to show that mice were capable of performing an olfactory delayed matching to sample task. No deficits in working memory were found in the 5xFAD mice, though the female mice performed better than the males.

The manuscript below was published in *Behavioural Brain Research*, see Appendix D for the copyright permission letter from the publisher. I collaborated in the design of the study, collected much of the data, analysed the results, wrote the initial draft of the paper, incorporated feedback from the coauthors, and responded to the peer review upon submission of the paper.

Roddick, K. M., Schellinck, H. M., & Brown, R. E. (2014). Olfactory delayed matching to sample performance in mice: Sex differences in the 5XFAD mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Behavioural Brain Research*, *270*, 165–170.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2014.04.038

4.1 Abstract

While olfactory delayed matching-to-sample tasks have been used to assess working memory in rats, no such tasks have been tested in mice. Olfactory delayed matching-to-sample learning was assessed in male and female 5XFAD mice, a model of Alzheimer's disease, and their wildtype (B6SJL F1) littermates at 6 -7 months of age using an operant olfactometer. All 5XFAD and wildtype mice were able to learn the delayed olfactory matching-to-sample task at 2 and 5 second delays. Fewer mice learned with a 10 second delay and only one mouse learned with a 30 second delay. Female mice showed higher levels of performance on the delayed matching-to-sample task than males, indicative of better working memory. These results demonstrate for the first time that mice are able to learn an olfactory delayed matching to sample task.

4.2 Introduction

Rodents perform remarkably well on olfactory learning tasks. Rats show "learning to learn" when serially presented with olfactory discrimination problems, and can achieve

near errorless learning, which was previously thought only to occur in primates (Slotnick, 1993, 1994, 2001; Slotnick et al., 1991; Slotnick & Katz, 1974). Rats show considerably faster learning on olfactory discrimination tasks than on visual and auditory discrimination tasks (Nigrosh et al., 1975) and rats are able to perform a matching-to-sample task, with delays of up to 10 seconds between the sample and comparison odour (Lu et al., 1993). The olfactory sensitivity of mice is similar to that of rats and, while mice take longer to complete initial training, spend more time between trials unengaged in the task, and made more errors during acquisition of a task, they were able to reach a level of performance comparable to rats on olfactory discrimination learning tasks, and showed retention of the olfactory memories after 32 days (Bodyak & Slotnick, 1999). Mice also rapidly learn a Pavlovian conditioned odour preference task and retain the conditioned odour preference for at least 60 days after testing (Schellinck et al., 2001).

As a result of recent advances in genetic engineering techniques, an ever-increasing number of genetically modified mouse models of AD have been developed (Bales, 2012; Chin, 2011; Hall & Roberson, 2012). Many of these mouse models of AD have learning and memory deficits on visual spatial tasks such as the Morris water maze (Stover & Brown, 2012) and the Barnes maze (O'Leary & Brown, 2009), but no studies of olfactory learning and memory have been done on these mice. An advantage of using an olfactometer to study learning and memory in mice is that both olfactory discrimination learning and working memory can be examined. While olfactory matching-to-sample

tasks have been used to evaluate working memory in rats (April et al., 2011; Lu et al., 1993; Peña et al., 2006), mice have not been tested on olfactory matching-to-sample tasks. Working memory in mice is commonly examined with spontaneous alternation in Y mazes (Kimura et al., 2010; Oakley et al., 2006; Ohno et al., 2007) or cross mazes (Hillmann et al., 2012; Jawhar et al., 2012). When placed in either of these mazes mice will spontaneously alternate their entries into the arms, going into the arm which they have entered least recently (Lalonde, 2002). The problem with these tests is that while they require working memory for the animals to remember the arms last entered, they rely on the concept of innate exploration of novel stimuli, and there are many other factors which could influence performance. If an animal were to simply turn the same direction every time they went to enter another arm they would display perfect alternation. Additionally, both anxiety (Bats et al., 2001) and spatial memory (Lalonde, 2002) have been shown to affect spontaneous alternation. Because tests of spontaneous alternation can be confounded in this way, goal directed tasks involving discrete stimulus presentations may better assess working memory, and are thus more valid tests of working memory (Dudchenko et al., 2013).

The present study is the first to test mice on an olfactory matching-to-sample task. Male and female 5XFAD mice and their wildtype littermates were tested on an olfactory delayed matching-to-sample working memory task at 6 to 7 months of age. Mice have not previously been evaluated on an olfactory delayed matching-to-sample task, but because both 5XFAD mice (Devi & Ohno, 2012; Jawhar et al., 2012; Kimura et al., 2010)

and AD patients (Belleville et al., 1996; Gagnon & Belleville, 2011) have deficits in working memory, we hypothesized that the 5XFAD mice would show deficits on the delayed matching-to-sample task. Relative to other transgenic mouse models of AD, the 5XFAD mouse shows an early onset of AD pathology, with A β plaques detectable at 2 months of age, as well as high levels of A β_{40} and A β_{42} in the brain, and low levels of complement factor H, an immune suppressor, decreasing levels of which has been linked to inflammatory neuropathology in AD (Alexandrov et al., 2011; Oakley et al., 2006).

4.3 Materials And Methods

All animal protocols adhered to the Canadian Council on Animal Care guidelines and were approved by the University Committee on Laboratory Animals (protocol # 11-033).

4.3.1 Animals

We tested 6 - 7 month old 5XFAD mice (5 females, 6 males) and their wildtype (B6SJL) littermates (4 females, 9 males). The 5XFAD mouse model of AD has five mutations found in familial AD; three to the APP gene, the Swedish (K670N/M671L), Florida (I716V) and London (V717I) mutations, and two mutations to presenilin 1 (M146L and L286V) (Oakley et al., 2006). The mice were obtained from an in-house colony bred at Dalhousie University from mice purchased from The Jackson Laboratory (Bar Harbor, ME; strain

numbers 006554 and 100012). The mice were weaned at 22 days of age and separated into same sex groups of 2-4 siblings housed in 30×18×12cm polycarbonate cages with wire tops and *ad lib* access to food (Purina Rodent laboratory chow #5001). Genotypes were determined using PCR with DNA from ear punches, and mice testing positive for retinal degeneration (Pde6b^{rd1} gene mutation) were not used. Ten days prior to the start of testing, the mice were individually housed, water deprived and fed with a mash of powdered rodent chow mixed with a measured amount of water. While on water restriction mice were weighed daily and the amount of water given in their mash adjusted to maintain their body weight at 80-85% of free feeding weight. As mice learned to respond in the olfactometer and received increasing amounts of water reward, the level of water restriction was decreased by gradually increasing the amount of water in their mash.

4.3.2 Olfactometers

Two computer controlled eight-channel liquid diffusion olfactometers (Knosys Olfactometers Inc., Lutz, FI) based on those described by Slotnick & Restrepo (2005) were used (Figure 4-1). In the olfactometers, filtered air from a compressor was pumped through bottles containing the odour solutions into a final valve, which directed the odour-laden air to an odour sampling port or an exhaust tube. The odour sampling port contained a reinforcement tube delivering water as a reward, and a sensor which detected when the animals were licking the water tube. Odour solutions were made by

mixing commercially available odourants with mineral oil. The odours used, cardamom, lavender, dillweed, and patchouli (Aldrich Chemical Company Inc. Milwaukee, WI) were not found to be aversive to the mice in pilot studies, and mice were observed when initially presented with the odours for signs of aversion such as withdrawing their head from the odours sampling port.



Figure 4-1: Diagram of the olfactometer. Air from the compressor is first sent through a filter after which it is spilt into two pathways. The first pathway flows through a needle valve (C), which controls the rate of airflow, and a flow meter (A), which measures the

airflow. The air then flows through tubing (A1) into a glass manifold (M2) as clean air. The second pathway, which supplies odourized air, flows through a different needle valve and flow meter (B) into a different glass manifold (M1). Pairs of control valves (CV1 and CV2), which are normally closed, control the flow of air along the second pathway from M1, through the odour saturation bottles, and into M2, where the clean and odourized air flows converge. A glass T-tube, with a push-in to create turbulence and mix the airflow from the two pathways, has two outflows controlled by the final valve (FV) which directs airflow either to the odour sampling port via the normally open (NO) port, or to the exhaust via the normally closed (NC) port. The odour sampling port opens to the animal chamber and contains the reinforcement tube connected to the water storage (Rf). The reinforcement valve (RV) controls the flow of water to the reinforcement tube. Adapted from Slotnick and Restrepo (Slotnick & Restrepo, 2005).

4.3.3 Behavioural Procedure

The mice were initially trained on a two odour discrimination and an odour reversal task so that they could learn the procedure for receiving water reward in the olfactometer. The matching-to-sample task started with two days of matching trials. During these trials, mice were presented with a sample odour (A) and then, after a 2 second interstimulus delay (ISD), the same odour (A) was presented as a comparison. The mice were rewarded with water for licking the reinforcement tube and there was a 5 second intertrial interval (ITI). After two days of A-A matching trials, mice were given one day with

both matching (A-A) and non-matching (A-B) trials. Non-matching trials were introduced after the mice had been presented with 10 matching trials. During non-matching trials the comparison odour was different than the sample odour and the mice were not rewarded for licking the reinforcement tube. The mice next received two days of B-B matching trials, in which they were rewarded for licking on each trial, followed by one day of mixed B-B matching and B-A non-matching trials, on which they were rewarded for licking only on B-B trials. Mice were trained for one hour or until they completed 100 matching trials. Mice were then presented with all four types of trials, A-A, B-B, A-B, and B-A, with the same odours used during matching to sample training. Trials were divided into blocks of 20, with 5 of each of the 4 types of trials in each block. Mice were considered to have reached criterion, and advanced to the test phase, when they correctly responded to 80% of each of the 4 types of trials in one block.

In the test phase, mice were presented with a new pair of odours (C and D), using the same 2 sec ISD and 5 sec ITI. After criterion (80% of each of the 4 types of trials) was reached on the 2 sec ISD, the ISD was increased to 5 sec, and then 10, and 30 sec after they reached the 80% criterion at each ISD. The ITIs were 1.1 times the length of the ISD. Prior to advancing from one ISD to the next, the mice were presented with a series of all matching trials with ISDs incrementally increasing from the ISD of the stage previously completed to the next stage. For example, when the ISD was to be increased from 2 to 5 sec, mice would first be presented with 2.5, 3, 3.5, 4, and 4.5 sec ISDs. This was to ensure the mice would learn to continue to perform the task at the longer delay.

In order to facilitate responding at longer ITIs fifteen of the mice (7 tg, 8 wt) were run with a slight variation on this task. This variation provided the mice with small reinforcements during the ISD to encourage them to continue attending to the task during the delay period. Small reinforcements were given every 5 sec during the ISD up to 10 seconds prior to the end of the delay. Additionally, the ITIs were different. Up to a 10 sec ISD, the ITIs were 6 sec, above that ITIs were half the length of the ISD.

The mice were tested for a maximum of 10 blocks of 20 trials per day. The test session was ended before 10 blocks were complete if the mice stopped performing the task. At the 2 sec delay mice commonly completed 10 blocks, but as the delays increased, and the amount of time required for the mice to complete 10 blocks increased; mice completed progressively fewer block of trials before they stopped performing the task.

4.3.4 Statistical Analyses

All statistical analyses were performed with the statistical program R (www.Rproject.org). The number of errors to reach criterion during the matching to sample task was analyzed with linear regression models. The training phase and test phase were analysed separately. Model selection was based upon Akaike's Information Criterion (AIC), the evidence ratios and Akaike weight of the models were also calculated. AIC is used to compare the quality of statistical models of data, it takes into account the

complexity of the models and how well the model fits the data (Akaike, 1974; Burnham & Anderson, 2004). F tests were used to compare the best fitting models to the appropriate null model, and confidence intervals (95%) of the effects were calculated. At each delay of the test phase, only data from mice that reached criterion were included. A Cox proportional hazards regression was also used to analyze the likelihood of mice failing to reach criterion on each delay in the test phase.

4.4 Results

One wildtype male mouse died before completing the matching to sample task, and data from this mouse are not included in this analysis. During the training phase of the matching-to-sample task wildtype male mice made more errors than 5XFAD males, wildtype females, and 5XFAD females (Figure 4-2). Linear regression models of the number of errors made in the task were compared using AIC. The model using sex, genotype, and sex by genotype interaction was found to be the best model (AIC = 284.02, weight = 0.717) (Table 4-1). This model differed significantly from the null model ($R^2 = 0.505$, $F_{3,19} = 6.454$, p = 0.0034). Confidence intervals (95%) of the coefficients showed little evidence of a difference between 5XFAD and wildtype mice (-124.0 to 164.9 errors) or between female and male mice (-132.4 to 128.4 errors), but considerable evidence of increased errors by the wildtype males (-1.7 to 369.2 errors).



Figure 4-2: Errors on delayed matching to sample training. Mean (± SEM) number of errors made by wildtype (Wt) and 5XFAD male and female mice on the training phase of the delayed matching to sample task. The wildtype males made more errors than all other groups.

Table 4-1: Akaike's Information Criterion model comparison of training phase data.

Model	df	AIC	Δ AIC	ER	Wi
errors ~ genotype * sex	5	284.02	0	1	0.717
		206 74	2 60	2.04	0.407
errors ~ genotype + sex	4	286.71	2.69	3.84	0.187
orrors ~ gonotypo	2	200 20	1 26	0 0 2	0.001
enois genotype	5	200.30	4.30	0.05	0.081
errors ~ sex	3	292.43	8.41	67.00	0.011
	•		0	•••••	
errors ~ 1	2	294.18	10.16	160.80	0.005

The Cox proportional hazards regression analysis of the proportion of mice failing to reach criterion on each delay length of the test phase of the matching to sample task found that females performed better than males (z = 2.32, p = 0.020) (Figure 4-3). Similarly, linear regression modeling of the number of errors made found the model using sex and delay, with mouse as a random effect was found to be the best fit (AIC = 722.79, weight = 0.454) (

Table 4-2). This model differed significantly from the null model of delay with mouse as a random effect ($R^2 = 0.142$, $F_{2,50} = 5.094$, p = 0.0284). Confidence intervals (95%) of the coefficients showed evidence of more errors made by male than female mice (11.3 to 194.3). The model using genotype, sex, and delay, with mouse as a random effect (AIC = 724.77, weight = 0.170) did not differ significantly from the null model ($R^2 = 0.142$, $F_{2,49} =$ 2.508, p = 0.0919). The confidence intervals (95%) of this model showed similar evidence of more errors made by male than female mice (10.3 to 197.2 errors), and little evidence of more errors by the 5XFAD mice than the wildtype mice (-85.5 to 98.8 errors) (Figure 4-4). Individual learning curves are shown for all mice that reached criterion at the 2 sec, 5 sec, 10 sec, and 30 sec delays (Supplemental Figures 1, 2, 3, 4 in Appendix E).



Figure 4-3: Proportion of mice reaching criterion at each delay in the delayed matching to sample task. Female mice were more likely to reach criterion on a delay than male mice (p = 0.020).

Model	df	AIC	ΔAIC	ER	Wi
errors ~ sex + delay + (1 mouse)	6	722.79	0	1	0.454
errors ~ genotype + sex + delay + (1 mouse)	7	724.77	1.98	2.69	0.169
errors ~ sex * delay + (1 mouse)	8	725.47	2.68	3.81	0.119
errors ~ delay + (1 mouse)	5	726.13	3.34	5.30	0.086
errors ~ genotype + sex + genotype:sex + delay	8	726.14	3.35	5.33	0.085
+ (1 mouse)					
errors ~ genotype * delay + (1 mouse)	8	727.88	5.09	12.73	0.036
errors ~ genotype + delay + (1 mouse)	6	728.10	5.30	14.17	0.032
errors ~ genotype * sex * delay + (1 mouse)	13	729.22	6.42	24.79	0.018

Table 4-2: Akaike's Information Criterion model comparison of test phase data.



Figure 4-4: Errors on delayed matching to sample. Mean (± SEM) number of errors made by wildtype (Wt) and 5XFAD male and female mice at each delay prior to reaching criterion. At each delay only the data from mice which successfully reached criterion are included. At the 2 second delay n = 5 5XFAD females, 6 5XFAD males, 4 Wt females, 8 Wt males; at the 5 second delay n = 5 5XFAD females, 6 5XFAD males, 4 Wt females, 6 Wt males; at the 10 second delay n = 3 5XFAD females, 0 5XFAD males, 4 Wt females, 3 Wt males; and at the 30 second delay n = 1 5XFAD females. Overall, female mice made fewer errors than male mice.

4.5 Discussion

While previous studies have shown that rats are able to learn olfactory delayed matching-to-sample tasks (April et al., 2011; Lu et al., 1993; Otto & Eichenbaum, 1992), this is the first study to demonstrate that mice can learn an olfactory delayed matchingto -sample task. While the mice were able to learn the task, it took many trials and was difficult for them to complete. To complete the matching-to-sample task, mice took a mean of 2304 ± 826 trials (70+ days) as they made hundreds of errors prior to reaching criterion on both the training and test phases of the matching-to-sample task. Learning to inhibit responding on the non-matching trials was the most difficult aspect of the learning process and the majority of the mice had difficulty generalizing this learned inhibition as they made approximately the same number of errors prior to reaching criterion for each subsequent delay. There were only two instances where mice improved their performance. One wildtype female mouse, upon reaching criterion on the 2 sec delay, made only 6 errors prior to reaching criterion on the 5 sec delay, but made 700 errors before reaching criterion on the 10 sec delay. The only mouse to reach criterion at the 30 sec delay, a 5XFAD female, made 73 errors at the 10 sec delay and then only 13 errors at the 30 sec delay.

Female mice performed better than males, making fewer errors and reaching longer delays in the matching to sample task. This suggests that females have better olfactory working memory than males. Sex differences are seldom examined in studies of olfactory learning and, when assessed, the results are mixed. Slotnick and Restrepo (2005), found no sex differences in mice of Swiss-Webster, CF-1, C57BJ, FVB, mixed FVB

and C57BL backgrounds, and mice derived from the 129/Sv strain on olfactometer based odour discrimination and detection tasks, and Schellinck, Arnold, and Rafuse (2004) found no sex differences in NCAM deficient mice in a conditioned odour discrimination task. Mihalick, Langlois, and Krienke (2000), on the other hand, reported better performance by male C57BL/6J and DBA/2J mice than females on an olfactory reversal task, but the difference was subtle, and only significant at later stages in a series of reversals. Sex differences in learning and memory studies with 5XFAD mice have not been examined, with many studies not reporting the sex of the mice used in the experiments (Devi & Ohno, 2010a, 2010b, 2012; Kimura et al., 2010; Kimura & Ohno, 2009; Oakley et al., 2006). Because genetically modified mice often show sex differences in brain and behaviour, indicating an interaction between genetic manipulation and sex, it is important to test both male and female transgenic mice (Schellinck et al., 2010).

The present study demonstrated for the first time that mice are able to learn an olfactory delayed matching-to-sample task with delays up to 10 seconds. Strong evidence was found for better working memory in female mice than in males on the matching-to-sample task. However, there was little evidence of olfactory working memory deficits on the delayed matching-to-sample tasks in the 5XFAD mice compared to the wildtype mice. Using delayed alternation tasks in an olfactory H maze, Girard et al. (2013) found that 4 and 6 month old 5XFAD mice had poorer working memory performance than littermate controls, but the sex of the mice was not reported, the task required locomotion, and had no fixed delay intervals, thus it is difficult to compare

their results with those of the present study. Motor deficits have been found in 5XFAD mice (Jawhar et al., 2012), and could confound performance on the olfactory H maze task.

There are many benefits of using operant-olfactometer-based tasks when testing mouse models of neurological disorders. There is the possibility of confounding motor or visual deficits in these mice, and tasks using the operant-olfactometer avoid these by requiring very little motor activity and no reliance on visual stimuli; in order to make a response the mice only need to lick a spout. Additionally, the ability of rodents to perform olfactory tasks with greater ease than tasks using other sensory modalities, makes the olfactometer an ideal testing apparatus (Nigrosh et al., 1975). Given how difficult it was for the mice to perform on this olfactory matching-to-sample task, it seems doubtful that mice would be able complete a similar matching to sample task which required them to rely on visual or auditory stimuli.

4.6 Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Dr Chris Sinal, Pharmacology Department, Dalhousie University for genotyping the mice.

5 Discussion

5.1 What Was Found?

5.1.1 Female, But Not Male, 3xTg-AD Mice Show A Deficit In Olfactory Sensitivity At Six Months Of Age

In the olfactory sensitivity test at six months old, the female 3xTg-AD mice showed impaired performance on the lowest odour concentration tested compared to the female wildtype mice, despite performing well on the higher odour concentrations, while there was no such impairment in the male 3xTg-AD mice.

This is not the only study to find olfactory deficits in the 3xTg-AD mouse model. Mitrano et al. (2021) found that 3xTg-AD mice performed worse than wildtype mice in a buried food test, and similar to my study, found greater deficits in the female than the male 3xTg-AD mice.

Furthermore, Coronas-Sámano et al. (2014) tested female 3xTg-AD mice on a variety of social odour guided tasks and found reduced responses to the social odours in the 3xTg-AD mice compared to wildtype controls. They also tested the mice on a habituation-dishabituation task using food odours. In this experiment, 16-18 month old female 3xTg-

AD mice, but not younger mice, showed a decreased dishabituation to a novel odour (Coronas-Sámano et al., 2014).

Female 3xTg-AD mice have a greater Aβ burden than male 3xTg-AD mice (Carroll et al., 2010; Creighton et al., 2019; Stimmell et al., 2019), which may explain why this deficit was found in female, but not male, mice. Additionally, female 3xTg-AD mice and their wildtype controls have lower motivational levels than their male counterparts (Fertan, Wong, et al., 2019; Gür, Fertan, Kosel, et al., 2019), which could also contribute to the poorer performance in females when the task became more difficult for them to complete.

In human patients, females with MCI or AD show a faster cognitive decline following diagnosis than males (Ferretti et al., 2018). While there is evidence that females may be a greater risk of developing AD, at least a significant portion of this increased risk is accounted for by the increased longevity of females and age being such an important risk factor for AD (Zhu et al., 2021).

Findings of sex differences in the 3xTg-AD model are inconsistent (Dennison et al., 2021). Studies have found more severe symptoms in male 3xTg-AD mice, with greater deficits in reference and working memory (Stevens & Brown, 2015), and increased frailty (Kane et al., 2018). While others have found transiently worse performance, which disappeared with age, in females on stressful tasks (Clinton et al., 2007).

In this study (Roddick et al., 2016), the best performance of the individual mice on any of the blocks of 20 trials at each odour concentration was shown in Figure 2-1. The benefit of this approach to displaying the data is that by eliminating the learning curves and examining only the peak performance of the mice, it allows one to differentiate between the learning and sensory aspects of the task.

5.1.2 5xFAD Mice Do Not Show An Olfactory Sensitivity Deficit At Six Nor 12 Months Of Age

The 5xFAD mice did not show an olfactory sensitivity deficit when tested at either 6 or 12 months old. These findings are in agreement with other studies that have found no deficits 5xFAD mice from 3 to 15 months old on a conditioned odour preference test (O'Leary, Stover, et al., 2020).

While studies using olfactory tubing mazes have found deficits in 5xFAD mice as early as 4 months old on a hippocampal (Girard et al., 2014), and frontal cortex (Girard et al., 2013) dependant tasks, these tasks used easily detectable odour concentrations, so would not be a measure of olfactory sensitivity. Similarly, 5xFAD mice show deficits in odour cross habituation (Wesson et al., 2010) and altered performance on an odour preference test (Roberts et al., 2020), however neither of these test olfactory sensitivity.

To date, the two studies presented in this thesis (Roddick et al., 2016, 2022) are the only ones to directly measure olfactory sensitivity in the 5xFAD model.

This finding differs from the olfactory sensitivity deficit found in the female 3xTg-AD mice at six months of age. While both are models of AD, there are differences between these mice. The most obvious one being that, of these two, only the 3xTg-AD model has a tau mutation, resulting in neurofibrillary tangles (Oakley et al., 2006; Oddo et al., 2003). It is possible that this tau mutation is the cause of the olfactory sensitivity deficits in the female 3xTg-AD mice, as tau burden is better correlated with cognitive decline in humans than Aβ burden (Nelson et al., 2012).

The olfactory system is affected early in AD, with the olfactory bulb and tract showing particularly early pathology in autopsies (Christen-Zaech et al., 2003; Kovács et al., 2001). However, the precise nature of the olfactory deficits resulting from this pathology is less clear. While it has been suggested that there is decreased olfactory sensitivity in AD (Murphy et al., 1990), other studies have suggested the deficits are ones of olfactory memory and recognition (Nordin & Murphy, 1998), or olfactory identification, but not sensitivity (Kareken et al., 2001; Larsson et al., 1999). When AD patients, MCI patients, and healthy controls were compared on olfactory sensitivity, discrimination, and identification, a slight impairment in sensitivity was found in the AD and MCI patients, but severe deficits in discrimination and identification (Djordjevic et al., 2008).

A meta-analysis of studies examining olfactory deficits in AD and Parkinson's Disease (PD) patients found that olfactory deficits were more severe in AD than PD, with the deficits detected in AD being primarily deficits of odour identification and recognition (Rahayel et al., 2012). Interestingly, though olfactory deficits were overall less apparent in PD, deficits in olfactory sensitivity were more apparent in PD than AD. This suggests that that while olfactory deficits may be a common symptom of various neurodegenerative diseases, it may be possible to differentiate between the different diseases based on the precise nature of the olfactory deficits.

Olfactory disfunction is a predictor of progression from normal cognition to MCI (Wilson et al., 2007), and from MCI to AD (Conti et al., 2013; Devanand et al., 2008; Lojkowska et al., 2011). In AD, the severity of olfactory dysfunction is related to the severity of other cognitive symptoms. AD patients with olfactory dysfunction have more severe deficits in global cognition, memory, attention, visuospatial ability, apathy, and activities of daily living than AD patients without olfactory dysfunction (Yu et al., 2018).

5.1.3 5xFAD Mice Show Learning Deficits At 12 Months Old

While the 5xFAD mice did not show olfactory sensitivity deficits, they did show learning deficits at 12 months of age, as shown by lower overall accuracy on the olfactory sensitivity test, including at the easily detectable odour concentrations. While other

papers have reported intact learning and memory in 5xFAD mice at this age (O'Leary, Stover, et al., 2020), that study used a conditioned odour preference test with four days of training, when mice can learn the task after only two days of training (Schellinck et al., 2001). In the conditioned odour preference test, mice are trained with a sugar reward in association with odour A and no sugar reward with odour B, and then tested for their odour preference memory one or more days later. Odour memory is inferred from the percentage of time spent digging in odour A in the memory probe trial. There is no measure of odour learning per se, just a measure of their memory of the odour associations on the test day. On the other hand, the operant olfactometer procedure produces detailed learning curves, allowing for the evaluation of the of the subject's performance as it learns the task.

The conditioned odour preference task also relies on a more natural behaviour of the mouse (digging for food) than the operant olfactometer, and takes less time for the mice to learn (Schellinck et al., 2001; Slotnick & Restrepo, 2005). Thus, it is likely that the conditioned odour preference task is easier for the mice to complete than the operant olfactometer tasks, and this may be the reason for the lack of olfactory memory deficits reported in the 5xFAD mice (O'Leary, Stover, et al., 2020). This would appear to be supported by the results of that study, as the mice showed greater than 85% preference score when tested both one and 90 days after training (O'Leary, Stover, et al., 2020).
5.1.4 Mice Can Perform An Olfactory Delayed Matching To Sample Task

The study presented here was the first to show that mice were able to perform an olfactory delayed matching to sample task. Rats have previously been shown to be able to perform such tasks (Lu et al., 1993), but there were no studies showing mice could perform them.

Experiments using olfactory non-matching to sample tasks have since been published (G.-D. Huang et al., 2020; Jiang et al., 2022). These studies did not use an olfactometer, but used odour pots and the mice responding by digging in the correct odour pot to uncover a reward. This is a similar response from the mice as the conditioned odour preference test. While this test has the advantage of relying on a more natural behaviour to respond, it would take much longer between trials than the operant olfactometer, allowing studies using the operant olfactometer to collect more data in a similar time.

5.1.5 Female 5xFAD And Wildtype Mice Perform Better Than Males On The Olfactory Delayed Matching To Sample Task

The female mice performed better than the male mice on the olfactory delayed matching to sample task, making fewer errors and reaching longer delays. This suggests that the female mice have better working memory than the males, at least when tested on goal maintenance type tasks. Reports of sex differences in the working memory of mice have been mixed. Fertan et al. (2019) found that female mice had poorer working memory than males in a Hebb-Williams maze, and a meta-analysis of working memory in the radial arm maze found that males performed better than females (Jonasson, 2005). On the other hand, Bimonte et al. (2000) tested both mice and rats in water radial arm mazes and found better working memory in the females of both species.

Spontaneous alternation is a commonly used measure of working memory. Carroll et al. (2010) found poorer spontaneous alternation in a Y maze in female mice, while other studies found no sex differences (Carreira et al., 2017; Stevanovic et al., 2022).

Unlike these other tests, the operant olfactometer does not require locomotion nor involve the mouse navigating the testing apparatus. This leads to the possibility that the matching to samples task in the operant olfactometer is less of a hippocampaldependant task than the other studies, which could explain some of the differences in the sex differences found in these studies.

Female 5xFAD mice show more severe increases in inflammation and A β deposits than male 5xFAD mice (Manji et al., 2019; Sil et al., 2022), which could lead one to predict any impairment in working memory would be more likely to be observed in the female than the male 5xFAD mice.

More conservative responding was found in the female mice on the olfactory sensitivity task and, while the same signal detection measures could not be applied to the delayed matching to sample task, it is possible that the female and male mice were also using different response strategies on the matching to sample task as well.

5.1.6 5xFAD Mice Are Not Impaired On An Olfactory Delayed Matching To Sample Task

The 5xFAD mice performed as well as the wildtype mice in the olfactory delayed matching to sample task. This suggests the at the 5xFAD mice do not have a working memory deficit at six to seven months of age. 5xFAD mice have been tested in a delayed reaction task in an olfactory H maze and showed deficits as early as four months old (Girard et al., 2013). Similar to working memory (Funahashi, 2017; Jones, 2002), this olfactory H maze task has been shown to depend on frontal cortex function (Del'Guidice et al., 2009). While they do not claim that the task is a working memory task, successfully completing the task does require the mouse to remember the side of the first chamber it was rewarded in, and maintain this memory for the amount of time required to reach the opposite test chamber, which would meet the definition off a goal maintenance working memory task (Dudchenko et al., 2013). While there is no explicit delay period in the design of this task, there is an inherent delay given the time it takes for the mouse to travel from one test chamber to the opposite chamber. However, this delay could be variable and influenced by any motor deficits, such as those show to occur in 5xFAD mice (O'Leary, Mantolino, et al., 2020).

The working memory of 5xFAD mice was explicitly tested in olfactory non matching to sample tasks (G.-D. Huang et al., 2020; Jiang et al., 2022). Both studies tested 5xFAD mice and, similar to the study presented here, found no deficits in the 5xFAD mice in the non-matching to sample test, but when they performed a capacity test, increasing the number of odour pots the mice needed to remember, they did find a deficit in working memory capacity in the 5xFAD mice (G.-D. Huang et al., 2020; Jiang et al., 2022). These findings suggest that while there may be no deficit in a goal-maintenance-type working memory task, there is a deficit in memory-capacity-type working memory tests.

In studies of working memory in human patients with AD mixed results have also been found (Huntley & Howard, 2010). It appears that any working memory deficits in AD are very specific and will only apparent in specific tasks.

Investigations of the impact of AD on working memory have produced conflicting results. While some studies find impaired working memory, others find no such impairments (Huntley & Howard, 2010). Using 0, 1, and 2 - back working memory tasks, Fraga et al., (2018) found that AD patients had impaired working memory compared to healthy controls. While on a letter - number sequencing task, MCI patients show a mild impairment (Johns et al., 2012), and performance on an n - back task was similar between MCI patients whose condition progressed, and those whose condition was

stable, though there were differences in the theta brain wave activity while performing the task (Deiber et al., 2009).

It may be that these different findings regarding working memory in AD is due to the nature of the different tasks used and how specific to working memory the task is. Huntley and Howard (2010) found that working memory impairments are more likely to be found in tasks which also require the central executive system, suggesting it may be impairments of the central executive that are being detected in these test, and not working memory.

Interestingly, impairments in some working memory tests in AD may be due specifically to misbinding errors, where the patients swap features of objects being held in their memory causing them to misremember the features of presented objects (Zokaei & Husain, 2019). This is in contrast to PD, where errors appear to be due to random guessing.

5.2 What More Needs To Be Done?

The female 3xTg-AD mice showed olfactory sensitivity deficits at six months of age. At what age this deficit first appears remains to be found. Testing of female 3xTg-AD at younger ages would allow for the comparison of when this deficit appears in relation to the other cognitive symptoms and neuropathologies. This information could reveal

whether the sensitivity deficits proceed the appearance of cognitive symptoms and which neuropathologies, such as $A\beta$, tau, and inflammation, are correlated with the sensitivity deficits.

The 5xFAD mice did not show working memory deficits at 6 months of age. It would be interesting to test these mice at older ages to see if deficits appear later in their life. Other studies have found olfactory working memory deficits in 5xFAD mice as early as three months of age, however, these deficits were only found in working memory capacity tests, not in accuracy tests (G.-D. Huang et al., 2020; Jiang et al., 2022). The delayed matching to sample task increases the difficulty of the task by increasing the delay period the initial odour must be remembered, rather than increasing the number of odours that needs to be remembered, as in the capacity tests.

The olfactory matching to sample task also introduced large jumps in the delay the mice needed to remember the first odour stimulus, going through 2, 5, 10, and 30 sec. The size of these jumps may have made it difficult for the mice to learn the next delay. The relatively small proportion of mice which were able to complete the 10 and 30 second delays also reduced the power of the design to detect deficits at these longer delays. Using smaller increases in the delay may allow for a more fine grained analysis of working memory in these mice.

5.3 Summary And Conclusions

Together, these studies show the remarkable abilities of mice when performing olfactory based tasks, from their ability to detect very low concentrations of odours, to their ability to perform a complex matching to sample task.

In both AD models tested the mice showed no issues with olfactory detection at the higher odour concentrations used, and any deficits did not appear until very low concentrations of the odours were tested. Thus, while olfactory dysfunction in human patients with AD could lead to the conclusion that one should use caution when testing mouse AD models on olfactory based tasks, these results indicate that as long has easily detectable odour concentrations are used, such tasks are appropriate, and could even be preferred due the abilities of mice on olfactory based tasks.

Sex differences were found in all three studies, highlighting the importance of examining sex differences when working with mouse models of diseases.

Bibliography

- Adlimoghaddam, A., Snow, W. M., Stortz, G., Perez, C., Djordjevic, J., Goertzen, A. L., Ko, J. H., & Albensi, B. C. (2019). Regional hypometabolism in the 3xTg mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiology of Disease*, 127, 264–277. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbd.2019.03.008
- Akaike, H. (1974). A new look at the statistical model identification. *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, 19(6), 716–723. https://doi.org/10.1109/TAC.1974.1100705
- Albrecht, M., Bouter, Y., Kacprowski, T., Weissmann, R., Dietrich, K., Borgers, H., Brauß, A., Sperling, C., Wirths, O., Jensen, L. R., Kuss, A. W., & Bayer, T. A. (2014). Deciphering the molecular profile of plaques, memory decline and neuron loss in two mouse models for Alzheimer's disease by deep sequencing. *Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience*, 6(4), 75.1-75.28. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnagi.2014.00075
- Alexandrov, P. N., Pogue, A., Bhattacharjee, S., & Lukiw, W. J. (2011). Retinal amyloid peptides and complement factor H in transgenic models of Alzheimer's disease. *Neuroreport*, 22(12), 623–627. https://doi.org/10.1097/WNR.0b013e3283497334
- Allen, B., Ingram, E., Takao, M., Smith, M. J., Jakes, R., Virdee, K., Yoshida, H., Holzer, M., Craxton, M., Emson, P. C., Atzori, C., Migheli, A., Crowther, R. A., Ghetti, B., Spillantini, M. G., & Goedert, M. (2002). Abundant Tau Filaments and Nonapoptotic Neurodegeneration in Transgenic Mice Expressing Human P301S Tau Protein. *Journal* of Neuroscience, 22(21), 9340–9351. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.22-21-09340.2002
- Alves, J., Petrosyan, A., & Magalhães, R. (2014). Olfactory dysfunction in dementia. World Journal of Clinical Cases : WJCC, 2(11), 661–667. https://doi.org/10.12998/wjcc.v2.i11.661
- Alzheimer Association. (2021). 2021 Alzheimer's disease facts and figures. *Alzheimer's & Dementia*, 17(3), 327–406. https://doi.org/10.1002/alz.12328
- Alzheimer's Disease Research Models | ALZFORUM. (n.d.). Retrieved August 12, 2022, from https://www.alzforum.org/research-models/alzheimers-disease

- April, L. B., Bruce, K., & Galizio, M. (2011). Matching-and Nonmatching-to-Sample Concept Learning in Rats Using Olfactory Stimuli. *Journal of the Experimental Analysis of Behavior*, 96(2), 139–154. https://doi.org/10.1901/jeab.2011.96-139
- Attems, J., Walker, L., & Jellinger, K. A. (2015). Olfaction and Aging: A Mini-Review. Gerontology, 61(6), 485–490. https://doi.org/10.1159/000381619
- Aytan, N., Choi, J.-K., Carreras, I., Crabtree, L., Nguyen, B., Lehar, M., Blusztajn, J. K., Jenkins, B. G., & Dedeoglu, A. (2018). Protective effects of 7,8-dihydroxyflavone on neuropathological and neurochemical changes in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 828, 9–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejphar.2018.02.045
- Baazaoui, N., & Iqbal, K. (2017). Prevention of dendritic and synaptic deficits and cognitive impairment with a neurotrophic compound. *Alzheimer's Research & Therapy*, 9(1), 45. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13195-017-0273-7
- Bales, K. R. (2012). The value and limitations of transgenic mouse models used in drug discovery for Alzheimer's disease: An update. *Expert Opinion on Drug Discovery*, 7(4), 281–297. https://doi.org/10.1517/17460441.2012.666234
- Bancher, C., Brunner, C., Lassmann, H., Budka, H., Jellinger, K., Wiche, G., Seitelberger, F., Grundke-Iqbal, I., Iqbal, K., & Wisniewski, H. M. (1989). Accumulation of abnormally phosphorylated τ precedes the formation of neurofibrillary tangles in Alzheimer's disease. *Brain Research*, 477(1), 90–99. https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-8993(89)91396-6
- Bartoń, K. (2020). *MuMIn: Multi-Model Inference* (1.43.17). https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=MuMIn
- Bateman, R. J., Xiong, C., Benzinger, T. L. S., Fagan, A. M., Goate, A., Fox, N. C., Marcus, D. S., Cairns, N. J., Xie, X., Blazey, T. M., Holtzman, D. M., Santacruz, A., Buckles, V., Oliver, A., Moulder, K., Aisen, P. S., Ghetti, B., Klunk, W. E., McDade, E., ... Morris, J. C. (2012). Clinical and Biomarker Changes in Dominantly Inherited Alzheimer's Disease. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *367*(9), 795–804. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1202753
- Bats, S., Thoumas, J. L., Lordi, B., Tonon, M. C., Lalonde, R., & Caston, J. (2001). The effects of a mild stressor on spontaneous alternation in mice. *Behavioural Brain Research*, *118*(1), 11–15. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0166-4328(00)00285-0

- Belleville, S., Peretz, I., & Malenfant, D. (1996). Examination of the working memory components in normal aging and in dementia of the Alzheimer type. *Neuropsychologia*, 34(3), 195–207. https://doi.org/10.1016/0028-3932(95)00097-6
- Bhattacharya, S., Haertel, C., Maelicke, A., & Montag, D. (2014). Galantamine slows down plaque formation and behavioral decline in the 5XFAD mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *PloS One*, 9(2), e89454. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0089454
- Billings, L. M., Oddo, S., Green, K. N., McGaugh, J. L., & LaFerla, F. M. (2005). Intraneuronal Aβ Causes the Onset of Early Alzheimer's Disease-Related Cognitive Deficits in Transgenic Mice. *Neuron*, 45(5), 675–688. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2005.01.040
- Bimonte, H. A., Hyde, L. A., Hoplight, B. J., & Denenberg, V. H. (2000). In two species, females exhibit superior working memory and inferior reference memory on the water radial-arm maze. *Physiology & Behavior*, 70(3), 311–317. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0031-9384(00)00259-6
- Blaney, C. E., Gunn, R. K., Stover, K. R., & Brown, R. E. (2013). Maternal genotype influences behavioral development of 3×Tg-AD mouse pups. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 252, 40– 48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2013.05.033
- Bodyak, N., & Slotnick, B. M. (1999). Performance of Mice in an Automated Olfactometer: Odor Detection, Discrimination and Odor Memory. *Chemical Senses*, 24(6), 637–645. https://doi.org/10.1093/chemse/24.6.637
- Bourasset, F., Ouellet, M., Tremblay, C., Julien, C., Do, T. M., Oddo, S., LaFerla, F., & Calon, F. (2009). Reduction of the cerebrovascular volume in a transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Neuropharmacology*, 56(4), 808–813. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropharm.2009.01.006
- Boza-Serrano, A., Yang, Y., Paulus, A., & Deierborg, T. (2018). Innate immune alterations are elicited in microglial cells before plaque deposition in the Alzheimer's disease mouse model 5xFAD. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-19699-y
- Bryche, B., Baly, C., & Meunier, N. (2021). Modulation of olfactory signal detection in the olfactory epithelium: Focus on the internal and external environment, and the emerging role of the immune system. *Cell and Tissue Research*, 384(3), 589–605. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00441-021-03467-y

- Bundy, J. L., Vied, C., Badger, C., & Nowakowski, R. S. (2019). Sex-biased hippocampal pathology in the 5XFAD mouse model of Alzheimer's disease: A multi-omic analysis. *Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 527(2), 462–475. https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.24551
- Burnham, K. P., & Anderson, D. R. (2004). Multimodel Inference: Understanding AIC and BIC in Model Selection. *Sociological Methods & Research*, 33(2), 261–304. https://doi.org/10.1177/0049124104268644
- Buschhüter, D., Smitka, M., Puschmann, S., Gerber, J. C., Witt, M., Abolmaali, N. D., & Hummel, T. (2008). Correlation between olfactory bulb volume and olfactory function. *NeuroImage*, 42(2), 498–502. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.05.004
- Calhoun-Haney, R., & Murphy, C. (2005). Apolipoprotein ɛ4 is associated with more rapid decline in odor identification than in odor threshold or Dementia Rating Scale scores. *Brain and Cognition*, *58*(2), 178–182. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bandc.2004.10.004
- Carreira, M. B., Cossio, R., & Britton, G. B. (2017). Individual and sex differences in high and low responder phenotypes. *Behavioural Processes*, 136, 20–27. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beproc.2017.01.006
- Carroll, J. C., Rosario, E. R., Kreimer, S., Villamagna, A., Gentzschein, E., Stanczyk, F. Z., & Pike, C. J. (2010). Sex differences in β-amyloid accumulation in 3xTg-AD mice: Role of neonatal sex steroid hormone exposure. *Brain Research*, *1366*, 233–245. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2010.10.009
- Cassano, T., Romano, A., Macheda, T., Colangeli, R., Cimmino, C. S., Petrella, A., LaFerla, F. M., Cuomo, V., & Gaetani, S. (2011). Olfactory memory is impaired in a triple transgenic model of Alzheimer disease. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 224(2), 408–412. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2011.06.029
- Chen, C. S., Ebitz, R. B., Bindas, S. R., Redish, A. D., Hayden, B. Y., & Grissom, N. M. (2021). Divergent Strategies for Learning in Males and Females. *Current Biology*, 31(1), 39-50.e4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2020.09.075
- Chen, C. S., Knep, E., Han, A., Ebitz, R. B., & Grissom, N. M. (2021). Sex differences in learning from exploration. *ELife*, 10, e69748. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.69748

- Chen, M., Chen, Y., Huo, Q., Wang, L., Tan, S., Misrani, A., Jiang, J., Chen, J., Chen, S., Zhang, J., Tabassum, S., Wang, J., Chen, X., Long, C., & Yang, L. (2021). Enhancing GABAergic signaling ameliorates aberrant gamma oscillations of olfactory bulb in AD mouse models. *Molecular Neurodegeneration*, 16(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13024-021-00434-7
- Chin, J. (2011). Selecting a Mouse Model of Alzheimer's Disease. In E. D. Roberson (Ed.), *Alzheimer's Disease and Frontotemporal Dementia: Methods and Protocols* (pp. 169– 189). Humana Press. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-60761-744-0 13
- Chithanathan, K., Xuan, F.-L., Hickey, M. A., & Tian, L. (2022). Enhanced Anxiety and Olfactory Microglial Activation in Early-Stage Familial Alzheimer's Disease Mouse Model. *Biology*, 11(6), Article 6. https://doi.org/10.3390/biology11060938
- Christen-Zaech, S., Kraftsik, R., Pillevuit, O., Kiraly, M., Martins, R., Khalili, K., & Miklossy, J. (2003). Early Olfactory Involvement in Alzheimer's Disease. *Canadian Journal of Neurological Sciences*, 30(1), 20–25. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0317167100002389
- Chudasama, Y., & Robbins, T. W. (2003). Dissociable Contributions of the Orbitofrontal and Infralimbic Cortex to Pavlovian Autoshaping and Discrimination Reversal Learning: Further Evidence for the Functional Heterogeneity of the Rodent Frontal Cortex. *Journal* of Neuroscience, 23(25), 8771–8780. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.23-25-08771.2003
- Clinton, L. K., Billings, L. M., Green, K. N., Caccamo, A., Ngo, J., Oddo, S., McGaugh, J. L., & LaFerla, F. M. (2007). Age-dependent sexual dimorphism in cognition and stress response in the 3xTg-AD mice. *Neurobiology of Disease*, 28(1), 76–82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbd.2007.06.013
- Conti, M. Z., Vicini-Chilovi, B., Riva, M., Zanetti, M., Liberini, P., Padovani, A., & Rozzini, L. (2013). Odor identification deficit predicts clinical conversion from mild cognitive impairment to dementia due to Alzheimer's disease. Archives of Clinical Neuropsychology: The Official Journal of the National Academy of Neuropsychologists, 28(5), 391–399. https://doi.org/10.1093/arclin/act032
- Coronas-Sámano, G., Portillo, W., Beltrán Campos, V., Medina-Aguirre, G. I., Paredes, R. G., & Diaz-Cintra, S. (2014). Deficits in odor-guided behaviors in the transgenic 3xTg-AD female mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Brain Research*, 1572, 18–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2014.05.013

- Creighton, S. D., Mendell, A. L., Palmer, D., Kalisch, B. E., MacLusky, N. J., Prado, V. F., Prado, M. A. M., & Winters, B. D. (2019). Dissociable cognitive impairments in two strains of transgenic Alzheimer's disease mice revealed by a battery of object-based tests. *Scientific Reports*, 9(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-37312-0
- Cummings, J. L., Morstorf, T., & Zhong, K. (2014). Alzheimer's disease drug-development pipeline: Few candidates, frequent failures. *Alzheimer's Research & Therapy*, 6(4), Article 4. https://doi.org/10.1186/alzrt269
- Daulatzai, M. A. (2015). Olfactory dysfunction: Its early temporal relationship and neural correlates in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Neural Transmission*, *122*(10), 1475–1497. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00702-015-1404-6
- de Castro, F. (2009). Wiring olfaction: The cellular and molecular mechanisms that guide the development of synaptic connections from the nose to the cortex. *Frontiers in Neuroscience*, *3*. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/neuro.22.004.2009
- de Moraes e Silva, M., Mercer, P. B. S., Witt, M. C. Z., & Pessoa, R. R. (2018). Olfactory dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Dementia & Neuropsychologia*, *12*(2), 123–132. https://doi.org/10.1590/1980-57642018dn12-020004
- Deacon, R. M. J., Koros, E., Bornemann, K. D., & Rawlins, J. N. P. (2009). Aged Tg2576 mice are impaired on social memory and open field habituation tests. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 197(2), 466–468. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2008.09.042
- Deiber, M.-P., Ibañez, V., Missonnier, P., Herrmann, F., Fazio-Costa, L., Gold, G., & Giannakopoulos, P. (2009). Abnormal-induced theta activity supports early directedattention network deficits in progressive MCI. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 30(9), 1444–1452. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2007.11.021
- Del'Guidice, T., Nivet, E., Escoffier, G., Baril, N., Caverni, J.-P., & Roman, F. S. (2009). Perseveration related to frontal lesion in mice using the olfactory H-maze. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 205(1), 226–233. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2009.08.007
- Dennison, J. L., Ricciardi, N. R., Lohse, I., Volmar, C.-H., & Wahlestedt, C. (2021). Sexual Dimorphism in the 3xTg-AD Mouse Model and Its Impact on Pre-Clinical Research. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 80(1), 41–52. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-201014

- Desai, M. K., Mastrangelo, M. A., Ryan, D. A., Sudol, K. L., Narrow, W. C., & Bowers, W. J. (2010). Early Oligodendrocyte/Myelin Pathology in Alzheimer's Disease Mice Constitutes a Novel Therapeutic Target. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 177(3), 1422–1435. https://doi.org/10.2353/ajpath.2010.100087
- Devanand, D. P. (2016). Olfactory Identification Deficits, Cognitive Decline, and Dementia in Older Adults. The American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry: Official Journal of the American Association for Geriatric Psychiatry, 24(12), 1151–1157. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jagp.2016.08.010
- Devanand, D. P., Lee, S., Manly, J., Andrews, H., Schupf, N., Doty, R. L., Stern, Y., Zahodne, L. B., Louis, E. D., & Mayeux, R. (2015). Olfactory deficits predict cognitive decline and Alzheimer dementia in an urban community. *Neurology*, 84(2), 182–189. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.00000000001132
- Devanand, D. P., Liu, X., Tabert, M. H., Pradhaban, G., Cuasay, K., Bell, K., de Leon, M. J., Doty, R. L., Stern, Y., & Pelton, G. H. (2008). Combining early markers strongly predicts conversion from mild cognitive impairment to Alzheimer's disease. *Biological Psychiatry*, 64(10), 871–879. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2008.06.020
- Devanand, D. P., Michaels-Marston, K. S., Liu, X., Pelton, G. H., Padilla, M., Marder, K., Bell, K., Stern, Y., & Mayeux, R. (2000). Olfactory Deficits in Patients With Mild Cognitive Impairment Predict Alzheimer's Disease at Follow-Up. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 157(9), 1399–1405. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.157.9.1399
- Devi, L., & Ohno, M. (2010a). Genetic reductions of β-site amyloid precursor protein-cleaving enzyme 1 and amyloid-β ameliorate impairment of conditioned taste aversion memory in 5XFAD Alzheimer's disease model mice. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 31(1), 110–118. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-9568.2009.07031.x
- Devi, L., & Ohno, M. (2010b). Phospho-eIF2α Level Is Important for Determining Abilities of BACE1 Reduction to Rescue Cholinergic Neurodegeneration and Memory Defects in 5XFAD Mice. *PLOS ONE*, 5(9), e12974. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0012974
- Devi, L., & Ohno, M. (2012). Mitochondrial dysfunction and accumulation of the β-secretasecleaved C-terminal fragment of APP in Alzheimer's disease transgenic mice. *Neurobiology of Disease*, 45(1), 417–424. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbd.2011.09.001

- Dintica, C. S., Marseglia, A., Rizzuto, D., Wang, R., Seubert, J., Arfanakis, K., Bennett, D. A., & Xu, W. (2019). Impaired olfaction is associated with cognitive decline and neurodegeneration in the brain. *Neurology*, 92(7), e700–e709. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.00000000006919
- Djordjevic, J., Jones-Gotman, M., De Sousa, K., & Chertkow, H. (2008). Olfaction in patients with mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 29(5), 693–706. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2006.11.014
- Doty, R. L. (2017). Olfactory dysfunction in neurodegenerative diseases: Is there a common pathological substrate? *The Lancet Neurology*, *16*(6), 478–488. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1474-4422(17)30123-0
- Doty, R. L., Bayona, E. a., Leon-Ariza, D. S., Cuadros, J., Chung, I., Vazquez, B., & Leon-Sarmiento, F. E. (2014). The lateralized smell test for detecting Alzheimer's disease: Failure to replicate. *Journal of the Neurological Sciences*, *340*(1–2), 170–173. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jns.2014.03.022
- Doty, R. L., & Kamath, V. (2014). The influences of age on olfaction: A review. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *5*, 20. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00020
- Doty, R. L., Reyes, P. F., & Gregor, T. (1987). Presence of both odor identification and detection deficits in alzheimer's disease. *Brain Research Bulletin*, 18(5), 597–600. https://doi.org/10.1016/0361-9230(87)90129-8
- Doty, R. L., Shaman, P., Applebaum, S. L., Giberson, R., Siksorski, L., & Rosenberg, L. (1984). Smell Identification Ability: Changes with Age. *Science*, *226*(4681), 1441–1443. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.6505700
- Dudchenko, P. A., Talpos, J., Young, J., & Baxter, M. G. (2013). Animal models of working memory: A review of tasks that might be used in screening drug treatments for the memory impairments found in schizophrenia. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 37(9, Part B), 2111–2124. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2012.03.003
- Duyckaerts, C., Delatour, B., & Potier, M.-C. (2009). Classification and basic pathology of Alzheimer disease. *Acta Neuropathologica*, *118*(1), 5–36. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00401-009-0532-1

- Eimer, W. A., & Vassar, R. (2013). Neuron loss in the 5XFAD mouse model of Alzheimer's disease correlates with intraneuronal Aβ42 accumulation and Caspase-3 activation. *Molecular Neurodegeneration*, 8(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1186/1750-1326-8-2
- Ennis, M., Puche, A. C., Holy, T., & Shipley, M. T. (2015). Chapter 27—The Olfactory System. In G. Paxinos (Ed.), *The Rat Nervous System (Fourth Edition)* (pp. 761–803). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-374245-2.00027-9
- Falangola, M. F., Nie, X., Ward, R., McKinnon, E. T., Dhiman, S., Nietert, P. J., Helpern, J. A., & Jensen, J. H. (2020). Diffusion MRI detects early brain microstructure abnormalities in 2-month-old 3×Tg-AD mice. *NMR in Biomedicine*, 33(9), e4346. https://doi.org/10.1002/nbm.4346
- Ferreira, H., Martins, J., Nunes, A., Moreira, P. I., Castelo-Branco, M., Ambrósio, A. F., Serranho, P., & Bernardes, R. (2020). Characterization of the retinal changes of the 3×Tg-AD mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Health and Technology*, 10(4), 875–883. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12553-020-00413-w
- Ferretti, M. T., Iulita, M. F., Cavedo, E., Chiesa, P. A., Schumacher Dimech, A., Santuccione Chadha, A., Baracchi, F., Girouard, H., Misoch, S., Giacobini, E., Depypere, H., & Hampel, H. (2018). Sex differences in Alzheimer disease—The gateway to precision medicine. *Nature Reviews Neurology*, 14(8), Article 8. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41582-018-0032-9
- Fertan, E., Rodrigues, G. J., Wheeler, R. V., Goguen, D., Wong, A. A., James, H., Stadnyk, A., Brown, R. E., & Weaver, I. C. G. (2019). Cognitive Decline, Cerebral-Spleen Tryptophan Metabolism, Oxidative Stress, Cytokine Production, and Regulation of the Txnip Gene in a Triple Transgenic Mouse Model of Alzheimer Disease. *The American Journal of Pathology*, 189(7), 1435–1450. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajpath.2019.03.006
- Fertan, E., Wong, A. A., Vienneau, N. A., & Brown, R. E. (2019). Age and sex differences in motivation and spatial working memory in 3xTg-AD mice in the Hebb–Williams maze. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 370, 111937. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2019.111937
- Finder, V. H. (2010). Alzheimer's Disease: A General Introduction and Pathomechanism. Journal of Alzheimer's Disease, 22(s3), S5–S19. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-2010-100975

- Fiol-deRoque, M. A., Gutierrez-Lanza, R., Terés, S., Torres, M., Barceló, P., Rial, R. V., Verkhratsky, A., Escribá, P. V., Busquets, X., & Rodríguez, J. J. (2013). Cognitive recovery and restoration of cell proliferation in the dentate gyrus in the 5XFAD transgenic mice model of Alzheimer's disease following 2-hydroxy-DHA treatment. *Biogerontology*, 14(6), 763–775. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10522-013-9461-4
- Flanigan, T. J., Xue, Y., Kishan Rao, S., Dhanushkodi, A., & McDonald, M. P. (2014). Abnormal vibrissa-related behavior and loss of barrel field inhibitory neurons in 5xFAD transgenics. *Genes, Brain, and Behavior*, 13(5), 488–500. https://doi.org/10.1111/gbb.12133
- Forner, S., Kawauchi, S., Balderrama-Gutierrez, G., Kramár, E. A., Matheos, D. P., Phan, J., Javonillo, D. I., Tran, K. M., Hingco, E., da Cunha, C., Rezaie, N., Alcantara, J. A., Baglietto-Vargas, D., Jansen, C., Neumann, J., Wood, M. A., MacGregor, G. R., Mortazavi, A., Tenner, A. J., ... Green, K. N. (2021). Systematic phenotyping and characterization of the 5xFAD mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Scientific Data*, 8(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41597-021-01054-y
- Fraga, F. J., Mamani, G. Q., Johns, E., Tavares, G., Falk, T. H., & Phillips, N. A. (2018). Early diagnosis of mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's with event-related potentials and event-related desynchronization in N-back working memory tasks. *Computer Methods* and Programs in Biomedicine, 164, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmpb.2018.06.011
- Funahashi, S. (2017). Working Memory in the Prefrontal Cortex. *Brain Sciences*, 7(5), Article 5. https://doi.org/10.3390/brainsci7050049
- Gagnon, L. G., & Belleville, S. (2011). Working memory in mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease: Contribution of forgetting and predictive value of complex span tasks. *Neuropsychology*, *25*(2), 226–236. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0020919
- Games, D., Adams, D., Alessandrini, R., Barbour, R., Borthelette, P., Blackwell, C., Carr, T., Clemens, J., Donaldson, T., Gillespie, F., Guido, T., Hagopian, S., Johnson-Wood, K., Khan, K., Lee, M., Leibowitz, P., Lieberburg, I., Little, S., Masliah, E., ... Zhao, J. (1995). Alzheimer-type neuropathology in transgenic mice overexpressing V717F β-amyloid precursor protein. *Nature*, *373*(6514), Article 6514. https://doi.org/10.1038/373523a0
- Gauthier, S., Rosa-Neto, P., Morais, J. A., & Webster, C. (2021). World Alzheimer Report 2021: Journey through the diagnosis of dementia. https://www.alzint.org/resource/worldalzheimer-report-2021/

- Gendron, W. H., Fertan, E., Pelletier, S., Roddick, K. M., O'Leary, T. P., Anini, Y., & Brown, R.
 E. (2021). Age related weight loss in female 5xFAD mice from 3 to 12 months of age. Behavioural Brain Research, 406, 113214. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2021.113214
- Girard, S. D., Baranger, K., Gauthier, C., Jacquet, M., Bernard, A., Escoffier, G., Marchetti, E., Khrestchatisky, M., Rivera, S., & Roman, F. S. (2013). Evidence for Early Cognitive Impairment Related to Frontal Cortex in the 5XFAD Mouse Model of Alzheimer's Disease. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 33(3), 781–796. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-2012-120982
- Girard, S. D., Jacquet, M., Baranger, K., Migliorati, M., Escoffier, G., Bernard, A., Khrestchatisky, M., Féron, F., Rivera, S., Roman, F. S., & Marchetti, E. (2014). Onset of hippocampus-dependent memory impairments in 5XFAD transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Hippocampus*, 24(7), 762–772. https://doi.org/10.1002/hipo.22267
- Grant, R. A., Wong, A. A., Fertan, E., & Brown, R. E. (2020). Whisker exploration behaviours in the 5xFAD mouse are affected by sex and retinal degeneration. *Genes, Brain and Behavior*, *19*(3), e12532. https://doi.org/10.1111/gbb.12532
- Gros, A., Manera, V., March, C. A. D., Guevara, N., König, A., Friedman, L., Robert, P., Golebiowski, J., & David, R. (2017). Olfactory disturbances in ageing with and without dementia: Towards new diagnostic tools. *The Journal of Laryngology & Otology*, 131(7), 572–579. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0022215117000858
- Gu, L., Wu, D., Tang, X., Qi, X., Li, X., Bai, F., Chen, X., Ren, Q., & Zhang, Z. (2018). Myelin changes at the early stage of 5XFAD mice. *Brain Research Bulletin*, 137, 285–293. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainresbull.2017.12.013
- Guérin, D., Sacquet, J., Mandairon, N., Jourdan, F., & Didier, A. (2009). Early locus coeruleus degeneration and olfactory dysfunctions in Tg2576 mice. *Neurobiology of Aging*, *30*(2), 272–283. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2007.05.020
- Gür, E., Fertan, E., Alkins, K., Wong, A. A., Brown, R. E., & Balcı, F. (2019). Interval timing is disrupted in female 5xFAD mice: An indication of altered memory processes. *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, 97(7), 817–827. https://doi.org/10.1002/jnr.24418
- Gür, E., Fertan, E., Kosel, F., Wong, A. A., Balcı, F., & Brown, R. E. (2019). Sex differences in the timing behavior performance of 3xTg-AD and wild-type mice in the peak interval procedure. *Behavioural Brain Research*, *360*, 235–243. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2018.11.047

- Hall, A. M., & Roberson, E. D. (2012). Mouse models of Alzheimer's disease. Brain Research Bulletin, 88(1), 3–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainresbull.2011.11.017
- Hillmann, A., Hahn, S., Schilling, S., Hoffmann, T., Demuth, H.-U., Bulic, B., Schneider-Axmann, T., Bayer, T. A., Weggen, S., & Wirths, O. (2012). No improvement after chronic ibuprofen treatment in the 5XFAD mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 33(4), 833.e39-833.e50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2011.08.006
- Holtzman, D. M., Herz, J., & Bu, G. (2012). Apolipoprotein E and Apolipoprotein E Receptors: Normal Biology and Roles in Alzheimer Disease. *Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Medicine*, 2(3), a006312. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a006312
- Hu, Y., Ding, W., Zhu, X., Chen, R., & Wang, X. (2016). Olfactory Dysfunctions and Decreased Nitric Oxide Production in the Brain of Human P301L Tau Transgenic Mice. *Neurochemical Research*, 41(4), 722–730. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11064-015-1741-8
- Huang, G.-D., Jiang, L.-X., Su, F., Wang, H.-L., Zhang, C., & Yu, X. (2020). A novel paradigm for assessing olfactory working memory capacity in mice. *Translational Psychiatry*, 10(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41398-020-01120-w
- Huang, Y.-W. A., Zhou, B., Wernig, M., & Südhof, T. C. (2017). ApoE2, ApoE3, and ApoE4 Differentially Stimulate APP Transcription and Aβ Secretion. *Cell*, *168*(3), 427-441.e21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2016.12.044
- Huntley, J. D., & Howard, R. J. (2010). Working memory in early Alzheimer's disease: A neuropsychological review. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 25(2), 121–132. https://doi.org/10.1002/gps.2314
- Hurvich, C. M., & Tsai, C.-L. (1989). Regression and time series model selection in small samples. *Biometrika*, 76(2), 297–307. https://doi.org/10.1093/biomet/76.2.297
- Jawhar, S., Trawicka, A., Jenneckens, C., Bayer, T. A., & Wirths, O. (2012). Motor deficits, neuron loss, and reduced anxiety coinciding with axonal degeneration and intraneuronal Aβ aggregation in the 5XFAD mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 33(1), 196.e29-40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2010.05.027
- Jiang, L.-X., Huang, G.-D., Wang, H.-L., Zhang, C., & Yu, X. (2022). The protocol for assessing olfactory working memory capacity in mice. *Brain and Behavior*, n/a(n/a), e2703. https://doi.org/10.1002/brb3.2703

- Johns, E. K., Phillips, N. A., Belleville, S., Goupil, D., Babins, L., Kelner, N., Ska, B., Gilbert, B., Massoud, F., Boysson, C. de, Duncan, H. D., & Chertkow, H. (2012). The Profile of Executive Functioning in Amnestic Mild Cognitive Impairment: Disproportionate Deficits in Inhibitory Control. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society*, 18(3), 541–555. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1355617712000069
- Johnson, C., & Wilbrecht, L. (2011). Juvenile mice show greater flexibility in multiple choice reversal learning than adults. *Developmental Cognitive Neuroscience*, 1(4), 540–551. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dcn.2011.05.008
- Jonasson, Z. (2005). Meta-analysis of sex differences in rodent models of learning and memory: A review of behavioral and biological data. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 28(8), 811–825. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2004.10.006
- Jones, M. W. (2002). A Comparative Review of Rodent Prefrontal Cortex and Working Memory. *Current Molecular Medicine*, *2*(7), 639–647.
- Kane, A. E., Shin, S., Wong, A. A., Fertan, E., Faustova, N. S., Howlett, S. E., & Brown, R. E. (2018). Sex Differences in Healthspan Predict Lifespan in the 3xTg-AD Mouse Model of Alzheimer's Disease. *Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience*, 10. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnagi.2018.00172
- Kareken, D. A., Doty, R. L., Moberg, P. J., Mosnik, D., Chen, S. H., Farlow, M. R., & Hutchins, G. D. (2001). Olfactory-evoked regional cerebral blood flow in Alzheimer's disease. *Neuropsychology*, 15(1), 18–29. https://doi.org/10.1037//0894-4105.15.1.18
- Karpa, M. J., Gopinath, B., Rochtchina, E., Wang, J. J., Cumming, R. G., Sue, C. M., & Mitchell, P. (2010). Prevalence and Neurodegenerative or Other Associations With Olfactory Impairment in an Older Community. *Journal of Aging and Health*, 22(2), 154– 168. https://doi.org/10.1177/0898264309353066
- Kimura, R., Devi, L., & Ohno, M. (2010). Partial reduction of BACE1 improves synaptic plasticity, recent and remote memories in Alzheimer's disease transgenic mice. *Journal* of Neurochemistry, 113(1), 248–261. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-4159.2010.06608.x
- Kimura, R., & Ohno, M. (2009). Impairments in remote memory stabilization precede hippocampal synaptic and cognitive failures in 5XFAD Alzheimer mouse model. *Neurobiology of Disease*, 33(2), 229–235. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbd.2008.10.006

- Ko, T., & Evenden, J. (2009). The effects of psychotomimetic and putative cognitive-enhancing drugs on the performance of a n-back working memory task in rats. *Psychopharmacology*, 202(1–3), 67–78. Scopus. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-008-1314-5
- Kosel, F., Torres Munoz, P., Yang, J. R., Wong, A. A., & Franklin, T. B. (2019). Age-related changes in social behaviours in the 5xFAD mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 362, 160–172. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2019.01.029
- Koss, E., Weiffenbach, J. M., Haxby, J. V., & Friedland, R. P. (1988). Olfactory detection and identification performance are dissociated in early Alzheimer's disease. *Neurology*, 38(8), 1228–1232. https://doi.org/10.1212/wnl.38.8.1228
- Kotecha, A. M., Corrêa, A. D. C., Fisher, K. M., & Rushworth, J. V. (2018). Olfactory Dysfunction as a Global Biomarker for Sniffing out Alzheimer's Disease: A Meta-Analysis. *Biosensors*, 8(2), Article 2. https://doi.org/10.3390/bios8020041
- Kovács, T., Cairns, N. J., & Lantos, P. L. (2001). Olfactory centres in Alzheimer's disease: Olfactory bulb is involved in early Braak's stages. *Neuroreport*, *12*(2), 285–288. https://doi.org/10.1097/00001756-200102120-00021
- Kraemer, S., & Apfelbach, R. (2004). Olfactory sensitivity, learning and cognition in young adult and aged male Wistar rats. *Physiology & Behavior*, 81(3), 435–442. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2004.01.012
- Lalonde, R. (2002). The neurobiological basis of spontaneous alternation. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 26(1), 91–104. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0149-7634(01)00041-0
- Lampinen, R., Fazaludeen, M. F., Avesani, S., Örd, T., Penttilä, E., Lehtola, J.-M., Saari, T., Hannonen, S., Saveleva, L., Kaartinen, E., Fernández Acosta, F., Cruz-Haces, M., Löppönen, H., Mackay-Sim, A., Kaikkonen, M. U., Koivisto, A. M., Malm, T., White, A. R., Giugno, R., ... Kanninen, K. M. (2022). Single-Cell RNA-Seq Analysis of Olfactory Mucosal Cells of Alzheimer's Disease Patients. *Cells*, *11*(4), Article 4. https://doi.org/10.3390/cells11040676
- Lane, C. A., Hardy, J., & Schott, J. M. (2018). Alzheimer's disease. European Journal of Neurology, 25(1), 59–70. https://doi.org/10.1111/ene.13439
- Larson, J., Hoffman, J. S., Guidotti, A., & Costa, E. (2003). Olfactory discrimination learning deficit in heterozygous reeler mice. *Brain Research*, 971(1), 40–46.

- Larsson, M., Semb, H., Winblad, B., Amberla, K., Wahlund, L.-O., & Bäckman, L. (1999). Odor identification in normal aging and early Alzheimer's disease: Effects of retrieval support. *Neuropsychology*, 13, 47–53. https://doi.org/10.1037/0894-4105.13.1.47
- Laska, M., Joshi, D., & Shepherd, G. M. (2006). Olfactory sensitivity for aliphatic aldehydes in CD-1 mice. *Behavioural Brain Research*, *167*(2), 349–354. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2005.09.022
- Lee, H., Perry, G., Moreira, P. I., Garrett, M. R., Liu, Q., Zhu, X., Takeda, A., Nunomura, A., & Smith, M. A. (2005). Tau phosphorylation in Alzheimer's disease: Pathogen or protector? *Trends in Molecular Medicine*, 11(4), 164–169. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molmed.2005.02.008
- Li, S., & Selkoe, D. J. (2020). A mechanistic hypothesis for the impairment of synaptic plasticity by soluble Aβ oligomers from Alzheimer's brain. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 154(6), 583–597. https://doi.org/10.1111/jnc.15007
- Li, W., Li, S., Shen, L., Wang, J., Wu, X., Li, J., Tu, C., Ye, X., & Ling, S. (2019). Impairment of Dendrodendritic Inhibition in the Olfactory Bulb of APP/PS1 Mice. *Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience*, 11. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnagi.2019.00002
- Liu, Q., Li, A., Gong, L., Zhang, L., Wu, N., & Xu, F. (2013). Decreased coherence between the two olfactory bulbs in Alzheimer's disease model mice. *Neuroscience Letters*, 545, 81– 85. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2013.04.023
- Lojkowska, W., Sawicka, B., Gugala, M., Sienkiewicz-Jarosz, H., Bochynska, A., Scinska, A., Korkosz, A., Lojek, E., & Ryglewicz, D. (2011). Follow-up study of olfactory deficits, cognitive functions, and volume loss of medial temporal lobe structures in patients with mild cognitive impairment. *Current Alzheimer Research*, 8(6), 689–698. https://doi.org/10.2174/156720511796717212
- Lu, X.-C. M., Slotnick, B. M., & Silberberg, A. M. (1993). Odor matching and odor memory in the rat. *Physiology & Behavior*, 53(4), 795–804. https://doi.org/10.1016/0031-9384(93)90191-H
- Macdonald, I. R., DeBay, D. R., Reid, G. A., O'Leary, T. P., Jollymore, C. T., Mawko, G., Burrell, S., Martin, E., Bowen, C. V., Brown, R. E., & Darvesh, S. (2014). Early Detection of Cerebral Glucose Uptake Changes in the 5XFAD Mouse. *Current Alzheimer Research*, 11(5), 450–460.

- Macknin, J. B., Higuchi, M., Lee, V. M.-Y., Trojanowski, J. Q., & Doty, R. L. (2004). Olfactory dysfunction occurs in transgenic mice overexpressing human tau protein. *Brain Research*, 1000(1–2), 174–178. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2004.01.047
- Manji, Z., Rojas, A., Wang, W., Dingledine, R., Varvel, N. H., & Ganesh, T. (2019). 5xFAD mice display sex-dependent inflammatory gene induction during the prodromal stage of Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease : JAD*, 70(4), 1259–1274. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-180678
- Marchese, M., Cowan, D., Head, E., Ma, D., Karimi, K., Ashthorpe, V., Kapadia, M., Zhao, H., Davis, P., & Sakic, B. (2014). Autoimmune manifestations in the 3xTg-AD model of Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease : JAD*, 39(1), 191–210. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-131490
- Mariani, M. M., Malm, T., Lamb, R., Jay, T. R., Neilson, L., Casali, B., Medarametla, L., & Landreth, G. E. (2017). Neuronally-directed effects of RXR activation in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep42270
- Marin, C., Vilas, D., Langdon, C., Alobid, I., López-Chacón, M., Haehner, A., Hummel, T., & Mullol, J. (2018). Olfactory Dysfunction in Neurodegenerative Diseases. *Current Allergy* and Asthma Reports, 18(8), 42. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11882-018-0796-4
- Martel, G., Simon, A., Nocera, S., Kalainathan, S., Pidoux, L., Blum, D., Leclère-Turbant, S., Diaz, J., Geny, D., Moyse, E., Videau, C., Buée, L., Epelbaum, J., & Viollet, C. (2015). Aging, but not tau pathology, impacts olfactory performances and somatostatin systems in THY-Tau22 mice. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 36(2), 1013–1028. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2014.10.033
- Masurkar, A. V., & Devanand, D. P. (2014). Olfactory dysfunction in the elderly: Basic circuitry and alterations with normal aging and Alzheimer's disease. *Current Geriatrics Reports*, 3(2), 91–100. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13670-014-0080-y
- Mckean, N. E., Handley, R. R., & Snell, R. G. (2021). A Review of the Current Mammalian Models of Alzheimer's Disease and Challenges That Need to Be Overcome. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 22(23), 13168. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms222313168

- Meier-Stephenson, F. S., Meier-Stephenson, V. C., Carter, M. D., Meek, A. R., Wang, Y., Pan, L., Chen, Q., Jacobo, S., Wu, F., Lu, E., Simms, G. A., Fisher, L., McGrath, A. J., Fermo, V., Barden, C. J., Clair, H. D. S., Galloway, T. N., Yadav, A., Campágna-Slater, V., ... Weaver, D. F. (2022). Alzheimer's disease as an autoimmune disorder of innate immunity endogenously modulated by tryptophan metabolites. *Alzheimer's & Dementia: Translational Research & Clinical Interventions*, 8(1), e12283. https://doi.org/10.1002/trc2.12283
- Mihalick, S. M., Langlois, J. C., & Krienke, J. D. (2000). Strain and sex differences on olfactory discrimination learning in C57BL/6J and DBA/2J inbred mice (Mus musculus). *Journal* of Comparative Psychology (Washington, D.C.: 1983), 114(4), 365–370. https://doi.org/10.1037/0735-7036.114.4.365
- Mihalick, S. M., Langlois, J. C., Krienke, J. D., & Dube, W. V. (2000). An Olfactory Discrimination Procedure for Mice. *Journal of the Experimental Analysis of Behavior*, 73(3), 305–318. https://doi.org/10.1901/jeab.2000.73-305
- Mitrano, D. A., Houle, S. E., Pearce, P., Quintanilla, R. M., Lockhart, B. K., Genovese, B. C., Schendzielos, R. A., Croushore, E. E., Dymond, E. M., Bogenpohl, J. W., Grau, H. J., & Webb, L. S. (2021). Olfactory dysfunction in the 3xTg-AD model of Alzheimer's disease. *IBRO Neuroscience Reports*, 10, 51–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ibneur.2020.12.004
- Mobley, A. S., Rodriguez-Gil, D. J., Imamura, F., & Greer, C. A. (2014). Aging in the olfactory system. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 37(2), 77–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2013.11.004
- Mombaerts, P. (2006). Axonal wiring in the mouse olfactory system. Annual Review of Cell and Developmental Biology, 22, 713–737. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.cellbio.21.012804.093915
- Mucignat-Caretta, C. (2010). The rodent accessory olfactory system. *Journal of Comparative Physiology A*, 196(10), 767–777. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00359-010-0555-z
- Murphy, C., Gilmore, M. M., Seery, C. S., Salmon, D. P., & Lasker, B. R. (1990). Olfactory thresholds are associated with degree of dementia in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiology* of Aging, 11(4), 465–469. https://doi.org/10.1016/0197-4580(90)90014-Q
- Murphy, C., Schubert, C. R., Cruickshanks, K. J., Klein, B. E. K., Klein, R., & Nondahl, D. M. (2002). Prevalence of Olfactory Impairment in Older Adults. *JAMA*, 288(18), 2307– 2312. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.288.18.2307

- Myers, A., & McGonigle, P. (2019). Overview of Transgenic Mouse Models for Alzheimer's Disease. *Current Protocols in Neuroscience*, *89*(1), e81. https://doi.org/10.1002/cpns.81
- Naessen, R. (1971). An Enquiry on the Morphological Characteristics and Possible Changes with Age in the Olfactory Region of Man. *Acta Oto-Laryngologica*, 71(1–6), 49–62. https://doi.org/10.3109/00016487109125332
- Nelson, P. T., Alafuzoff, I., Bigio, E. H., Bouras, C., Braak, H., Cairns, N. J., Castellani, R. J., Crain, B. J., Davies, P., Tredici, K. D., Duyckaerts, C., Frosch, M. P., Haroutunian, V., Hof, P. R., Hulette, C. M., Hyman, B. T., Iwatsubo, T., Jellinger, K. A., Jicha, G. A., ... Beach, T. G. (2012). Correlation of Alzheimer Disease Neuropathologic Changes With Cognitive Status: A Review of the Literature. *Journal of Neuropathology & Experimental Neurology*, *71*(5), 362–381. https://doi.org/10.1097/NEN.0b013e31825018f7
- Nguyen, E. T., Selmanovic, D., Maltry, M., Morano, R., Franco-Villanueva, A., Estrada, C. M., & Solomon, M. B. (2020). Endocrine stress responsivity and social memory in 3xTg-AD female and male mice: A tale of two experiments. *Hormones and Behavior*, *126*, 104852. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yhbeh.2020.104852
- Nigrosh, B. J., Slotnick, B. M., & Nevin, J. A. (1975). Olfactory discrimination, reversal learning, and stimulus control in rats. *Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology*, 89(4), 285–294. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0076821
- Nordin, S., & Murphy, C. (1998). Odor Memory in Normal Aging and Alzheimer's Diseasea. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 855(1), 686–693. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.1998.tb10646.x
- Oakley, H., Cole, S. L., Logan, S., Maus, E., Shao, P., Craft, J., Guillozet-Bongaarts, A., Ohno, M., Disterhoft, J., Van Eldik, L., Berry, R., & Vassar, R. (2006). Intraneuronal beta-amyloid aggregates, neurodegeneration, and neuron loss in transgenic mice with five familial Alzheimer's disease mutations: Potential factors in amyloid plaque formation. *The Journal of Neuroscience: The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, 26(40), 10129–10140. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1202-06.2006
- Oblak, A. L., Lin, P. B., Kotredes, K. P., Pandey, R. S., Garceau, D., Williams, H. M., Uyar, A., O'Rourke, R., O'Rourke, S., Ingraham, C., Bednarczyk, D., Belanger, M., Cope, Z. A., Little, G. J., Williams, S.-P. G., Ash, C., Bleckert, A., Ragan, T., Logsdon, B. A., ... Lamb, B. T. (2021). Comprehensive Evaluation of the 5XFAD Mouse Model for Preclinical Testing Applications: A MODEL-AD Study. *Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience*, *13*. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnagi.2021.713726

- Oddo, S., Caccamo, A., Shepherd, J. D., Murphy, M. P., Golde, T. E., Kayed, R., Metherate, R., Mattson, M. P., Akbari, Y., & LaFerla, F. M. (2003). Triple-Transgenic Model of Alzheimer's Disease with Plaques and Tangles: Intracellular Aβ and Synaptic Dysfunction. *Neuron*, 39(3), 409–421. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0896-6273(03)00434-3
- Oh, K.-J., Perez, S. E., Lagalwar, S., Vana, L., Binder, L., & Mufson, E. J. (2010). Staging of Alzheimer's Pathology in Triple Transgenic Mice: A Light and Electron Microscopic Analysis. *International Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 2010, e780102. https://doi.org/10.4061/2010/780102
- Ohno, M., Cole, S. L., Yasvoina, M., Zhao, J., Citron, M., Berry, R., Disterhoft, J. F., & Vassar, R. (2007). BACE1 gene deletion prevents neuron loss and memory deficits in 5XFAD APP/PS1 transgenic mice. *Neurobiology of Disease*, 26(1), 134–145. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbd.2006.12.008
- Okere, C. O., Kaba, H., & Higuchi, T. (1996). Formation of an olfactory recognition memory in mice: Reassessment of the role of nitric oxide. *Neuroscience*, 71(2), 349–354. https://doi.org/10.1016/0306-4522(95)00467-X
- O'Leary, T. P., & Brown, R. E. (2009). Visuo-spatial learning and memory deficits on the Barnes maze in the 16-month-old APPswe/PS1dE9 mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 201(1), 120–127. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2009.01.039
- O'Leary, T. P., & Brown, R. E. (2022). Visuo-spatial learning and memory impairments in the 5xFAD mouse model of Alzheimer's disease: Effects of age, sex, albinism, and motor impairments. *Genes, Brain, and Behavior*, 21(4), e12794. https://doi.org/10.1111/gbb.12794
- O'Leary, T. P., Mantolino, H. M., Stover, K. R., & Brown, R. E. (2020). Age-related deterioration of motor function in male and female 5xFAD mice from 3 to 16 months of age. *Genes, Brain, and Behavior*, *19*(3), e12538. https://doi.org/10.1111/gbb.12538
- O'Leary, T. P., Shin, S., Fertan, E., Dingle, R. N., Almuklass, A., Gunn, R. K., Yu, Z., Wang, J., & Brown, R. E. (2017). Reduced acoustic startle response and peripheral hearing loss in the 5xFAD mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Genes, Brain, and Behavior*, 16(5), 554–563. https://doi.org/10.1111/gbb.12370
- O'Leary, T. P., Stover, K. R., Mantolino, H. M., Darvesh, S., & Brown, R. E. (2020). Intact olfactory memory in the 5xFAD mouse model of Alzheimer's disease from 3 to 15 months of age. *Behavioural Brain Research*, *393*, 112731. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2020.112731

- Orsini, C. A., & Setlow, B. (2017). Sex differences in animal models of decision making. Journal of Neuroscience Research, 95(1–2), 260–269. https://doi.org/10.1002/jnr.23810
- Ottaviano, G., Frasson, G., Nardello, E., & Martini, A. (2016). Olfaction deterioration in cognitive disorders in the elderly. *Aging Clinical and Experimental Research*, 28(1), 37–45. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40520-015-0380-x
- Otto, T., & Eichenbaum, H. (1992). Complementary Roles of the Orbital Prefrontal Cortex and the Perirhinal-Entorhinal Cortices in an Odor-Guided Delayed-Nonmatching-to-Sample Task. *Behavioral Neuroscience*, 106(5), 762–775. Scopus. https://doi.org/10.1037/0735-7044.106.5.762
- Paik, S. I., Lehman, M. N., Seiden, A. M., Duncan, H. J., & Smith, D. V. (1992). Human Olfactory Biopsy: The Influence of Age and Receptor Distribution. Archives of Otolaryngology–Head & Neck Surgery, 118(7), 731–738. https://doi.org/10.1001/archotol.1992.01880070061012
- Patel, R. C., & Larson, J. (2009). Impaired olfactory discrimination learning and decreased olfactory sensitivity in aged C57Bl/6 mice. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 30(5), 829–837. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2007.08.007
- Patel, R. C., & Larson, J. (2010). Impaired olfactory discrimination learning and decreases olfactory sensitivity in aged C57BI/6. 30(5), 829–837. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2007.08.007.Impaired
- Pei, Y. (Amy), Davies, J., Zhang, M., & Zhang, H.-T. (2020). The Role of Synaptic Dysfunction in Alzheimer's Disease. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 76(1), 49–62. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-191334
- Peña, T., Pitts, R. C., & Galizio, M. (2006). Identity Matching-to-Sample with Olfactory Stimuli in Rats. *Journal of the Experimental Analysis of Behavior*, 85(2), 203–221. https://doi.org/10.1901/jeab.2006.111-04
- Peng, K. Y., Mathews, P. M., Levy, E., & Wilson, D. A. (2017). Apolipoprotein E4 causes early olfactory network abnormalities and short-term olfactory memory impairments. *Neuroscience*, 343, 364–371. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.12.004

- Phillips, M., Boman, E., Österman, H., Willhite, D., & Laska, M. (2011). Olfactory and Visuospatial Learning and Memory Performance in Two Strains of Alzheimer's Disease Model Mice—A Longitudinal Study. *PLOS ONE*, 6(5), e19567. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0019567
- Pinheiro, J., Bates, D., DebRoy, S., Sarkar, D., & R Core Team. (2022). *nlme: Linear and Nonlinear Mixed Effects Models* (3.1-155). https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=nlme
- Pini, L., Pievani, M., Bocchetta, M., Altomare, D., Bosco, P., Cavedo, E., Galluzzi, S., Marizzoni, M., & Frisoni, G. B. (2016). Brain atrophy in Alzheimer's Disease and aging. *Ageing Research Reviews*, 30, 25–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.arr.2016.01.002
- Quarmley, M., Moberg, P. J., Mechanic-Hamilton, D., Kabadi, S., Arnold, S. E., Wolk, D. A., & Roalf, D. R. (2017). Odor Identification Screening Improves Diagnostic Classification in Incipient Alzheimer's Disease. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 55(4), 1497–1507. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-160842
- R Core Team. (2021). R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing. https://www.R-project.org/
- Rae, E. A., & Brown, R. E. (2015). The problem of genotype and sex differences in life expectancy in transgenic AD mice. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 57, 238–251. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2015.09.002
- Rahayel, S., Frasnelli, J., & Joubert, S. (2012). The effect of Alzheimer's disease and Parkinson's disease on olfaction: A meta-analysis. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 231(1), 60–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2012.02.047
- Raj, A., Dey, S., Maheshwari, D. U., Manjula, S. N., Madhunapantula, S. V., & Ali, M. (2019). Evaluating the olfactory dysfunction and cognitive deficits induced by intracerebroventricular injection of Amyloid beta (1–42) in female C57BL/6 mice. *Journal of Applied Pharmaceutical Science*, 9,(10), 024–034. https://doi.org/10.7324/JAPS.2019.91004
- Restrepo, D., Arellano, J., Oliva, A. M., Schaefer, M. L., & Lin, W. (2004). Emerging views on the distinct but related roles of the main and accessory olfactory systems in responsiveness to chemosensory signals in mice. *Hormones and Behavior*, 46(3), 247– 256. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yhbeh.2004.02.009

- Roberts, E. R., Dossat, A. M., del Mar Cortijo, M., Brundin, P., & Wesson, D. W. (2020). Alterations in odor hedonics in the 5XFAD Alzheimer's disease mouse model and the influence of sex. *Behavioral Neuroscience*, 134(5), 407–416. https://doi.org/10.1037/bne0000400
- Roddick, K. M., Fertan, E., Schellinck, H. M., & Brown, R. E. (2022). A Signal Detection Analysis of Olfactory Learning in 12-Month-Old 5xFAD Mice. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 88(1), 37–44. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-220049
- Roddick, K. M., Roberts, A. D., Schellinck, H. M., & Brown, R. E. (2016). Sex and Genotype Differences in Odor Detection in the 3×Tg-AD and 5XFAD Mouse Models of Alzheimer's Disease at 6 Months of Age. *Chemical Senses*, 41(5), 433–440. https://doi.org/10.1093/chemse/bjw018
- Roddick, K. M., Schellinck, H. M., & Brown, R. E. (2014). Olfactory delayed matching to sample performance in mice: Sex differences in the 5XFAD mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 270, 165–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2014.04.038
- Rodríguez, J. J., Noristani, H. N., & Verkhratsky, A. (2015). Microglial response to Alzheimer's disease is differentially modulated by voluntary wheel running and enriched environments. *Brain Structure and Function*, 220(2), 941–953. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00429-013-0693-5
- Rodríguez, J. J., Witton, J., Olabarria, M., Noristani, H. N., & Verkhratsky, A. (2010). Increase in the density of resting microglia precedes neuritic plaque formation and microglial activation in a transgenic model of Alzheimer's disease. *Cell Death & Disease*, 1(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/cddis.2009.2
- Ruan, Y., Zheng, X.-Y., Zhang, H.-L., Zhu, W., & Zhu, J. (2012). Olfactory dysfunctions in neurodegenerative disorders. *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, 90(9), 1693–1700. https://doi.org/10.1002/jnr.23054
- Samimi, N., Sharma, G., Kimura, T., Matsubara, T., Huo, A., Chiba, K., Saito, Y., Murayama, S., Akatsu, H., Hashizume, Y., Hasegawa, M., Farjam, M., Shahpasand, K., Ando, K., & Hisanaga, S. (2021). Distinct phosphorylation profiles of tau in brains of patients with different tauopathies. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 108, 72–79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2021.08.011
- Schellinck, H. M. (2018). Measuring Olfactory Processes in Mus musculus. *Behavioural Processes*, 155, 19–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beproc.2017.08.009

- Schellinck, H. M., Arnold, A., & Rafuse, V. F. (2004). Neural cell adhesion molecule (NCAM) null mice do not show a deficit in odour discrimination learning. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 152(2), 327–334. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2003.10.011
- Schellinck, H. M., & Brown, R. E. (1999). Searching for the source of urinary odors of individuality in rodents. In RobertE. Johnston, D. Müller-Schwarze, & PeterW. Sorensen (Eds.), Advances in Chemical Signals in Vertebrates SE - 22 (pp. 267–280). Springer US. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4615-4733-4 22
- Schellinck, H. M., Brown, R. E., & Slotnick, B. (1991). Training rats to discriminate between the odors of individual conspecifics. *Animal Learning & Behavior*, 19(3), 223–233. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03197880
- Schellinck, H. M., Cyr, D. P., & Brown, R. E. (2010). Chapter 7 How Many Ways Can Mouse Behavioral Experiments Go Wrong? Confounding Variables in Mouse Models of Neurodegenerative Diseases and How to Control Them. In H. J. Brockmann, T. J. Roper, M. Naguib, K. E. Wynne-Edwards, J. C. Mitani, & L. W. Simmons (Eds.), *Advances in the Study of Behavior* (Vol. 41, pp. 255–366). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-3454(10)41007-4
- Schellinck, H. M., Forestell, C. A., & LoLordo, V. M. (2001). A Simple and Reliable Test of Olfactory Learning and Memory in Mice. *Chemical Senses*, 26(6), 663–672. https://doi.org/10.1093/chemse/26.6.663
- Scheltens, P., De Strooper, B., Kivipelto, M., Holstege, H., Chételat, G., Teunissen, C. E., Cummings, J., & van der Flier, W. M. (2021). Alzheimer's disease. *The Lancet*, 397(10284), 1577–1590. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)32205-4
- Schofield, P. W., Ebrahimi, H., Jones, A. L., Bateman, G. A., & Murray, S. R. (2012). An olfactory "stress test" may detect preclinical Alzheimer's disease. *BMC Neurology*, 12(1), 24. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2377-12-24
- Schubert, C. R., Cruickshanks, K. J., Klein, B. E. K., Klein, R., & Nondahl, D. M. (2011). Olfactory impairment in older adults: Five-year incidence and risk factors. *The Laryngoscope*, 121(4), 873–878. https://doi.org/10.1002/lary.21416
- Setti, S. E., Flanigan, T., Hanig, J., & Sarkar, S. (2022). Assessment of sex-related neuropathology and cognitive deficits in the Tg-SwDI mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 428, 113882. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2022.113882

- Shah, D., Latif-Hernandez, A., De Strooper, B., Saito, T., Saido, T., Verhoye, M., D'Hooge, R., & Van der Linden, A. (2018). Spatial reversal learning defect coincides with hypersynchronous telencephalic BOLD functional connectivity in APPNL-F/NL-F knock-in mice. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-24657-9
- Sil, A., Erfani, A., Lamb, N., Copland, R., Riedel, G., & Platt, B. (2022). Sex Differences in Behavior and Molecular Pathology in the 5XFAD Model. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease: JAD*, 85(2), 755–778. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-210523
- Slotnick, B. M. (1993). The enigma of olfactory learning. *Trends in Neurosciences*, *16*(7), 261. Scopus. https://doi.org/10.1016/0166-2236(93)90177-N
- Slotnick, B. M. (1994). The enigma of olfactory learning revisited. *Neuroscience*, 58(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/0306-4522(94)90153-8
- Slotnick, B. M. (2001). Animal cognition and the rat olfactory system. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 5(5), 216–222. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1364-6613(00)01625-9
- Slotnick, B. M., & Katz, H. M. (1974). Olfactory learning-set formation in rats. *Science*, 185(4153), 796–798. Scopus. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.185.4153.796
- Slotnick, B. M., Kufera, A., & Silberberg, A. M. (1991). Olfactory learning and odor memory in the rat. *Physiology & Behavior*, 50(3), 555–561. https://doi.org/10.1016/0031-9384(91)90545-Y
- Slotnick, B. M., & Restrepo, D. (2005). Olfactometry with Mice. *Current Protocols in Neuroscience*, 33(1), 8.20.1-8.20.24. https://doi.org/10.1002/0471142301.ns0820s33
- Solomon, P. R., Brett, M., Groccia-Ellison, M. E., Oyler, C., Tomasi, M., & Pendlebury, W. W. (1995). Classical conditioning in patients with Alzheimer's disease: A multiday study. *Psychology and Aging*, 10(2), 248–254. https://doi.org/10.1037/0882-7974.10.2.248
- Son, G., Jahanshahi, A., Yoo, S.-J., Boonstra, J. T., Hopkins, D. A., & Moon, H. W. M. S. & C. (2021). Olfactory neuropathology in Alzheimer's disease: A sign of ongoing neurodegeneration. *BMB Reports*, 54(6), 295–304. https://doi.org/10.5483/BMBRep.2021.54.6.055

- Spillantini, M. G., & Goedert, M. (2013). Tau pathology and neurodegeneration. *The Lancet Neurology*, *12*(6), 609–622. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70090-5
- Spira, A. P., & Edelstein, B. A. (2007). Operant conditioning in older adults with Alzheimer's disease. *The Psychological Record*, 57(3), 409–428.
- Stamps, J. J., Bartoshuk, L. M., & Heilman, K. M. (2013). A brief olfactory test for Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of the Neurological Sciences*, 333(1–2), 19–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jns.2013.06.033
- Stanislaw, H., & Todorov, N. (1999). Calculation of signal detection theory measures. *Behavior Research Methods, Instruments, & Computers, 31*(1), 137–149. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03207704
- Stevanovic, K. D., Fry, S. A., DeFilipp, J. M. S., Wu, N., Bernstein, B. J., & Cushman, J. D. (2022). Assessing the importance of sex in a hippocampus-dependent behavioral test battery in C57BL/6NTac mice. *Learning & Memory*, 29(8), 203–215. https://doi.org/10.1101/lm.053599.122
- Stevens, L. M., & Brown, R. E. (2015). Reference and working memory deficits in the 3xTg-AD mouse between 2 and 15-months of age: A cross-sectional study. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 278, 496–505. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2014.10.033
- Stimmell, A. C., Baglietto-Vargas, D., Moseley, S. C., Lapointe, V., Thompson, L. M., LaFerla, F. M., McNaughton, B. L., & Wilber, A. A. (2019). Impaired Spatial Reorientation in the 3xTg-AD Mouse Model of Alzheimer's Disease. *Scientific Reports*, 9(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-37151-z
- Stover, K. R., & Brown, R. E. (2012). Age-related changes in visual acuity, learning and memory in the APPswe/PS1dE9 mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 231(1), 75–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2012.02.044
- Stover, K. R., Campbell, M. A., Van Winssen, C. M., & Brown, R. E. (2015). Analysis of motor function in 6-month-old male and female 3xTg-AD mice. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 281, 16–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2014.11.046
- Strous, R. D., & Shoenfeld, Y. (2006). To smell the immune system: Olfaction, autoimmunity and brain involvement. *Autoimmunity Reviews*, 6(1), 54–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autrev.2006.07.002

- Thomann, P. A., Dos Santos, V., Seidl, U., Toro, P., Essig, M., & Schröder, J. (2009). MRI-Derived Atrophy of the Olfactory Bulb and Tract in Mild Cognitive Impairment and Alzheimer's Disease. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 17(1), 213–221. Scopus. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-2009-1036
- Toepper, M. (2017). Dissociating Normal Aging from Alzheimer's Disease: A View from Cognitive Neuroscience. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 57(2), 331–352. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-161099
- Trujillo-Estrada, L., Sanchez-Mejias, E., Sanchez-Varo, R., Garcia-Leon, J. A., Nuñez-Diaz, C., Davila, J. C., Vitorica, J., LaFerla, F. M., Moreno-Gonzalez, I., Gutierrez, A., & Baglietto-Vargas, D. (2021). Animal and Cellular Models of Alzheimer's Disease: Progress, Promise, and Future Approaches. *The Neuroscientist*, 10738584211001752. https://doi.org/10.1177/10738584211001753
- Tzeng, W.-Y., Figarella, K., & Garaschuk, O. (2021). Olfactory impairment in men and mice related to aging and amyloid-induced pathology. *Pflügers Archiv - European Journal of Physiology*, 473(5), 805–821. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00424-021-02527-0
- Van den Broeck, L., Hansquine, P., Callaerts-Vegh, Z., & D'Hooge, R. (2019). Impaired Reversal Learning in APPPS1-21 Mice in the Touchscreen Visual Discrimination Task. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, 13. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnbeh.2019.00092
- Velayudhan, L. (2015). Smell identification function and Alzheimer's disease: A selective review. In *Current Opinion in Psychiatry* (Vol. 28, Issue 2, pp. 173–179). Lippincott Williams and Wilkins. https://doi.org/10.1097/YCO.000000000000146
- Velayudhan, L., Gasper, A., Pritchard, M., Baillon, S., Messer, C., & Proitsi, P. (2015). Pattern of Smell Identification Impairment in Alzheimer's Disease. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 46(2), 381–387. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-142838
- Vorhees, C. V., & Williams, M. T. (2006). Morris water maze: Procedures for assessing spatial and related forms of learning and memory. *Nature Protocols*, 1(2), Article 2. https://doi.org/10.1038/nprot.2006.116
- Wang, J., Eslinger, P. J., Doty, R. L., Zimmerman, E. K., Grunfeld, R., Sun, X., Meadowcroft, M. D., Connor, J. R., Price, J. L., Smith, M. B., & Yang, Q. X. (2010). Olfactory deficit detected by fMRI in early Alzheimer's disease. *Brain Research*, 1357, 184–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2010.08.018

- Webster, S. J., Bachstetter, A. D., Nelson, P. T., Schmitt, F. A., & Van Eldik, L. J. (2014). Using mice to model Alzheimer's dementia: An overview of the clinical disease and the preclinical behavioral changes in 10 mouse models. *Frontiers in Genetics*, 5, 88. https://doi.org/10.3389/fgene.2014.00088
- Weintraub, S., Wicklund, A. H., & Salmon, D. P. (2012). The Neuropsychological Profile of Alzheimer Disease. Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Medicine, 2(4), a006171. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a006171
- Wesson, D. W., Borkowski, A. H., Landreth, G. E., Nixon, R. A., Levy, E., & Wilson, D. A. (2011). Sensory network dysfunction, behavioral impairments, and their reversibility in an Alzheimer's -amyloidosis mouse model. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 31(44), 15962– 15971. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2085-11.2011
- Wesson, D. W., Levy, E., Nixon, R. A., & Wilson, D. A. (2010). Olfactory dysfunction correlates with amyloid-beta burden in an Alzheimer's disease mouse model. *The Journal* of Neuroscience: The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience, 30(2), 505–514. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4622-09.2010
- Wesson, D. W., Morales-Corraliza, J., Mazzella, M. J., Wilson, D. A., & Mathews, P. M. (2013). Chronic anti-murine Aβ immunization preserves odor guided behaviors in an Alzheimer's β-amyloidosis model. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 237(1–2), 96–102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2012.09.019
- Whitesell, J. D., Buckley, A. R., Knox, J. E., Kuan, L., Graddis, N., Pelos, A., Mukora, A., Wakeman, W., Bohn, P., Ho, A., Hirokawa, K. E., & Harris, J. A. (2019). Whole brain imaging reveals distinct spatial patterns of amyloid beta deposition in three mouse models of Alzheimer's disease. *The Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 527(13), 2122– 2145. https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.24555
- Williams, E., & Dewan, A. (2020). Olfactory Detection Thresholds for Primary Aliphatic Alcohols in Mice. *Chemical Senses*, 45(7), 513–521. https://doi.org/10.1093/chemse/bjaa045
- Wilson, R. S., Schneider, J. A., Arnold, S. E., Tang, Y., Boyle, P. A., & Bennett, D. A. (2007). Olfactory Identification and Incidence of Mild Cognitive Impairment in Older Age. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 64(7), 802–808. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.64.7.802

- Wong, A. A., & Brown, R. E. (2007). Age-related changes in visual acuity, learning and memory in C57BL/6J and DBA/2J mice. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 28(10), 1577–1593. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2006.07.023
- Wu, N., Rao, X., Gao, Y., Wang, J., & Xu, F. (2013a). Amyloid-β deposition and olfactory dysfunction in an Alzheimer's disease model. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease : JAD*, 37(7), 699–712. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-122443
- Wu, N., Rao, X., Gao, Y., Wang, J., & Xu, F. (2013b). Amyloid-β Deposition and Olfactory Dysfunction in an Alzheimer's Disease Model. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 37(4), 699–712. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-122443
- Xiao, N.-A., Zhang, J., Zhou, M., Wei, Z., Wu, X.-L., Dai, X.-M., Zhu, Y.-G., & Chen, X.-C. (2015). Reduction of Glucose Metabolism in Olfactory Bulb is an Earlier Alzheimer's Disease-related Biomarker in 5XFAD Mice. *Chinese Medical Journal*, 128(16), 2220– 2227. https://doi.org/10.4103/0366-6999.162507
- Xu, W., Lopez-Guzman, M., Schoen, C., Fitzgerald, S., Lauer, S. L., Nixon, R. A., Levy, E., & Wilson, D. A. (2014). Spared Piriform Cortical Single-Unit Odor Processing and Odor Discrimination in the Tg2576 Mouse Model of Alzheimer's Disease. *PLOS ONE*, 9(9), e106431. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0106431
- Yang, J.-T., Wang, Z.-J., Cai, H.-Y., Yuan, L., Hu, M.-M., Wu, M.-N., & Qi, J.-S. (2018). Sex Differences in Neuropathology and Cognitive Behavior in APP/PS1/tau Triple-Transgenic Mouse Model of Alzheimer's Disease. *Neuroscience Bulletin*, 34(5), 736– 746. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12264-018-0268-9
- Yang, S., Kuan, W.-L., & Spillantini, M. G. (2016). Progressive tauopathy in P301S tau transgenic mice is associated with a functional deficit of the olfactory system. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 44(6), 2396–2403. https://doi.org/10.1111/ejn.13333
- Yao, Z.-G., Hua, F., Zhang, H.-Z., Li, Y.-Y., & Qin, Y.-J. (2017). Olfactory dysfunction in the APP/PS1 transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease: Morphological evaluations from the nose to the brain. *Neuropathology: Official Journal of the Japanese Society of Neuropathology*, 37(6), 485–494. https://doi.org/10.1111/neup.12391
- Young, J. M., Friedman, C., Williams, E. M., Ross, J. A., Tonnes-Priddy, L., & Trask, B. J. (2002). Different evolutionary processes shaped the mouse and human olfactory receptor gene families. *Human Molecular Genetics*, 11(5), 535–546. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/11.5.535

- Young, J. M., & Trask, B. J. (2002). The sense of smell: Genomics of vertebrate odorant receptors. *Human Molecular Genetics*, 11(10), 1153–1160. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/11.10.1153
- Yu, Q., Guo, P., Li, D., Zuo, L., Lian, T., Yu, S., Hu, Y., Liu, L., Jin, Z., Wang, R., Piao, Y., Li, L., Wang, X., & Zhang, W. (2018). Olfactory Dysfunction and Its Relationship with Clinical Symptoms of Alzheimer Disease. *Aging and Disease*, 9(6), 1084–1095. https://doi.org/10.14336/AD.2018.0819
- Zatorre, R. J., Jones-Gotman, M., Evans, A. C., & Meyer, E. (1992). Functional localization and lateralization of human olfactory cortex. *Nature*, *360*(6402), Article 6402. https://doi.org/10.1038/360339a0
- Zhu, D., Montagne, A., & Zhao, Z. (2021). Alzheimer's pathogenic mechanisms and underlying sex difference. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*, 78(11), 4907–4920. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00018-021-03830-w
- Zhuo, J.-M., Prakasam, A., Murray, M. E., Zhang, H.-Y., Baxter, M. G., Sambamurti, K., & Nicolle, M. M. (2008). An Increase in Aβ42 in the Prefrontal Cortex is Associated with a Reversal-Learning Impairment in Alzheimer's Disease Model Tg2576 APPsw Mice. *Current Alzheimer Research*, 5(4), 385–391. https://doi.org/10.2174/156720508785132280
- Zhuo, J.-M., Prescott, S. L., Murray, M. E., Zhang, H.-Y., Baxter, M. G., & Nicolle, M. M. (2007). Early discrimination reversal learning impairment and preserved spatial learning in a longitudinal study of Tg2576 APPsw mice. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 28(8), 1248– 1257. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2006.05.034
- Zokaei, N., & Husain, M. (2019). Working Memory in Alzheimer's Disease and Parkinson's Disease. In T. Hodgson (Ed.), *Processes of Visuospatial Attention and Working Memory* (pp. 325–344). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/7854_2019_103
- Zou, Y.-M., Lu, D., Liu, L.-P., Zhang, H.-H., & Zhou, Y.-Y. (2016). Olfactory dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease. *Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment*, 12, 869–875. https://doi.org/10.2147/NDT.S104886
Appendix A: Copywrite permission for Figure 1-1

Keywords:

chemotropism, cell adhesion molecule, semaphorin, netrin, anosmin-1, slit, olfactory cortex **Citation:**

de Castro F (2009). Wiring olfaction: the cellular and molecular mechanisms that guide the development of synaptic connections from the nose to the cortex. *Front. Neurosci.* **3**:52. doi: 10.3389/neuro.22.004.2009 **Received:** 21 July 2009; **Paper pending published:** 08 August 2009; **Accepted:** 04 November 2009; **Published online:** 04 December 2009.

Edited by:

Pierre M. Lledo, Pasteur Institute, France

Reviewed by:

Luca Bonfanti, University of Turin, Italy Valerie Coronas, Université de Poitiers, France Tatsuhiro Hisatsune, The University of Tokyo, Japan

Disclaimer: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article or claim that may be made by its manufacturer is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright:

© 2009 de Castro. This is an open-access article subject to an exclusive license agreement between the authors and the Frontiers Research Foundation, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original authors and source are credited.

*Correspondence:

Fernando de Castro, Grupo de Neurobiología del Desarrollo-GNDe, Hospital Nacional de Parapléjicos, Finca "La Peralada" s/n, 45071 Toledo, Spain. e-mail: fdec@sescam.jccm.es

Appendix B: Copyright Permission For Chapter 2

August 8, 2022

Chemical Senses Oxford University Press Great Clarendon Street Oxford OX2 6DP

I am preparing my Doctor of Philosophy thesis for submission to the Faculty of Graduate Studies at Dalhousie University, Halifax, Nova Scotia, Canada. I am seeking your permission to include a manuscript version of the following paper(s) as a chapter in the thesis:

Roddick, K. M., Roberts, A. D., Schellinck, H. M., & Brown, R. E. (2016). Sex and Genotype Differences in Odor Detection in the 3×Tg-AD and 5XFAD Mouse Models of Alzheimer's Disease at 6 Months of Age. *Chemical Senses*, 41(5), 433–440. https://doi.org/10.1093/chemse/bjw018

Canadian graduate theses are collected and stored online by the Library and Archives of Canada. I am also seeking your permission for the material described above to be stored online with the LAC. Further details about the LAC thesis program are available on the LAC website (<u>www.bac-lac.gc.ca</u>).

Full publication details and a copy of this permission letter will be included in the thesis.

Yours sincerely,

Kyle Matthew Roddick

Permission is granted for:

a) the inclusion of the material described above in your thesis.

b) for the material described above to be included in the copy of your thesis that is sent to the Library and Archives of Canada (formerly National Library of Canada) for online storage.

 Name:
 Steven D. Munger, Ph.D.
 Title:
 Editor-in-Chief, Chemical Senses

 Signature:
 Date:

Appendix C: Copyright Permission For Chapter 3

RE: Permission to use own article in PhD thesis

Carry Koolbergen <C.Koolbergen@iospress.nl> Thu 2022-08-11 8:41 AM To: Kyle Roddick <Kyle.Roddick@Dal.Ca>

CAUTION: The Sender of this email is not from within Dalhousie

DOI: 10.3233/JAD-220049 Journal: Journal of Alzheimer's Disease, vol. 88, no. 1, pp. 37-44, 2022

Dear Kyle Roddick,

We hereby grant you permission to reproduce the below mentioned material in **print and electronic format** at no charge subject to the following conditions:

- 1. If any part of the material to be used (for example, figures) has appeared in our publication with credit or acknowledgement to another source, permission must also be sought from that source. If such permission is not obtained then that material may not be included in your publication/copies.
- Suitable acknowledgement to the source must be made, either as a footnote or in a reference list at the end of your publication, as follows:

"Reprinted from Publication title, Vol number, Author(s), Title of article, Pages No., Copyright (Year), with permission from IOS Press".

"The publication is available at IOS Press through http://dx.doi.org/[insert DOI]"

- 3. This permission is granted for non-exclusive world **English** rights only. For other languages please reapply separately for each one required.
- 4. Reproduction of this material is confined to the purpose for which permission is hereby given.

Yours sincerely,

Carry Koolbergen (Mrs.)

Contracts, Rights & Permissions Coordinator Not in the office on Wednesdays

IOS Press | Nieuwe Hemweg 6B, 1013 BG Amsterdam, The Netherlands Tel.: +31 (0)20 688 3355/ +31 (0) 687 0022 | <u>c.koolbergen@iospress.nl</u> | <u>www.iospress.nl</u> Twitter: @IOSPress_STM | Facebook: publisheriospress View the latest IOS Press newsletter <u>here</u>

Confidentiality note: This e-mail may contain confidential information from IOS Press. If that is the case any disclosure, copying, distribution or use of the contents of this e-mail is strictly prohibited. If you are not the intended recipient, please delete this e-mail and notify the sender immediately.

Appendix D: Copyright Permission For Chapter 4

Re: Copyright release request for PhD Thesis [220809-002398]

Permissions Helpdesk <permissionshelpdesk@elsevier.com> Wed 2022-08-10 1:24 PM

To: Kyle Roddick <Kyle.Roddick@Dal.Ca>

CAUTION: The Sender of this email is not from within Dalhousie

Dear Kyle Roddick

We hereby grant you permission to reprint the material below at no charge in your thesis subject to the following conditions:

RE: Olfactory delayed matching to sample performance in mice: Sex differences in the 5XFAD mouse model of Alzheimer's disease, Behavioural Brain Research, Volume 270, 2014, Pages 165-170, Roddick et al

1. If any part of the material to be used (for example, figures) has appeared in our publication with credit or acknowledgement to another source, permission must also be sought from that source. If such permission is not obtained then that material may not be included in your publication/copies.

2. Suitable acknowledgment to the source must be made, either as a footnote or in a reference list at the end of your publication, as follows:

"This article was published in Publication title, Vol number, Author(s), Title of article, Page Nos, Copyright Elsevier (or appropriate Society name) (Year)."

3. Your thesis may be submitted to your institution in either print or electronic form.

4. Reproduction of this material is confined to the purpose for which permission is hereby given.

5. This permission is granted for non-exclusive world English rights only. For other languages please reapply separately for each one required. Permission excludes use in an electronic form other than submission. Should you have a specific electronic project in mind please reapply for permission.

6. As long as the article is embedded in your thesis, you can post/share your thesis in the University repository.

7. Should your thesis be published commercially, please reapply for permission.

8. Posting of the full article/ chapter online is not permitted. You may post an abstract with a link to the Elsevier website [http://www.elsevier.com,]www.elsevier.com, or to the article on ScienceDirect if it is available on that platform.

Kind regards,

Roopa Lingayath Senior Copyrights Coordinator ELSEVIER | HCM - Health Content Management

Visit Elsevier Permissions

Appendix E: Supplemental Figures

Supplementary Figure 1A



Supplementary Figure 1B



Supplementary Figure 1C



Supplementary Figure 1D



Supplemental Figure 1: Individual learning curves of the A) 5xFAD females, B) 5xFAD males, C) WT females and D) WT males on the 2 second delayed matching to sample task. Plots show the percent correct responses in each block of 20 trials the mouse completed prior to finishing the task at this delay. The four digit numbers are the subject identifiers.

Supplementary Figure 2A



Supplementary Figure 2B



Supplementary Figure 2C



Supplementary Figure 2D



Supplemental Figure 2: Individual learning curves of the A) 5xFAD females, B) 5xFAD males, C) WT females and D) WT males on the 5 second delayed matching to sample task. Only mice which completed the task are shown. Plots show the percent correct responses in each block of 20 trials the mouse completed prior to finishing the task at this delay. The four digit numbers are the subject identifiers.

Supplementary Figure 3A



Supplementary Figure 3C



Supplementary Figure 3D



Supplemental Figure 3: Individual learning curves of the A) 5xFAD females, C) WT females and D) WT males on the 10 second delayed matching to sample task. Only mice which completed the task are shown. Plots show the percent correct responses in each block of 20 trials the mouse completed prior to finishing the task at this delay. The four digit numbers are the subject identifiers.

Supplementary Figure 4



Supplemental Figure 4: Individual learning curve of the 5xFAD female mouse which completed the task on the 30 second delayed matching to sample task. Plot shows the percent correct responses in each block of 20 trials the mouse completed prior to finishing the task at this delay. The four digit number is the subject identifier.